
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
53rd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

JOINT SUBCOMMITTEE ON LONG-RANGE PLANNING 

Call to Order: By Rep. Ernest Bergsagel, Chairman, on February 
3, 1993, at 8:00 AM 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Ernest Bergsagel, Chair (R) 
Sen. Bob Hockett, Vice Chair (D) 
Rep. Francis Bardanouve (D) 
Sen. Ethel Harding (R) 
Sen. Eleanor Vaughn (D) 
Rep. Tom Zook (R) 

Members Excused: None 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Jim Haubein, Legislative Fiscal Analyst' 
Jane Hamman, Office of Budget & Program Planning 
Sandra Boggs, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: HB 6; WATER DEVELOPMENT AND RENEWABLE 

RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS 
Executive Action: NONE 

HEARING ON HB 6; WATER DEVELOPMENT AND RENEWABLE RESOURCE 
DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS 

Tape No. 1:A:002 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #15 TOWN OF WINNETT: 
Tape No. 1:A:004 

Informational Testimony: Charles E. Allen, Town of Winnett, 
spoke on behalf of a $50,000 grant and a $50,000 loan for their 
Sewer Reconstruction and Rehabilitation project. EXHIBIT 1. He 
presented a written summary of his testimony, including a Table 
of Water Rates which shows thac Winnett residents have more 
expensive rates than the state average. EXHIBIT 2. Mr. Allen 
asked that the committee take these high rates into consideration 
and reduce the loan amount by granting more money for the 
project. 
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Proponents' Testimony: REP. DICK KNOX, HD 29, Fergus, spoke in 
support of the Town of Winnett's grant application for RRD funds. 
He stated that the town has an obvious problem that has to be 
corrected. The water supply is threatened with raw sewage 
contamination. The town does have a financial problem and needs 
the committee's support to correct the problem. 

SEN. JOHN HERTEL, SD 15, Moore, spoke in support of the Town of 
Winnett's grant application for RRD funds. The committee can see 
from the town's application that the town does have a big 
problem. The sewer system is old, and one of the biggest problems 
is the threat to Mcdonald creek, which could create another major 
problem. The community is in a unique area; it is isolated, and 
they need this financial help very badly. He thinks that because 
they are isolated, they are often overlooked in may regards. He 
urged the committee to support this badly needed project. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: REP. FRANCIS BARDANOUVE 
asked how many people lived in Winnett. Mr. Allen stated that the 
1990 survey documented 188. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how much they pay for water and sewage. Mr. 
Allen stated that the Department of Commerce equalizes all towns 
in-Montana based on 10,000 gallons of usage, which puts Winnett 
at $25.25 for sewer rates. They pay $37.20 for water. , 

Proponents' Testimony: Dave Mosser, Engineer, Morrison-Maierle­
CSSA Inc., spoke in support of the Town of Winnett's grant 
application. He stated that he worked on preparing the 
feasibility study for the town's project. The town is in a 
critical need of the money. Mr. Allen is currently the only 
employee and there are a number of safety problems. There are 
collapsing manholes, plugged sewers, and a dysfunctional aeration 
system. The proposed project will not only help the community 
with environmental concerns, but will also help protect Mr. Allen 
while he does his job. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked what 
the threat is to Mcdonald Creek. Mr. Allen stated that now there 
are two exposed 12-inch lines crossing the creek. There is no 
bury on them and they feed a 24-inch line that feeds their 
lagoons and the lift station. This project would move the lift 
station across the creek and do away with the 12-inch and the 24-
inch lines. The replacement lines would be buried under the creek 
instead of running through it. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #18 PETROLEUM COUNTY: 
Tape No. 1:A:256 

Informational Testimony: Bill Harris, Concessionaire, Crooked 
Creek Recreation Area and Fort Musselshell Marina, spoke on 
behalf of the $50,000 grant and $50,000 loan for the Crooked 
Creek Recreation Area. EXHIBIT 3. He provided the committee with 
copies of letters of recommendation, pool elevation forecasts and 
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other information on proposed improvements. EXHIBIT 4. He stated 
that a small airstrip has been built, lodges for hunters have 
been built, a primitive campground and other improvements have 
been made. He is encouraged about the future of the project. The 
need for RRD funds to help is extreme at this point. The 
recreation area needs to be changed from primitive facilities to 
more modern, acceptable facilities for general public use. There 
are untapped opportunities for recreation and tourism in the 
area. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: SEN. BOB HOCKETT stated 
that he has been impressed with the number of people involved in 
the big Walleye tournaments at the Fort Peck Reservoir. He asked 
if that had anything to do with this project. Mr. Harris stated 
that the walleye tournaments are held near the dam and are not in 
the Crooked Creek Recreation area. However a small-mouth bass 
tournament my be held in the Recreation area. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked if the reservoir is so isolated that people 
don't visit it. Mr. Allen said that was probably the biggest 
attraction it has. There is no place else in the country that is 
as remote and offers the same type of recreation. There are 1,600 
miles of lakeshore, and there are only eight spots that will ever 
be-allowed to have access and improvements. Therefore, it will 
always be a wilderness lake. 

REP. TOM ZOOK stated that part of their funding is based on 
$200,000 from the Corps of Engineers, and yet $60,000 of that has 
already been spent at another site. The $200,000 is what the 
Corps has available for all seven Fort Peck Recreation sites. 
REP. ZOOK asked if Mr. Harris thought the Crooked Creek project 
would get full funding from them. Mr. Allen stated yes, because 
at this point they are the only project requesting funds. The 
Corps has a limit as to how long they have to put that money to 
use, so they are willing to put the money into the Crooked Creek 
improvement project. 

REP. ZOOK stated that there is currently only $140,000 available, 
but the project is counting on the $200,000. Where will the other 
$60,000 be made up? Mr. Allen stated it would have to be made 
up, either by him or by other grants. 

REP. ZOOK asked if the assumption that Petroleum County has made 
in regards to the Corps providing additional lands at no cost, is 
a safe one. Mr. Allen stated that the lands aren't really 
necessary to complete the project. The large lease area was 
applied for to expand the camping area. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how the loan would be paid off. Mr. Allen 
stated that the loan payments would be paid off by his concession 
profits. Petroleum County will make him responsible for the loan 
payments. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how many visitors come to the isolated 
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area. He must have a lot of visitors and a considerable amount of 
income to payoff an obligation this large. Mr. Allen stated that 
currently the revenues have not been large. In the past there has 
been good use, and they have shown that they will provide for the 
amount of traffic they need. 

Proponent's Testimony: REP. DICK KNOX, HD 29, Fergus, spoke in 
support of this grant application. He stated to the committee 
that this improvement project is well documented. REP. KNOX 
stated that he thinks highly of Bill Harris as an individual and 
as a business man who is able to work with the public and treat 
them fairly. The level of Ft. Peck lake has dropped considerably 
and created a major problem for the area. The purpose of this 
project is to expand his operation so that he is not totally 
dependent on the lake and lake-type recreation. The potential for 
other outdoor activities being actively sought out by the public 
is in great abundance in this area. 

REP. KNOX stated that Ft. Peck is on its way up, and the Corps of 
Engineers has made a commitment to maintain it at a more 
equitable level. There is every chance in the next couple of 
years, that Mr. Harris will have water right up to his dock. An 
all-weather road now exists down to the site, and the site is in 
an 'excellent spot on the west side of the reservoir. The 
wilderness character of this location will remain as it is, 
because it is surrounded by the Charlie M. Russell Wildlife 
Refuge. 

SEN. JOHN HERTEL, SD 15, Moore, spoke in support of the Crooked 
Creek Recreation Area Improvement project. This is a remote area 
that hasn't been used by the public a great deal yet. He feels a 
project like this could aid in bringing more tourists to the 
area. This would give access to people not familiar with it. The 
public wants areas they can use for recreation. This would be a 
good boost for Petroleum County, and he thinks eventually it 
would even help the city of Winnett. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT referred to 
Petroleum County's assumption about obtaining additional leased 
lands, and asked if Sen. Hertel knew of the County Commissioners 
work with this project. SEN. HERTEL stated that he knows that the 
County Commissioners are 100% in support of this project. 

Mr. Harris stated that Petroleum County already has a 25 year 
lease on the necessary land from the Corps of Engineers. The 
request for additional lands was approved in Riverdale, but they 
have not yet heard if it was approved in Omaha. The additional 
land is not critical to this part of the project. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked who maintains the road to the site, and if 
there are ranchers along the road. Mr. Harris stated that there 
are ranchers on all but the last 20 miles of the road. It is a 
raised, all-weather gravel road that is maintained by the county 
in an agreement with the Fish and wildlife Service and the Bureau 
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SEN. HOCKETT asked if the county has any financial responsibility 
for the loan. Mr. Harris stated that it is his understanding that 
the loan would be through the county, but that it would 
ultimately be his responsibility. The county is sponsoring the 
loan, but he is not sure of the exact details of how that will 
work. Originally the county applied for a $100,000 grant, but it 
was changed in the process to be a $50,000 grant and a $50,000 
loan. 

John Tubbs, Chief of Resource Development Bureau, Department of 
Natural Resources and Conservation, informed the committee that 
the fact that there is some revenue potential for this project 
led DNRC to their consistent recommendation that a maximum grant 
of $50,000, and "within their ability to pay, an additional 
$50,000 loan would be authorized." The DNRC would work with 
county and work with an assessment type bond, to ensure that the 
county makes a commitment to pay any loan back. The understanding 
would be that the county goes back to the campground area and 
uses the primary revenue source to pay back the loan. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if this was a private project applying for 
RRD funds. Mr. Tubbs stated that by the county obtaining the loan 
and grant funds, DNRC is addressing that concern. He referred 
them to EXHIBIT 3 - PAGE 53 for specific language on how that 
concern is being addressed. The county will own the improvements 
that this grant will make. 

REP. BARDANOUVE stated that he believed that the Corps of 
Engineers will eventually finance these improvements. Mr. Tubbs 
stated that it is unclear that will happen. Local and state 
matches are often required with any federal expenditures. 

CHAIRMAN ERNEST BERGSAGEL'stated that some of the Corps of 
Engineers funds are required by private or state match. 

Mr. Harris stated that the public use that will be beneficial 
from this project and will not be revenue producing. The water 
access, the landscaping, and the sewers will be free to the 
public. The concession's gain will be indirect. The 25-year lease 
with the Corps of Engineers is renewable. 

Ms. Jeanne Doney, Program Officer, DNRC, provided the committee 
with a copy of a Billings Chamber of Commerce letter in support 
of the improvement project. EXHIBIT 5. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #47 BIG HORN CONSERVATION DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 1:A:947 

Informational Testimony: Roger Nedens, Supervisor, Big Horn 
Conservation District, spoke on behalf of the Rocky Ranch Deep 
Well Restoration Project. This grant application was recommended 
for zero funding by DNRC. EXHIBIT 6. He stated that this well is 
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the only water source that maintains an excess of 50 acres of 
wildlife habitat, wetlands and a bass pond which is open to 
public fishing. Deep Well also provided stock water and 
irrigation water for the 3,000 acre ranch. Other substantial 
benefits are obtained by re-establishing water flow in two 
current~y dry drainages. They used to have year-round running 
water in them. The project would promote recovery of eight miles 
of riparian area providing stock and wildlife watering to five 
other farms and ranches. This well restoration project is widely 
supported by neighbors, sportsmen and the Department of Fish, 
Wildlife and Parks. The RRD funds are vital to completing the 
project. 

Prooonents' Testimony: Gladys Herman, Owner, Rocky Ranch, spoke 
in support of her application for RRD funds. She stated that it 
is an artesian well with a depth of 3,750 feet to 4,000 feet. She 
has had three bids averaging around $150,000 for the drilling. 
The well would be cased and cemented from the bottom up, to help 
the prevent electrolysis corrosion on the pipe. The valve flows 
2,000 gallons per minute and is her only water supply. The FWP 
used her ponds, which are fed by the well, to stock with bass. 
The FWP has also offered their assistance. She has been without 
the lakes for three years. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: SEN. ETHEL HARDING asked 
how it was known that the new well would be another artesian 
well. Ms. Herman stated that she knows it is on a Madison 
Formation. The new well will be approximately 200 feet from the 
original well. 

SEN. HARDING stated that she has had an artesian well on her 
property, but she does not know what guarantee she has that if 
she drilled another well it would be artesian as well. What kind 
of expert advice has Ms. Herman received that convinced her she 
will get an artesian well. Ms. Herman stated that the geologist 
has stated that logically it should be artesian. The water is hot 
water, and her cows thrive on it. Her calves weigh 75 to 100 
pounds more than her neighbor's. 

REP. ZOOK asked if this well was used for irrigation in the past. 
Ms. Herman stated that it has been used for 37 years on 160 
acres. 

REP. ZOOK asked if there had been any problem with salts. Ms. 
Herman stated that the well has a lot of minerals, so there have 
been problems with salt. 

REP. ZOOK quoted DNRC's comments which state that the aquifer has 
elevated levels of sodium, chloride, and other dissolved solids. 
Water of this quality is marginal for agricultural purposes. Ms. 
Herman stated that she would disagree, the water is marvelous and 
has done well with vegetation. 

REP. ZOOK asked DNRC where it got its information on sodium and 
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mineral content. Mr. Tubbs stated that the department had the 
data on parts per million of dissolved minerals when the staff 
reviewed the project. There are set guidelines that determine 
water quality, and they were referred to when the department 
determined the water was marginal for agricultural use. In 
addition, there was concern that the discharge of the water would 
be well above standards that would ever allow permitting. This 
well does not require a permit, but if it did, it would not 
qualify. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if there was a depletion of the water table 
with all the activity that is fed by this well. Ms. Herman stated 
that after all her lakes are full, the water flows through other 
ranches to the Big Horn River. However, this time she will place 
a valve on the well to control it more. She has intentions to let 
her neighbors use what they can have, but she wants to control it 
so that it will not end up in the Big Horn River. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if it ran year round. Ms. Herman stated 
that does, and flows at 2,000 gal./minute at its peak. 

Tape 1:B:003 

SEN. HOCKETT wondered if there was regulation concerning the 
number of gallons per minute that a well owner can take. from 
underground water sources. Mr. Tubbs stated that Ms. Herman 
already has a water right to the water, and will not need a new 
permit. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked Mr. Nedens if the Conservation District 
considered the low quality of the water when they endorsed the 
project. There could be a possibility of salt problems down the 
road. Mr. Nedens stated that this water has been used for 
irrigation in the past. With an intensely managed sprinkler 
irrigation system, this type of water can grow salt-tolerant 
alfalfa, and some grains. It is the opinion of the district that, 
with this type of management, irrigation can continue. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked Ms. Herman if there would be a guarantee in 
writing to other ranchers that guarantees their right to the 
water, in the event that she sells the ranch someday. Ms. Herman 
stated that in the past it has been good neighborship, but she 
agrees that some contracts would be a good idea. Her neighbor 
across the fence used her water for years, but has not made an 
offer to help restore the well. The DNRC requested her to ask for 
the neighbor's financial help, and she found that the neighbor 
had put in his own well for $65,000. She will put something in 
writing in the future. 

SEN. HOCKETT stated that if she had five neighbors that put in as 
much as she is, she would not need a grant. Ms. Herman stated 
that no one has come and offered, and she has felt cheated as a 
neighbor. 
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REP. BARDANOUVE asked who will pay the $15,000 not available from 
a grant. Ms. Herman stated that the banks will have to back her. 

REP. BARDANOUVE made the observation that sometimes when ranches 
change hands, the new owners do not allow the same courtesies the 
past owners have. Ms. Herman stated that the ranch will pass to 
her children, and it is her wish that it not be sold. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #4 TOWN OF RYEGATE: 
Tape No. 1:B:157 

Informational Testimonv: Rusty RoKita, Program Administrator for 
Community Development Block Grant, Town of Ryegate, spoke on 
behalf of the $33,750 grant and the $66,250 loan for the Ryegate 
Water System Improvement Project. EXHIBIT 7. He stated that the 
project is ranked fourth highest by DNRC due to health and safety 
concerns. The financial concerns of Ryegate have prevented the 
mayor and the Town Clerk from testifying on behalf of their 
application. Therefore he and the engineers will speak on behalf 
of the project. The total town's budget for the general fund is 
approximately $33,000. There are 260 people in the town, with 111 
families. 

Mr~ RoKita reminded members that small towns across Montana are 
faced with the same compliance regulations that larger,_ 
municipalities are. The cost of doing this is sometimes'more 
expensive for rural areas than for cities. Fifty-eight percent of 
the people earn under low-to-moderate incomes, which is 80% of 
the county's median income. Almost half are considered very low 
income. 

Mr. RoKita stated that the water system was installed in 1925 and 
is deteriorating badly. Spills and breaks in the system bring 
contaminants back into the system. He asked the committee to 
consider that the town asked for a minimum amount of money on 
their application. That was one year ago, and now with 
engineering studies and a completion schedule done, he asked that 
the committee consider granting $49,000 and loaning $149,000. The 
town will sell a revenue bond for $120,000, and increase 
residents' fees to $19. The total cost for completing the project 
is $200,000, not the original estimate of $100,000. 

James Karaker, Engineer, HKM Associates, stated that construction 
has begun on Phase One of the project. EXHIBIT 7 provides 
information on the three phases of the project. Revised estimates 
put Phase One costs at approximately $475,000; Phase Two costs at 
approximately $198,754. The request to the committee is to fund 
25% of the $198,754. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT expressed 
concern that the majority of the residents are over 65. He asked 
the current water rates. Mr. Karaker stated that residents pay 
$19. The average costs in Montana for users of brand new systems 
is $23-$25 per month. The communities must by law comply with 
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regulations from the Water Quality Bureau. Across Montana the 
population is getting older, and residents are facing long-term 
bonded indebtedness. The only consolation is that water and sewer 
systems need attention and must be taken care of. It is the 
county seat that needs the system. CDBG funds have helped, and 
the community is willing to borrow funds. 

SEN. HOCKETT commented that in his district there are a lot of 
towns similar to Ryegate, and their water bills are $50 per 
month. He is concerned about Ryegate's ability to pay this back 
over a period of years. Mr. Karaker stated that the town's 
population is not dropping, and since it is the county seat, it 
probably won't die. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #11 HUNTLEY WATER AND SEWER DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 1:B:475 

Informational Testimony: Shirley Sherman, Huntley Water and 
Sewer District, spoke on behalf of the $50,000 grant and $50,000 
loan for the Huntley Water District Water System Rehabilitation 
Project. EXHIBIT 8. She stated that the rehabilitation project is 
long overdue. The system was installed in 1966, and there has 
been no work done on it since that time. There are 98 customers 
that pay approximately $25.00 per month for water. EXHIBIT 8 
explains the objectives of the rehabilitation project., 

Dave Mosser, Engineer, spoke on the technical aspects of the 
rehabilitation project. EXHIBIT 8 provides more information. The 
community only has one well at,this time, and RRD funds will 
assist in creating a second well mandated by DHES. The community 
would like to begin construction in 1994. It is imperative that 
the RRD funds be available at that time to allow for a single 
bidding process. This will prevent any duplication of funds. 
There are a number 'of benefits to the project, and one of them 
will be increased fire protection. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
Mr. Tubbs if this project was also being considered for funding 
by the Treasure State Endowment Program. Mr. Tubbs stated that 
the same proposal is being considered for funding by the TSEP, 
and the two departments are working closely together to ensure 
that no double funding will occur. 

Proponents' Testimony: Casey Joyce, Grant Development Specialist, 
Yellowstone County, spoke in support of Huntley Water District's 
application for RRD funds. She stated that the whole project 
relies on RRD funds as matches for grants. The whole project 
totals $745,300. Farmer's Home Administration Grant funds, 
Farmer's Home Administration Loan funds, CDBG funds and local 
funds totalling $45,300 will make up the balance of project 
costs. 

Ms. Joyce stated that changes are being made at the federal and 
state level to the CDBG process that may make funds available to 
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water and sewer districts. That would help a great deal in 
Yellowstone County. The county has a large number of 
unincorporated communities, and the only way some of them can 
access funding sources is through county sponsorship. 

Ms. Joyce stated that DNRC's recommendation for a $50,000 loan 
instead of a $100,000 grant, was one reason the TSEP funds are 
being sought. The $50,000 loan would be a hardship for the 
residents, and the $100,000 grant would be preferable. She 
mentioned that the project would provide an uninterrupted and 
safe supply of water to all customers, and would provide for 
better fire protection. The fire department is interested in 
seeking funds to upgrade its fire protection equipment. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #5 YELLOWSTONE COUNTY: 
Tape No. 1:B:788 

Informational Testimony: Earl Guss, President, Yellowstone River 
Parks Association, spoke on behalf of a $100,000 grant for 
Yellowstone County's Yellowstone River Project. EXHIBIT 9. He 
stated that he understood the legislature's budget constraints. 
He requested that this project retain its #5 ranking if interest 
from the Coal Tax Severance Fund does not revert to the General 
Fund. The application has been reviewed by DNRC and signed by 
both Governor Racicot and Governor Stephens, and the Y~PA 
requests that the LRP committee fund the project. -

Mr. Guss provided the committee with information on the YRPA 
organization EXHIBIT 10. He stated that development of a park 
along the river will be beneficial to residents and business. 

Dan Miller, Landscape Architect, Member of YRPA, stated that in 
1961 a comprehensive park development plan was developed for 
Billings. At that time it was recommended to develop the river 
park system and to begin acquiring the land. Thirty years later 
the city is realizing the value·of that recommendation, and has 
begun plans for developing trails along the entire length of the 
Yellowstone. This project will add to the quality of life in 
Billings and the surrounding region. The plans would open the 
river visually to the public and create a transportation system 
that links river parks more closely to the community. EXHIBIT 9 
provides more information on the benefits to the community. 

Proponents' Testimonv: Ken Heikes spoke in support of the grant 
on behalf of Yellowstone County, City of Billings, Montana Trade 
Port Authority, and Billings Area Chamber of Commerce. They all 
heartily endorse this broad-based community project. The 
committee was provided with a position Statement from the 
Department of Parks, Recreation & Public Lands, City of Billings, 
in support of the project. EXHIBIT 11. 

Ms. Joyce, Yellowstone County, stated that Yellowstone County is 
sponsoring this project as well. The people involved are all 
volunteer and sought county sponsorship. 
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Questions. Responses. and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
the people in support of this project and from Billings to stand 
up and be counted. There were nine people who stood. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked who owns the land involved. Mr. Guss 
stated that there were private owners, public entities such as 
Montana Power, city parks, and county parks. Consents of Trespass 
will be sought; land will be bought and some easements will be 
purchased. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked Mr. Tubbs if funding would be held off 
until those contracts were made. Mr. Tubbs agreed that was 
correct. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated that he applauds the group's 
willingness to work to achieve this large project. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #38 YELLOWSTONE COUNTY: 
Tape No. 1:B:177 

Esther Bengtson, For.mer Senator, Shepherd, spoke on behalf of the 
$85,000 grant for the Shepherd Rural Water System Development -
Feasibility Study. EXHIBIT 12. She stated that a proposal for 
forming a water and sewer district was defeated in June by 19 
votes. Another petition drive is complete and the proposal will 
be in front of the voters again soon. She provided the committee 
with a brochure on the proposed district. EXHIBIT 13. 

Ms. Bengtson stated that Shepherd needs a grant to complete a 
feasibility study that will used to convince voters that a 
district is necessary. The Billings Bench Water Association Canal 
will be used as a delivery system. EXHIBIT 12 provides more 
information on the proposed study. 

Ms. Bengtson stated that the DNRC commented that other 
alternatives were not explored. However, a study was completed in 
1984, and in 1988 preliminary studies were done on water for that 
area. The well and the Yellowstone River were determined to not 
be available; they do not have a water right on the Yellowstone 
River. The water right of the BBWA will be utilized. The water 
conservation district has excess water right capacity on the 
Yellowstone and would like to support the project. The schools 
and fire district are very supportive. Five wells supply water to 
the schools, and one has been closed already. A study has shown 
that when the Meridian Mine begins operating in RoundUp, an 
additional 50 families will move into Shepherd. 

Tape 2:A:003 

Ms. Joyce, Yellowstone County, is sponsoring this because 
Shepherd is not incorporated. She stated that it is estimated 
that approximately 3,500 residents will live in the area in the 
next five years. The school is relying on groundwater to meet 
their needs. The Soil Conservation Service has tested the water 
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supply and is concerned about the poor water quality. DHES has 
shut down one well. The project would enable local government to 
meet federal and state health and safety standards for water 
quality and fire safety. Yellowstone County is working with 
Huntley and Shepherd water users and hope that a water district 
can be formed. This project was submitted to the TSEP program for 
a $100,000 grant or deferred loan. The project is ranked low for 
RRD funding, and they hope it will rank higher in the TSEP. 
Insurance rates have gone up in the area because of the inability 
to provide adequate fire protection. 

Ken Heikes, spoke representing the Yellowstone County 
Commissioners. He stated that they whole-heartedly endorse the 
project. 

Questions, Resoonses, and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT asked Mr. 
Tubbs if DNRC is concerned about the voters unwillingness to form 
a district. He also asked why, with their concerns about the 
project, they recommended only a grant and not a grant/loan 
combination. Mr. Tubbs stated that there was concern about the 
voters' unwillingness to form a district. From the environmental 
resource perspective the project will be beneficial for the 
community. The no vote resulted in the low ranking. The 
recommendation for a grant resulted from the fact that the 
community has no funds for a match. The grant is $15,OqO less 
than requested so that the community has the opportunity to match 
it with local funds. No loan is recommended because these funds 
will be used for a study, and no revenue will be generated to 
create pay-back potential. 

SEN. HOCKETT stated that DNRC's comments also include concern 
that administration and travel costs are high. He agreed they 
were high, and wondered if funds were being used for something 
other than the study. He thinks the residents should pay 
something for the services they'll receive. He asked why the 
department places the comments in the project description, but 
then does not do anything about them. 

Mr. Tubbs stated that the level of funds recommended reflect the 
need for the project. The department wants to let the LRP 
committee know exactly what their concerns are, and therefore 
include comments. 

SEN. HARDING stated that it looks like the project is needed, and 
asked why a feasibility study was necessary. Ms. Bengtson stated 
that firm figures about project costs are needed to convince 
people that the costs associated with the project are justified. 

Orrin Ferris, HKM Associates, stated that he has offered his 
assistance to get the project to this point. The DNRC commented 
that there has been a low level of study to this point, and he 
agreed that it was a reconnaissance level study. A minimum amount 
of work needed to be done to illustrate that the project was 
worth pursuing. He realizes how unpopular feasibility studies can 
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be, but this project would be a very expensive one. The community 
is not prepared, given current information, to come forward and 
request funding for construction. The feasibility study will get 
them to that point. 

Mr. Ferris stated that the community members want to know how 
much the water is going to cost, and there is no reliab~e 
information on that. It could be expensive enough that they can't 
support the full amount. Other funds will then be sought out to 
make the project work. 

Ms. Doney referred the committee to the EXHIBIT 2 - PAGE iii, 
2/1/93, for a list of the projects in priority ranking order. She 
stated that only the projects not technically or financially 
feasible are ranked for zero funding. The projects ranked 1 - 46 
are all feasible; however, only $1.2 million is available for all 
projects the legislature might appropriate. Anything that falls 
below the funding line is basically an unfunded project, unless 
the committee moves a project to a higher ranking. Statutorily, 
DNRC is responsible for ranking the projects, and the committee 
is responsible for making the funding decisions. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #26 TOWN OF CIRCLE: 
Tape No. 2:A:311 

Proponents' Testimonv: REP. BETTY LOU KASTEN, ED 28, Brockway, 
spoke in support of a $15,000 grant to the Town of Circle for 
their Municipal Water Quality Improvement project. EXHIBIT 14. 
She stated that for the 30 years she has lived in Circle the 
water has been undrinkable and people have hauled water in from 
elsewhere. If citizens don't have health, there is no prosperity 
for the community. She asked the committee to support this water 
improvement project. 

REP. KASTEN spoke in support of Project #41, Roosevelt County 
Conservation District, Project #42, Richland County and Project 
#36, Little Beaver Conservation District. She stated that all 
these need to be looked at because once the water leaves her 
district it flows in to North Dakota. The water should be used 
here in Montana, especially if it could be used to enhance the 
economy. Recreation in eastern Montana is becoming a big part of 
the economy. She stated that she will be available for questions 
from members on the House floor, and requested favorable 
committee review of these projects. 

Informational Testimonv: Donald Clarin, Mayor, Town of Circle, 
presented the committee with a packet of information on the water 
quality improvement project. EXHIBIT 15. Changes have occurred 
since the project application was filed with DNRC, and EXHIBIT 15 
covers those changes. EXHIBIT 15 explains Phase 1 and Phase 2 of 
the project. In 1988 the town received a letter of non-compliance 
from the state Water Quality Bureau due to high levels of 
fluoride in the water. 
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Mr. Clarin requested an increase in grant funds from $15,000 to 
$36,000. DNRC's Technical Assessment, EXHIBIT 14, mentions that 
Circle considered two options for correcting the problem that 
were too expensive. He stated that Circle did not determine the 
options as too expensive; the Water Quality Bureau recommended 
that the project be pursued through EPA. EPA has a program set up 
for small systems technology. From 1988 to 1992, Circle has been 
working with EPA on this program, and were notified by them that 
they would not be able to participate. The town then retained an 
engineer and began work on this project. 

Mr. Clarin stated that DNRC's comments in the Financial 
Assessment, EXHIBIT 14 again mention that Circle considered two 
options too expensive. Mr. Clarin again clarified for the 
committee that the Water Quality Bureau encouraged the town to 
work with the EPA on test projects. 

Mr. Clarin stated that projected water rates will be 
approximately $36 per month per user. Based on the Department of 
Commerce criteria, the town is at $21.35 per month. Twenty-six 
percent of residents in Circle are retired and on fixed incomes. 
The town has received a letter of commitment for partial 
financing from the FMHA. The amount of that financing will be 
known after a complete engineering study is made. He asked the 
committee to consider the amended information he prese~ted and to 
increase the grant to $36,000. . 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT stated that 
Circle is similar to other communities in Montana and has a high 
percentage of retired residents. He asked if the water rates 
would increase beyond $36 per month. Mr. Clarin stated that CDBG 
funds would be sought to try to cover part of the costs, but he 
does anticipate higher rates. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked for an estimate of the overall project 
costs, and if the community will be able to support it. Mr. 
Clarin stated that the most accurate estimate is for 
approximately $700,000. A CDBG Grant will be filed this 
September, and water rates will be increased in order to afford 
the improvement. 

Proponents' Testimony: Jim Karaker, Engineer, HKM Associates, 
stressed that fluoride and sodium levels would be lowered by this 
project. High sodium levels affects individuals with heart 
conditions, in addition to affecting the growth of gardens and 
lawns. Mr. Karaker stated that the previous study determined that 
lime softening would not effectively take care of the problem. 
The reverse-osmosis system used did not address all aspects of 
the problems. He stressed to the committee that the previous 
study was not a complete comprehensive study; it was a quick 
study that came up with a ballpark figure of $700,000. The study 
that this grant would assist in funding is more comprehensive and 
will do a complete cost analysis. 
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BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #41 ROOSEVELT COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 2:A;690 

Boone Whitmer, Roosevelt County Conservation District, spoke on 
behalf of the $7,000 grant for their Recreation Enhancement of 
Missouri River. EXHIBIT 16. He stated that this is a grassroots 
effort to provide access to the Missouri River from Fort Peck to 
the North Dakota line. The Corps of Engineers did a one year 
study on site-selection and engineering of the boat ramps. The 
District was approached by the DNRC and asked to participate in a 
grassroots effort to make the river available. The Missouri River 
Development group, along with the Conservation District have 
taken this project on. Initially $100,000 was asked for to 
provide three sites and two alternate sites. The Ft. Peck Indian 
Reservation borders quite a bit of the river in this area, and 
access of tribal property is difficult. Three major sites have 
been identified, however. Individuals have a problem accessing 
the river, and no search and rescue can be conducted on 180 river 
miles. The DNRC has recommended $7,000, and the District feels 
that would be enough to make a good faith effort on the part of 
the state of Montana to fulfill its commitment to the area. There 
has been no commitment on the part of the state through FWP or 
DNRC, or any federal or state department. Other areas of the 
state have gotten money to develop fishing area sites, rest and 
recreation facilities. This part of eastern Montana ha~ received 
no funds, and the citizens would like to see a good faith effort 
on the part of the legislature to continue their efforts. The 
Corps of Engineers has put a lot of time and money into 
developing the engineering study, and the citizens feel justified 
receiving a $7,000 grant. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
if Fish and Game has been approached to help negotiate fishing 
access sites on the reservation. Mr. Whitmer stated that the 
tribal government has their own Fish and wildlife management 
project on the reservation. The state agency and the tribal 
agency have yet to reach an agreement on who will receive fishing 
license fees. However, FWP has not received a mandate to develop 
fishing access sites in eastern Montana. FWP has asked the group 
to lend assistance and develop a grassroots effort to establish 
fishing sites. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if this was a private project that should 
be handled by FWP. CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated he understood that 
FWP has received no mandate from the legislature to develop 
fishing access sites on that portion of the Missouri River. This 
grant would assist in that endeavor and provide legitimacy for 
the groups performance. Mr. Whitmer stated that two sites would 
require a long-term lease or an out-right buy. The $7,000 would 
be a good faith effort to the landowners that the state is 
interested in the property. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked who would own the site if the $7,000 is 
used. Mr. Whitmer stated that the Roosevelt Conservation District 
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would be the main entity to negotiate for those sites. The land 
would then be turned over to a state agency. FWP has stated that 
money is not available for buying land. They would offer a long­
term lease to the Conservation District which would own the 
property. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if DNRC had approached the District. Mr. 
Whitmer stated he is the Chairman of the Missouri River 
Development Group, and that there is a severe stream bank erosion 
on the Missouri River from Ft. Peck to the North Dakota line. The 
MRDG was formed to alleviate that problem, and they have secured 
$3 million in stream bank erosion funds from the federal 
government. Since the MRDG was such a viable group, FWP and 
Walleyes Unlimited have approached them to also try to secure 
sites on the Missouri for recreational access. 

Mr. Tubbs stated that the Water Resources and Water Management 
Bureau of DNRC approached the MRDG for their involvement. The 
Bureau has actively been working in the Ft. Peck area of Montana 
to try to address some of the problems there. The development of 
recreational sites along the lower Missouri is supported by the 
DNRCj however, the difficulty is that the grant application did 
not have as much information as necessary to warrant greater 
funding. The $7,000 was recommended so that the group could do 
more work on the proposal and re-submit it in a future,biennium 
with a very competitive project. " 

Mr. Whitmer stated that a poor grant application was submitted 
because at the time of submission the Corps of Engineers study 
and recommendation of four sites had not been received by the 
groups involved. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #16 FORT PECK RURAL WATER DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 2:A:121 

Infor.mational Testimonv: Gene Alsberg, Fort Peck Rural Water 
District, spoke on behalf of the $40,000 grant for a Fort Peck 
Rural Water Engineering Study. EXHIBIT 17. He presented the 
committee with a written overview of the project, including the 
current water quality. EXHIBIT 18. 

Jim Karaker, Engineer, HKM Assoc. spoke about the technical 
aspects of the Engineering Study. EXHIBIT 18, Appendix B 
provides further information on the quality of the water. He 
stated that hauling water is expensive for the residents. 

Tape 2:B:003 

Mr. Karaker stated that, in addition to the obvious benefits of 
improving the water system of this area, there would be increased 
employment because water management personnel would need to be 
hired, and new home construction and tourism development could 
commence. 
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Proponents' Testimony: Gene Reimche, Member, Valley County Board 
of Commissioners, spoke in support of the grant proposal for an 
engineering study. 

Joe Yeoman, Fort Peck Rural Water Association, spoke in support 
of the engineering proposal and asked for the committee's 
support. 

REP. TED SCHYE, HD 18, Glasgow, spoke in support of the Fort Peck 
Rural Water District's grant for a Rural Water Engineering Study. 
He also spoke in support of four grants from Valley County. He 
stated he would not stand up individually and speak for all four 
projects, but will be available in the audience for questions. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
if the prices quoted were based on the users' current costs of 
hauling water. Mr. Alsberg stated that a typical dwelling unit in 
the District consumes 5,000 gallons per month. EXHIBIT 18 - PAGE 
1: the $75 to $132 quotes are accurate to the cost of hauling 
water. The $150 to $264 for 10,000 gal./month is what the 
residents would typically pay when a system is in place, 
according to the Department of Commerce's comparison of statewide 
data. 

Mr. Reimche stated that currently water is purchased from the 
city of Fort Peck. If Fort Peck does any development, this source 
of water will be cut off and citizens will have to haul water 30 
miles at least. 

Mr. Yeoman stated that his family conserves water and uses only 
5,000 to 6,000 gallons for a family of four. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #30 GLASGOW IRRIGATION DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 2:B:195 

Informational Testimony: Melvin Novak, Member, Glasgow 
Irrigation District, spoke on behalf of a $50,000 grant and a 
$50,000 loan for their System Rehabilitation (Phase II) through 
Farm Delivery project. EXHIBIT 19. He provided a written copy of 
his testimony, including further information on the proposed 
project. EXHIBIT 20. 

Proponents' Testimony: Jo Brunner, Executive Director, Montana 
Water Resources Association, stated that MWRA asks the LRP 
committee to strongly consider this proposal. The program would 
better regulate diversions and provide more factual information. 
Glasgow is at the end of the water supply and the continuing 
drought condition is making it more of a necessity to allow for 
accurate water diversions. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked if 
there is a program in place that replaces parts of the 
distribution system, year-by-year. Mr. Novak stated that there is 
such a program in place, but now the majority of parts need 
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Vern Steiner stated that parts have been replaced as they become 
totally unusable; therefore, a number of new parts have been 
installed. However, when there are 300 farm/field turnouts it 
becomes quite expensive. Mr. Novak informed the committee that 
plastic pipe would be used to avoid corrosion, and would have 
greater life expectancy. The structures to be put in place will 
better measure the water flowing through them. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked the per acre charge for water. Mr. Novak 
stated that currently they are $12 per acre. When the 
Rehabilitation and Betterment study was completed, the costs were 
$10.66/acre. Based on the study, the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
would only loan $2.2 million, because that was all the community 
had the ability to repay. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #32 VALLEY COUNTY: 
Tape No. 2:B:470 

Infor.mational Testimony: Gene Reimche, Member, Valley County 
Board of Commissioners, spoke on behalf of a $100,000 grant for a 
Fort Peck Reservoir Breakwater. EXHIBIT 21. He provided the 
committee with a written copy of his testimony. EXHIBIT 22. 

ProDonents' Testimonv: M.K. Graham, Director, 2 Rivers Growth, 
spoke in support of the Breakwater project. He presented the 
committee with a written copy of his testimony. EXHIBIT 23. He 
also presented the committee with a letter of support from Don 
Pfau, Co-Chairman, Fort Peck Advisory Council. EXHIBIT 24. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. ZOOK asked Mr. 
Graham, hypothetically, how a choice could be made between a 
project like this, with beneficial recreational and tourism 
aspects, and a project that would replace a small town's 
completely decrepit water and sewer system. 

Mr. Graham stated he recognized the difficulty for the committee 
in making choices. He stated that human welfare should certainly 
take precedence over this type of project. However, he stated 
that there is a human element to this type of project which 
promotes economic growth in a depressed area. People have left 
the area, and have had to go on welfare because of the lack of 
work. Economic development is drastically needed in eastern 
Montana. 

REP. ZOOK asked if a Chamber of Commerce exists in the area. Mr. 
Graham stated that 2 Rivers Development operates hand-in-hand 
with the Chamber of Commerce, and actually operates under it. 

REP. ZOOK stated that he does not see any local funds involved, 
and other projects have had civic organization support. He asked 
if the Chamber is really interested in this project. Mr. Graham 
stated that the Chamber is very much behind the project and he is 
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representing them here today. Most of the local contribution will 
be in-kind to the project. The Corps of Engineers has estimated 
that the project will cost between $6 million and $8 million. The 
organizers feel the project can be done for $800,000 and are 
shooting for that. If RRD funds help, the community will get it 
done for a lesser amount. 

REP. ZOOK stated that he does not doubt the community is behind 
it, but would like to see them behind it financially. Mr. Graham 
stated that the community will support it, but most likely with 
in-kind donations. People are wiling to donate work and other 
contributions for the project. 

REP. ZOOK stated that he does not mean to put down the project in 
any way, he does feel it is a great project. There are very few 
recreational areas in eastern Montana, and Fort Peck Lake goes 
beyond being just recreation. He wished the organizers luck with 
the project. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked if FWP was contacted in regards to 
finding out if any federal or state funds were available. Mr. 
Graham stated that it does not appear that the project would 
qualify. 

REP. SCHYE stated that the project organizers have inquired at 
length with the state and federal fish and game agencies, as well 
as the Corps of Engineers. There are jurisdiction problems with 
Ft. Peck due to all the agencies involved. He is not sure where 
negotiations are, but the $100,000 grant from DNRC will not cover 
the total costs, and other monies will be sought. 

Ms. Doney stated that the LRP committee has to prioritize three 
programs. The Renewable Resource program, that these programs are 
a part of, were set up wisely to invest part of the mineral 
resource revenues into projects that would create sustainable 
incomes for Montana's economy. As mineral resources are depleted, 
it is good to get in place resources that can be further taxed in 
the future. That is why DNRC sees the benefit of projects like 
Ft. Peck. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #20 TOWN OF NASHUA: 
Tape No. 2:B:025 

Informational Testimonv: Duane Tihista, Town Council, Nashua, 
spoke on behalf of the $50,000 grant for a Water Storage System 
Improvements project. EXHIBIT 25. HE stated that the town has 
over $71,000 in their water funds checking account, but the water 
tower is completely falling apart inside. The town still needs 
$150,000. The town has applied for a FMHA for grant/loan funds. 

Mr. Tihista stated that the water meets drinking safety standards 
but is poor water. The water rates will be raised to 
approximately $24 per month. The water tower needs to be replaced 
because pieces of the sides are breaking off and falling in. In 
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the future, if Ft. Peck gets a new water line, Nashua will be 
able to tie into it. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked the 
condition of the whole water system. Mr. Tihista stated that new 
distribution lines were put in during the 1970's. Many of the 
valves need to be replaced due to the poor water. The town will 
first replace the tower, then attend to the other needs. 

Proponent's Testimony: REP. SCHYE stated that he will speak with 
Fish & Game concerning funds for any or all the four projects in 
the Valley County area. He reminded the committee that he is in 
support of Projects #16, #30, #32, and #20. He stated that the 
water systems are a problem for this area, and agreed that the 
LRP committee has some tough decisions to make. He stated that 
the Breakwater project is good project although it does not deal 
directly with human safety. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #2 RICHLAND COUNTY: 
Tape No. 2:B:231 

Brian Hi1derman, Engineer, Interstate Engineering, Inc., spoke on 
behalf of a $60,300 grant for Richland County's Lone Tree Dam 
Rehabilitation Study. EXHIBIT 26. Representing the Lone Tree 
Ranch, he stated that this study is needed bring the Lqne Tree 
dams into compliance with the Dam Safety Act. The Ranch-has two 
options: either bring them into compliance or breach the dams. 
If the dams are breached there is a potential for increased 
annual flooding downstream. It was not known that houses and a 
town would be built downstream when the dams were constructed. 
Mr. Hilder.man provided the committee with two letters of support: 
one from the City of Sidney City Council, EXHIBIT 27, and one 
from Richland County Board of County Commissioners, EXHIBIT 28. 

Tape 3:A:002 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked if 
the need for this dam to comply would be affected by the Bureau 
of Dam Safety's study to change the way dams are evaluated for 
safety. Mr. Tubbs stated that two projects do relate somewhat. 
The study proposed by the Bureau would not result in effective 
changes for several years. In the meantime, there are a number of 
existing dam owners who have to comply with current dam safety, 
standards. 

Mr. Tubbs stated that because this is a private dam, some public 
benefit must result from the project. A requirement has been 
placed that would require easements or contracts to guarantee 
that the reservoir will continue to be available to the public. 

REP. ZOOK stated that he believes that requirement is really 
unfair to the dam owners. The dam owners did not build the dams 
for those recreational purposes, and apparently used their own 
resources to build the dam. The only reason it is a problem now 
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is a result of somebody else unadvisedly building their homes 
below the dam. He is amazed that the landowner put up $10,000 to 
help the project along. He believes the landowner should be 
totally removed from any liability for this; it should be 
somebody else's problem. 

Ms. Doney stated that even though the problem was created by 
development in Sidney, the dam is a high hazard dam now. The 
landowner has the options of upgrading it or breaching it. She 
stated the landowner probably decided to put $10,000 into the 
project, because if he breached the dam, it would cost that much 
to build a storage facility elsewhere. 

REP. ZOOK stated that the reason it is a high hazard dam is not 
the fault of the landowner or of good construction; yet he is the 
one stuck with the problem. Mr. Tubbs stated that the DNRC 
realizes that is true. Now the county recognizes that, and 
realizes the cost to the private individual far exceeds his 
benefit of keeping that storage facility. The flood control 
portion of the project has made it necessary for the state to get 
involved. The state recognizes that one additional benefit is the 
potential for recreational access. The LRP committee has the 
final decision, and can remove the recreational requirement. 

REP. ZOOK asked how the city of Sidney or Richland Cou~ty was 
contributing to the study project. Mr. Tubbs stated that the 
county is not itself contributing financially, but will 
administer the grant. 

REP. ZOOK commented he was sorry to put a burden like that on the 
county. He understands their support on paper anyway. Mr. Tubbs 
stated that DNRC has requested that the county put up at least 
$2,000 to match RRD grant funds. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how big the dams are. Mr. Hilderman stated 
there is an 83,000 square mile drainage area, and one dam 
generates 93,000 cubic feet per second. There is 1,860 acre feet 
involved. 

REP. BARDANOUVE stated that unless these dams are bigger than the 
Powell dam, there seems to be too much money involved. Mr. Tubbs 
stated that DNRC review determined that the estimated costs 
seemed reasonable to them. Before any RRD funds would be 
released, the county would have to seek bids for this specific 
plan. The grant funds would only be available in proportion to 
the total project costs. The grant will be given only for actual 
dollars needed. 

REP. BARDANOUVE stated he wanted some comparisons between the 
Powell Lake Dam, and these dams. 

ProDonents' Testimonv: SEN. LARRY TVEIT, SD 11, Fairview, spoke 
in support of the $60,300 grant for the Rehabilitation Study. He 
stated that he was there in 1952 when the dam broke and flooded 
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Sidney. The flooding caused a lot of damage. There have been a 
lot of homes built near the creek. The danger is still there, and 
the safety of people throughout the town should be considered. He 
urged the committee to approve all or part of the grant. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #36 LITTLE BEAVER CONSERVATION DISTRICT: 
Tape No. 2:B:399 

Informational Testimony: Wayne Mangold, Chairman, Little Beaver 
Conservation District, spoke on behalf of a $47,318 grant for 
their Little and Lower Missouri Water Reservation Development and 
Implementation project. EXHIBIT 29. He presented a written 
summary of his testimony, EXHIBIT 30, and a handout on the 
proposed project, EXHIBIT 31. He stated that this process is 
necessary to give them equal footing with other interested 
parties as the debate over water continues to get more complex. 
The District feels it is necessary to have grant money this 
legislative session, next session is believed to be too late. 

Proponents' Testimony: Boone Whitmer read a letter of support 
form Pete Purvis, Chairman of Roosevelt County Conservation 
District. EXHIBIT 32. 

Mr; Whitmer stated that he is also an irrigator in McCone County. 
The irrigators have a difficult time with the Corps of"Engineers 
maintaining minimum flow in the Missouri River for pumping 
operations. He finds it ironic that they are fighting the FWP for 
their water rights. He also finds it ironic tha't the state had no 
problem coming up with funds to challenge the Corps of Engineers 
in court over their management of the Missouri River. But here 
eleven conservation districts are fighting for water reservations 
for future economic development in eastern Montana, and they have 
no funding. He stated that this is not just a state issue, but a 
federal issue dealing with agriculture. He stated that it is 
hard for communities like his to come up with financial support 
from local governments or individuals to take on court cases. The 
FWP will prevail because they have the financial resources; 
therefore, he urges the committee to adopt the grant for the 
Little Beaver proposal. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE stated 
that if the legislature begins to finance battles over water 
rights, there is no limit to what it will cost in the long run. 
It will be years before the problems between water reservations 
are solved. In addition, FWP is part of the state government, so 
we'll be using its funds to fight funds being appropriated here 
within the government. He fears there will be no end to this 
fighting, and the state does not have the funds. He appreciates 
the District's concern, but does not know how the state can get 
involved. 

Mr. Whitmer stated that in the past FWP has taken DNRC to court 
on in-stream flows, because at that time there was no beneficial 
use attached to in-stream flow. The state financed the fight. 
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FWP has been successful in the western part of the state in 
acquiring in-stream flows, and now is going into the eastern part 
of the state to fight for in-stream flows. This will be done 
against irrigation lands being developed in that area. Water will 
become such a paramount part of eastern Montana and to the 
economic development of eastern Montana, that it will need to be 
protected. The water is worth the grant money, and will protect 
the current water right holders from losing their rights to in­
stream flows and downstream holders. 

Mr. Whitmer stated that if there is one single important issue in 
front of the committee today, it is the preservation of their 
water rights in eastern Montana, and to develop the economic 
base. This is probably the most important grant application 
before the committee because it sets a precedent that has been 
established in the decade of the 80's. He stated that he has been 
involved in water law litigation all his life and currently they 
are fighting for minimum in-stream flow in the Missouri River. He 
has personally financed trips to Washington, D.C. and has not 
asked for government grants. So when the state talks about 
financing litigation, he reminds them that he has financed his 
own little project in trying to maintain water rights for the 
citizens in eastern Montana. 

Proponents' Testimony: REP. LARRY TVEIT, SD 11, Fairview, stated 
his support for the Little Beaver's proposal for a Water 
Reservation Development and Implementation project. He stated he 
also owns two irrigated farms. He believes it is ironic that 
DNRC seeds clouds to benefit South Dakota at the expense of 
Montana. FWP wants to put the Missouri River in-stream flow at 
50% to guarantee downstream states more water. The Conservation 
Districts are asking for future reservations. There is a lot of 
land that can be developed for irrigation. The dams were 
originally put in with the promise of 1 million acres of 
irrigated land, and that has not happened. The area should now be 
developed for economic benefits and to increase the ability of 
the farmers and ranchers to exist along the river. For those 
reason he believes this is an important piece of legislation on 
water reservations to pull together and take a stand to protect 
their livelihood in Montana. He strongly supports this proposal 
and hopes the committee will too. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. ZOOK asked if FWP 
wants to get 50% in-stream flow from Culbertson and beyond. REP. 
TVEIT stated that it could be from below Ft. Peck Dam, but he 
knows it is from south of Culbertson and beyond. Mr. Tubbs stated 
he is confident that the in-stream flow is from Culbertson and 
beyond to North Dakota. 

Mr. Mangold stated that the Districts see water as a very big 
issue in the coming years, and the reservation process is one way 
that landowners can preserve their rights. Help will be needed 
for cropland producers. He reminded the committee that the 
legislature put the Districts in this position. The agricultural 
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producers come to the Districts to ask them to work for the 
members and protect their rights. The Districts need legislative 
help to accomplish this. 

Proponents' Testimony: REP. BILL REHBEIN, HD 21, Richland, stated 
that he is a farmer/rancher on non-irrigated lands. He believes 
in the right to survive in rural Montana, and believes it is 
important to support a project that would enhance that right. The 
landowners are paying a great amount of taxes that are being 
spent in the state. 

REP. REHBEIN stated that he missed testimony on the Richland 
County grant application for the Lone Tree Dam Rehabilitation 
Study, but is in support of the project. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated 
that he shares Rep. Bardanouve's frustration. He spent time on 
the Northwest Power Planning Council. The rates on energy were 
raised in order to allow people to sue each other and they paid 
for the attorneys. He wondered if the people are really 
represented in those situations. 

BUDGET ITEM PROJECT #25 CUSTER COUNTY: 
Tape ~? 3:A:056 

Ms. Doney, DNRC, stated that the $4,725 grant is for a recycling 
project. The application was for an $18,900 grant to purchase a 
baler and a forklift. EXHIBIT 33. DNRC's recommendation was that 
they provide 75~ of the costs. DNRC believed it was appropriate 
that landfill fees be used to pay the debt for financing the 
project costs not covered by the grant. However, Custer County 
does not operate the landfill. It was then decided that the 
appropriate applicant is the landfill district not the county. 
Perhaps an agreement could be reached between the landfill and 
DNRC concerning the amount to be financed. 

Custer County sent materials to be presented to the committee and 
entered into the record. EXHIBIT 34. 

Ms. Doney stated that the application may be withdrawn, and 
submitted again in two years with more clarity on the financial 
payback capabilities. Ms. Doney will inform the committee if the 
application is withdrawn. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked why 
a recycling project was applying for RRD funds. Ms. Doney stated 
that the Resource Development program takes care of projects that 
are not water related. DNRC considers the benefits of this 
project in offsetting the need and cost of obtaining additional 
landfill space. However, the committee will note that the project 
does not rank as high as other projects. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if the whole concept for the grant funds 
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was being raided if recycling projects start to receive funding. 
He also expressed dislike for seeing projects that seem to be FWP 
projects. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated that he agreed with Rep. Bardanouve and 
requested to see a statement of intent for what these grants are 
to be used for. The committee will then review that. The 
committee is feeling frustration with some of the grant 
applications. REP. ZOOK commented that he is frustrated as well. 

Mr. Tubbs stated that this year provides a tremendous opportunity 
to review the intent and decide whether the current track should 
be continued. DNRC feels that the projects before the committee 
this year reflect statute and past grant approvals. Recycling 
projects have been approved in the past. This will be an 
opportunity to review and correct trends now. DNRC has reviewed 
the statute and has tried to meet the statutory requirements in 
their ranking system. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated that the committee is tired of studying 
and suing, and would like to do something. 

Tape 3:B:001 

Ms. Doney informed the committee that she had the reqQested 
information in regards to the town of Shelby's grant application. 
The town residents currently pay $36.51 for water and just over 
$15 for sewer. They have a very large request for funds in with 
the TSEP program; however, that is for their sewer. The sewer 
backs up within the community. The sewer rate will go up to $24 
per user; if TSEP funds are received, the sewer rate will only go 
up to $17. 
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No additional environmental review would be necessary for this project unless any changes in 
the scope or approach showed a potential for adverse impacts. If any such changes were proposed, 
DNRC would prepare an environmental checkfist. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees to recover all or part of the project's cost, the 
project is considered to have limited "payback capability" and therefore must provide addltJonai matching 
funds to the extent possible. DNRC recommends a grant up to $94,184 to be negotiated based on the 
project sponsor's ability to assess training fees. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 
funds have been secured, and after training fees have been established. University indirect costs and 
university salaries included in legislatively approved university budgets and authorized in a 1994-95 
appropriations bill shall not be reimbursed with grant funds. 

Any reduction in the project's scope of work will require a proportional reduction in the grant 
amount. Any funds received from training fees and sources other than those already identified will cause 
a dollar-for~ollar reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 15 

TOWN OF WINNETT 

Town of Winnett Sewer Reconstruction and Rehabilitation 

$100,000 GRANT 

$375,000 (Community Development Block Grant) 
$453,500 (Farmer's Home Administration Loan/Grant) 

$928,500 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$ 50,000 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The town of Winnett is requesting funding from DNRC to help preserve water quality in 
McDonald Creek and protect local area groundwater from present and future contamination by the 
town's sewer system. 

The town's collection system was constructed in 1922. Sewer lines in the town's southern half 
run against the lay of the land with flat grades. As a result, some blocks continue to use septic systems, 
and other blocks are being plugged by raw sewage. Manholes located throughout the town need to be 
repaired, and some are on the verge of caving in and causing extraneous material to enter the sewer. 
The portion of town lying north of Main Street is serviced by a combined storm drain/sanitary sewer 
system that feeds the lift station and aerated lagoons. Storm water causes problems with overflow, with 
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the lift station pumps, and with hydraulic overloading of the aerated lagoon. As a result. the treatment of 
the town's continuous discharge to McDonald Creek is out of permit requirements from time to time. 

The town's sewer outfall crosses McDonald Creek with two 12-inch lines exposed in the bottom 
of the creek bed. which creates a hazard during floods and icy periods. In the past, this crossing has 
caused raw sewage to be discha,rged into McDonald Creek. 

This project will resolve these problems and; in conjunction with an energetic maintenance 
program, help ensure that the town complies with state and federal regulations to preserve the quality of 
the water in McDonald Creek and the area groundwater. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

Originally constructed in 1922, the sewage collection system is inadequate by today's standards. 
The town currently has 121 sewer service users on the system. Problems with the system include flat 
sewer mains on the south side of town, a combined sanitary/storm sewer on the north side of town, 
sewer mains buried at extremely shallow depths in many locations, stream scouring and debris damage 
at the McDonald Creek pipe crossing, and a too-small storage lagoon. 

In 1991, the town hired a sewer cleaning company to clean the sewers that were blocked or 
plugged. Because of the unanticipated magnitude of the problem, however, the town was unable to 
finish the cleaning project with the funds available. Subsequently, the town hired a consulting 
engineering firm to analyze the extent of the problem, evaluate the town's options, and make 
recommendations. A May 1992 engineering study prepared by Morrison-Maierie/CSSA examined the 
entire ~ystem and defined and documented the problem areas. The report evaluated options and 
recommended a construction plan to correct the system deficiencies that were most cost-effective. The 
technical documentation appears adequate, and the recommended approach is seen as both viable and 
economical. 

This project's general objective is to preserve surface water and groundwater quality in the 
Winnett and Petroleum county areas by (1) providing sewer service to sites not now hooked up; (2) 
reconstructing sewers that currently are blocked, shallow, or flat; (3) separating storm and sanitary 
sewer services; (4) rehabilitating deteriorated manholes; and (5) rehabilitating the creek crOSSing, the 
outfall line, the lift station, and the lagoon system. 

The project's proposed goals and objectives are consistent with recommendations in the 
engineering study. Based on cost and benefit assessments for each option, the selected alternatives 
appear to be the best. After construction is completed, the quality of Winnett's drinking water, along 
with water quality in McDonald Creek, should improve substantially. 

The appropriate coordination appears to have taken place, support has been shown by the "key 
players," and any legal hurdles appear to have been noted. The Corps of Engineers' approval of the 
creek crossing work will be coordinated during the final design. The construction cost estimate is in line 
with that of similar projects. Winnett's residents are aware of the required rate increase (12 to 15 
percent) that will be put in place to pay for the needed improvements. The loan and grant application 
submittal schedule is reasonable. A Community Development Block Grant application was submitted 
during September 1992, and notification was due December 1992. A Farmer's Home Administration loan 
application will be submitted during February 1993, and notification will be made later during 1993. 

In summary, this project may face some obstacles, but these are not considered substantial. 
The project has been fully developed and all options have been considered, with the selected option 
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clearly the best approach. Budget costs are well-supported, and the project will provide the benefits 
identified. 

ANANCtAL ASSESSMENT 

The town of Winnett hopes to obtain $375,000 in grant funding from the Community 
Development Block Grant program and a $453,500 loan/grant from Farmer's Home Administration. The 
town of Winnett anticipates contributing an estimated $14,000 in in-kind and direct cost payments. None 
of the funding sources has been secured. The documentation provided supports the project's feasibility. 

DNRC grant and loan funds will be used to pay administrative salaries of $6,300; associated 
administrative costs of $900, Including communications, supplies, travel, and printing; engineering and 
design costs of $24,000; and construction costs of $68,800, including construction contingency costs of 
$6,200. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT' 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise--currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The project will provide conservation, management, protection, and improvement of the area's 
groundwater and the water in McDonald Creek. The protection of McDonald Creek alone will benefit all 
of Montana. The sewer system requires upgrading not only to bring the system into compUa,nce with 
state regulations, but to provide adequate sewer and water services to Winnett's residents. The town's 
citizens highly support the project. This project is needed now and will support the area's future 
economic development and recreation needs. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Some short-term impacts may be caused during construction of this project, such as increased 
dust, noise, and exhaust fumes. Work done on the McDonald Creek crossing will have to be well­
defined, -specified, and -coordinated so that both short- and long-term creek degradation and 
sedimentation are kept to a minimum. This project is expected to provide beneficial, long-term 
environmental effects. 

The project may require approval or permits from the Department of Health and Environmental 
Sciences. The issuance of permits may require an environmental assessment This review would 
provide the opportunity for public comment on possible options to address identified problems, and also 
would be used to identify the need for measures to reduce any adverse effects beyond those expected. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenues to recover the project's 
cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for only 25 percent of the 
project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $50,000 grant. 
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The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $50,000. DNRC 

will provide a loan up to the amount requested, commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified In a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and budget, and after 
matching funds have been secured. Changes in the scope of work may be identified as the result of any 
environmental assessment prepared for the permitting process. Any such changes shall be stipulated in 
the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Original specifications, 
designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and approved by the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences before bids are solicited. Any reduction in the scope of work will require a 
proportional redUction in the grant amount. 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC I.oan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 16 

FORT PECK RURAL WATER DISTRICT 

Fort Peck Rural Water Engineering Study 

$50,000 GRANT 

$ 1,000 (Fort Peck Rural Water District-In-kind) 

$51,000 

$40,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This proposed project is an engineering feasibility study to determine the costs, service area, 
and service level for a rural water system to serve an area west and north of the town of Fort Peck in 
southeast Valley County. Most residents in this area haul water due to the lack of a water-bearing 
formation underlying the region. The proposed project would serve about 250 to 300 residences, 
including the unincorporated areas of Park Grove Wheeler, Duck Creek, the Fort Peck Lake cabins, and 
about 25 farms and ranches. The proposed study is needed to prepare a preliminary engineering report 
for the newly formed district that will provide an accurate assessment of funding needs and secure 
funding; determine the feasibility and cost of providing service to the entire district; and choose the most 
cost-effective and efficient service level for the district's water users. 
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TOWN OF WINNETT 

EXHIBIT_:1.~ __ _ 

DATE;: - 3 - 93 
tiS 

DNRC APPLICATION SUPPLE}1ENTARY INFO 

The Town of Winnett needs the maximum grant possible from DNRC 
as demonstrated by the Town's 73% Low to Moderate Income, $12,857 
Hecttan __ .FamilY __ :I:D<:: . .oln..e., Highest Combined WaterLSewer Rate 
ll§J.!...Q.Q./month) in the state, and the additional $13.00/month the 
resid~D~_Qay for ga~baqe pickup. 

The Town has been approved for CDBG funding and ·bas a pre­
appl ication into FmHA wi th prel iminary indications of a $150,000 to 
$200,000 loan for the Town. Funds from both of these sources is 
expected to be in place this spring. For the above reasons the Town 
of Winnett needs Maximum Grant Funds and also to be Funded in 1993. 

Thank you for your consideration of this Grant Application. 
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Mrmicil'al 1-Vater User Fees 

EXHidlT ;;.1. 
'7~ DATE J - ?.J" . 

In Table 1, monthly water fees are ranked from highest to lo~st for Montana's 
municipalities. The mean water fee is $14.62 and the standard deviation is $6.99. 

TABLE C-l 

Community Rankings by Municipal Residential Monthly Wat,er Fees 

Municipality \Valer Fee Municipality Water Fee Municipality Water Fee 

Shelby 39.11 Big Timber 16.25 Bearcreek 10.00 
Winnett 37.00 Belgrade 16.25 Troy 10.00 
Mclstcme 33.68 Billings 15.87 Westby 10.00 
Sunburst 31.12 Harlem 15.70 Harlowton 9.75 
Richey 28.08 Medicine Lake 15.50 Joliet 9.47 
['IuUon 27.45 Thompson Falls 15.10 Bridger 9.40 
Hclenn 26.48 Wolf Point 15.08 Fromberg 9.30 
Kevin 25.18 Hardin 15.02 Fairview 9.00 
Libby 24.84 Lima 15.00 Plains 8.98 
130zeman 24.12 Whitefish 15.00 Dillon 8.97 
Stevensville 23.00 Hysham 14.90 Eureka 8.78 
Broadus 22.31 Sheridan 14.70 East Helena 8.57 
Dodson 22.00 Columbia Falls 14.20 Jordan 8.50 
Miles City 21.82 Laurel 13.63 Boulder 8.46 
Saco 21.07 Grass Range 13.50 White SuI ph 8.25 
Scobey 21.00 Wlbnux 13.40 Brockton 8.25 
Glilsgow 20.86 Choteau 12.82 Darby 8.00 , 

rorsyth 20.57 Big Sandy 12.80 West Yellows 7.90 
L('~\'i~l(H'in 20.55 Ennis 12.60 Froid 7.86 

TABLE C-3 

Community Rankings by Municipal Residential Monthly Sewer Fee 

l\Iunicipnlity Sewer Fee Municipality Sewer Fee 

Chinook 36.25 Townsend 7.50 
Harlem 29.80 Sidney 7.32 
Whitefish 29.70 Glasgow 7.18 
Columbia Falls 27.64 Dillon 7.02 
Livingston 25.63 Whitehall 6.90 
Plnins 24.90 Fairview 6.75 
Winnett 24.00 Belt 6.60 
Conrnd 23.08 Manhattan 6.60 
Kalisrell 20.40 .. Grass Range 6.50 

Libl'y 19.26~ Circle 6.48 

Liltlrcl 19.24 Kevin 6.27 

Thompson Falls 19.20 Alberton 6.25 
Red Lodge '19.02 Missoula 6.22 
I- lot Springs 18.50 Rexford 5.50 

Dig Sandy 14.00 Superior 550 

Miles City 13.88 Twin Bridges 5.40 

Shelby 13.64 Saco 5.26 

J familton 13.63 Nashua 5.25 
. Uillings 13.49_ Medicine Lake 5.00 

ftlrsylh 13.0!?, Hysham 5.00 
\volf Point 13.01 WlniCred 5.00 
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DATE ..., - ? -- I ? 

RECOMMENDATION ~~,-----

This project is a component of a project previously funded by DNRC, the Community 
Development Block Grant program, and the project sponsor. The project's overall cost is estimated at 
$644,180; this application therefore reflects 14 percent of this overall cost Typically, since the project 
sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenues to recover the project's cost, the project is 
considered to have "payback capability" and would qualify for only 25 percent of the project cost or 
$50,000, whichever Is less. For this project. DNRC recommends a $50.000 grant. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after 
matching funds have been secured. An environmental assessment may be required for the permitting 
process. If a review results in any changes in the project's scope of work or any measures necessary to 
address impacts beyond those expected, these changes shall be stipulated in the project agreement and 
incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Original specifications, designs. and respective 
revisions shall be submitted to and approved by the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
before bids are solicited; by reference, these also shall be included in the project agreement 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment. Any funds received from sources other than 
those already identified will cause a dollar-for-doilar reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 18 

PETROLEUM COUNTY 

Crooked Creek Recreation Area 

$100,000 GRANT 

$103,000 (Concessionaire) 
$200,000 (Corps of Engineers) 

$403,000 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$ 50,000 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

Crooked Creek Recreation Area will offer Fort Peck Reservoir additional access and recreation 
such as camping, fishing, boating, hunting, and horseback riding. The project's objective is to make 
renewable resources more available to the public, including shower and rest room facilities, trailer hook­
ups, and water, sewer, and electrical services for the cabins, restaurant, and store. 

Crooked Creek Recreation Area now has a seasonal store, boat ramp, fenced storage for boats, 
and one toilet and camping facility. A map of the project site shows the proposed location for 
improvements such as a storage tank, weils, septic drain field, trailer hookups, new store and restaurant, 
camp sites, cabins, public shower and rest room facilities, fish-cleaning station, RV dump station, and 
water lines and stand pipes for watering trees and grass. These facilities require either water, sewer, or 
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electrical services and/or distribution to ensure that needed improvements are completed and that they 
provide the public with a usable recreational facility. 

In order to complete these improvements and protect public health and safety, the grant money 
received will help complete improvements for the water well, the water storage facility, water treatment, 
water distribution, wastewater disposal, the access road, parking, road lighting, and 7 miles of electrical 
service. 

The project also includes drilling and developing a well field at an anticipated depth of 800 to 
1 ,000 feet. The number of wells drilled will depend on the aquifer capacity and system demand. The 
water distribution system will consist of a buried pipe. The central sewer collection system will be 
installed with the final treatment either a drain field or a non-discharging lagoon system. Seven miles of 
electrical service will need to be brought to the site. The access road needs to be graded, and new 
gravel needs to be placed for an improved driving surface. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

Access to Fort Peck Reservoir is limited, particularly to the lake's upper sections and 
surrounding Charles M. Russell National Wildlife Refuge. Long-term efforts have been made to improve 
access to the lake's scenic upper end and, in 1985, the Crooked Creek site became one of seven 
recreation sites designated by Congress to provide access to Fort Peck Reservoir. Between 1981 and 
1987, nearly $1.1 million was spent to bring the 44 mile-long Crooked Creek access road to all-weather 
standards. In 1985, the U.S. Corps of Engineers leased some of the Crooked Creek site to Petroleum 
County, which has a concession agreement with Bill Harris to operate a camping area, picniC area, 
tempbrarystore, and the boat ramp. 

During 1988, approximately 1,750 people visited the Crooked Creek area for fishing, -hunting, 
boating, and camping. Since 1989, the concession and recreation area essentially have been closed 
because of lake drawdowns. In 1991, the draft Fort Peck Master Plan recommended that because 
water-based recreation at Crooked Creek was limited, the area's management emphasis should give way 
to resource-oriented recreation such as hunting, hiking, backpacking, and photography. The same 
report indicated that, in any case, water-based recreation at the Crooked Creek site would end by about 
the year 2015 because of lake sedimentation and delta movement. 

Petroleum County believes that full-service public facilities will make the area more attractive to 
recreational visitors. These include publicly financed rest rqom and shower facilities, trailer hookups, 
and new water, sewer, and electrical services for the concessionaire's cabins, restaurant, and store. The 
proposed grant would develop a well field that would supply drinking water through a new water 
distribution system for shower and rest room facilities, install a central sewer system, and provide new 
on-site electrical service by bringing in a new 7 -mile electrical line. 

FINANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

The project's total cost is estimated at $403,000, and a $100,000 grant is requested. Other 
finances amounting to $103,000 would be provided by Bill Harris, the concessionaire. The application 
also lists a $200,000 grant from the Corps of Engineers. This $200,000 appropriation is available for 
improvements to all seven Fort P.eck recreation sites, and $60,000 of this amount already has been 
allocated to another site. Thus, if all the Fort Peck recreation improvement money were allocated to the 
Crooked Creek site, $140,000 is the maximum that could be provided. 
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Because site construction plans are preliminary, project costs should be considered 
approximate. Water well field costs are estimated at $51,000; the water treatment, storage, and 
distribution system at $146,000; the septic system at $46,000; and the electrical system at $79,000 for 
total construction costs of $322,000. Adding contingencies, permitting and engineering design work, 
monitoring, and general construction administration brings the total project cost to $403,000. Petroleum 
County assumes that the Corps of Engineers (the landowner) will provide the necessary additional 
leased lands at no additional cost. 

The project's design engineer examined an alternate water source using local surface water, but 
instead selected deep wells because of the high water treatment costs that would be required for a 
surface water system. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The proposed project would provide tangible, on-site benefits and some county-wide economic 
benefits. It would expand the scope of recreation facilities along Fort Peck Reservoir and increase 
Crooked Creek's value as a full-service, overnight destination area. Because improved facilities would 
encourage more overnight stays and because on-site water and sanitation facilities would provide nicer 
accommodations, an increase in Fort Peck Reservoir's recreational use and longer visitor stays would be 
expected. Although the area's future recreation use is unknown, the annual use levels easily could 
double to 3,500 visitors. Letters and signatures submitted on behalf of this project show the local 
support. The 1991 Governor's Roundtable on Fort Peck and the Missouri River and the Fort Peck 
AdVisory Council indicate that the project also enjoys statewide support. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

No major adverse environmental impacts are expected, but the project could show some local 
impacts at developed sites and some cumulative impacts because of increased recreation use of the 
lake and the general shore area. The Crooked Creek recreation site is located directly across the lake 
from the U L Bend Wilderness and is completely surrounded by the Charies M. Russell National Wildlife 
Refuge. Installing water and sewer facilities probably would improve water quality and reduce the 
potential for local water pollution from recreation activities, although prior approval of the installation 
would be required from the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences. 

Petroleum County should provide plans in sufficient enough detail to allow the Department of 
Health and Environmental Sciences to make a review of the proposed water and sewer systems. An 
environmental review may be required that would assess the project's effects on water quality; health, 
safety, and noise; community income; recreation and wilderness; and local plans and goals. An 
environmental assessment would allow the applicable permits and approvals to be processed efficiently. 
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RECOMMENDATION 

Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenues to recover the project's 
cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for only 25 percent of the 
project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $50,000 grant. 

The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $50,000. DNRC 
will provide a loan up to the amount requested, commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and Interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

Additional project design shall be required before grant funds are provided. The intertwined 
responsibilities of leases, ownership, fee collection, and maintenance responsibilities shall be clearly 
specified and legally resolved before the project is funded. The project sponsor shall obtain a specific 
financial commitment from the U.S. Corps of Engineers and easements or leases for the land occupied 
by the developed facilities. Ownership of capital improvements and responsibility for ongoing 
maintenance shall be specified and costs budgeted. Lease fees collected from the concessionaire shall 
be considered potential project revenue for the repayment of a loan or to refund matching fund 
commitments. 

Grant funds will be provided after the project design has been completed, after DNRC approves 
a scope of work and a budget, and after matching funds have been secured. An environmental 
assessment may result in changes to the proposed scope of work or identification of measures to 
address adverse impacts beyond those now expected. Any such requirements shall be stipulated In the 
project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Original specifications, 
designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and approved by the U.S. Corps of Engineers 
before bids are solicited; by reference, these also shall be included in the project agreement. After bids 
have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific construction. costs such 
as material, labor, and equipment. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 
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ROBERT E. COFFEY 
County Manager 

Treasurer 

EXHIBIT_'1-,-' ....---­

DATE .2 - 3·- <73 
COl1NTY OF .ET~O;LEl1M 

• Assessor 
Phone 429·5551 p, 0, Box 226 ~. 

BONNY L. AllEN 
Clerk and Recorder 

Clerk of Court 
Phone 429·5311 

ROBERT BUSENBARK 
Sheriff 

Appraiser 
lOIS POULTON 

Justice of the Peace 
III Phone 429.5311 

WINNETT, MONTANA 59087 

BRENDAN J. MURPHY, CHAIRMAN 

PATRICIA WEINGART, COMMISSIONER 

WilliAM G. SOlF, COMMISSIONER 

February 2, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources 
1520 E. Sixth Avenue 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Gentlemen: 

D.E.S, Coordinator 
Coroner 

Phone 429·5551 

We, the members of the Board of County Commissioners of Petroleum 
County, were unable to attend this hearing on our application for 
the grant improvement project for the Crooked Creek Recreation 
Area, therefore this letter is in support of the grant application. 

Since Petroleum County has a long-term lease with the Corps of 
Engineers, it is beneficial to upgrade the recreational area as 
addressed in the application. 

This marina is a valuable asset to the western side of Fort Peck 
Lake for outdoor enthusiasts from the surrounding areas. Such 
improvements would benefit our citizens as well as attract tourists 
to our region. 

Thank you for your consideration to this application. 

Sincerely yours, 

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

~~ ~la-
Brendan Murphy, Chairman 



SPURTS, INC. 
EXH I B I T---l.4_--::::--­
DATE.1- -; -' q :3 
HD __ ----

GENERAL OFFICE: 333 2ND AVE. NO. • LEWISTOWN, MONTANA 59457 • PHONE (406) 538-3496. FAX 406·538·2250 

February 2, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources and Conservation 
Lee Metcalf Building 
1520 East sixth Avenue 
P.O. Box 202301 
Helena, Montana 59620-2301 

REF: DNRC GRANTS 

WATER DEVELOPMENT - CROOKED CREEK RECREATION AREA 

Dear Members of the Commission: 

The Fort Peck Advisory Council, made up of county commissioners, 
mayors, Chambers of Commerce, sportsmen's organizations, boating 
clubs, cabin owners, irrigators and recreational enthusiasts, 
highly recommends and endorses a water development facility for 
the Crooked Creek Recreation area located at the west end of Fort 
Peck Lake. 

This development was authorized by the Army Corp of Engineers ln 
1987 and 1988 and came to full development in 1989 with a 
concessionaire, Bill Harris. ' 

Bill developed a store, gasoline, boat dock, swimming area, a 
camping area in conjunction with the Corp of Engineers, a secured 
area for recreation vehicles and boats, public restrooms, a 
landing strip, a lodge and the planting of hundreds of trees. 
His wife and family have invested over $200,000 in the 
development of this area. It would be of great benefit to Fort 
Peck Lake and the people of eastern Montana if this area could 
have safe water available to the public. 

Documentation has shown that this area will be widely used not 
only by Montanans but people from out of state as well. 

The Fort Peck Advisory Council would like to go on record fully 
endorsing this effort by Bill Harris to secure water for the 
Crooked Creek Recreation area. 

Sincerely, 

~~/Jf.-.-
L 

Don Pfau, Co-Chairman 
Fort Peck Advisory Committee 

DP/ll 



Inn 
INTERNATIONAL® 

February 2, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources 
1520 East 6th Avenue 
Helena, MT. 59620 

To the Department of Natural Resources: 

EXHIBIT_i--_f __ _ 

DATE .1 - 3 - '7 .3 
~-------

I, as General Manager of the Park Inn, Lewistown, 
Montana, wholeheartedly support the Crooked Creek 
Recreation Development in Petroleum County. 

With consideration given to the present facilities 
of the area and its planned improvements, it's absolutely 
critical that water be provided to these facilities. 

central Montana does not have a great deal of 
tourist oriented destination points at the present. time, 
and the Crooked Creek Recreation Development is 
definately an asset for our market. There is no question 
as to the fact this development would be an asset in our 
area. 

Again, I ask that you endorse this request. 

Sincerely, 

~ 
.. -,~ 

He y W. Gehl 
eneral Manager 

HWG/jl 

The Worlds Friendliest HoteJs!® 
PO. Box 939 211 E. Main St., Lewistown, MT 59457 • (406) 538-8721 



EXHIBITL ..., 
DATE j, - 3-- q~ ~ 
168 -

p.n Box 3166 
Great Falls, MT 59403-3166 

406-761-5036 
Toll Free 1-800-527-5348 

A tourism region uniting tlu!se Montana counties: Blaine, Cascade, Chouteau, Fergus, Hill. Judith Ba.sin, Liberty. Meagher, Petroleum, Pondero, Teton, Toole & Wheatland 

January 29, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources 
Planning SubCommittee 

Russell Country tourism region supports the Crooked Creek 
Recreation Development in Petroleum County. 

Development of the area will enhance recreation opportunities and 
broaden appeal for the area. Its proximity to Canada and the 
Dakotas adds potential for added economic impact by visitors from 
those areas to Petroleum County. 

We urge your support of the Crooked Creek Recreation Development 
project. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

!::::t ~·l~~ /~ 
President 

gf 



Where The 

WEST 
Begins 

MONTANA 

EXHIBIT 1~r,l..~-_.,---:~-:3:;-­
DATE d''' 

Mis sou r i R i v ere 0 u n try, Inc. 
Box 1064 Malta, MT 59538 

January 30, 1993 

Department of Resources and Conservation 
State of Montana 
Helena, MT 59620 

Gentlemen: 

We support the request for funding to complete the Crooked Creek Recreation 
Area Project in Petroleum County. Completion of this project would benefit 
and complement the entire Fort Pee]\: Lake area and the surrounding communi ties 
on both sides of the Missouri River. 

We would like to see more recreational development on the Fort Pee]\: Lake. 
It could then become a destination for visitors to enjoy 1vater recreation 
facilities in northeastern Montana. But it is necessary for concessions and 
boating supplies to be easily accessible from the shores of the lake. 

We would encourage the Department to approve the funding which is being 
requested by the Petroleum Country Commission. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

~h:v'-~ lc:'i\'c\ 
Shirley Legg­
Secretary 



Montana's 
CUSTER COUNTRY 

EXHIt3IT_J{- ~- -~,~­
DATE ¢! - 3 - q ~ 
l(1B-----

Route 1. Box 1206A. Hardin. Montana 59034· (406) 665-1671 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: 

FROM: 

SUBJ: 

DATE: 

Department of Natural Resources 

Edythe McCleary s?~~. ~)1/ln 
Executive Secretary p~l)c./;,.,-,L / IL~{j 
Grant for Crooked Creek Recreation Area 

January 29, 1993 

This is to support the improvement project to the Crooked Creek 
Recreation Area on the west end of Fort Peck Lake. We understand 
they have applied for a grant for the project. 

Fort Peck Lake is such a popular spot for people in this region 
t'o visit and enjoy outdoor activities, and facilities are limited. 

Providing better recreation facilities for the many tourists 
who are flocking to Montana would be very welcome. Western 
Montana is becoming overcrowded and Eastern Montana has plenty 
of space to absorb visitors. The Crooked Creek Recreation 
Area would help to keep visitors in the State longer--that's 
the goal of all the tourism regions. 

We would appreciate your approval' of their request. 

Custer Country Tourism Region of Montana 
Thirteen Counties: Wibaux, Dawson, Fallon, Powder River, Carter, Prairie, Custer, Rosebud, 81g Horn, Treasure, 

- ......., r"'\ • _ _ ,..... ~_, •• L)"' ... .-.,..., -.t, ......... 



(iAi 31;1' 
~=l .:~ P.O. Box 900. Lewistown, MT 59457.090g~~r&1~o 

DATE d-
(406) 5aa.3401 

~~ 9'3 
~~"""""'''''''"'''''''=== 

January 29, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources and Conservation 
State of Mo~tana 
Helena, I1T 59620 

Gentlemen: 

It is my understanding that Petroleum County has applied 
for a $50,000 grant and a $50,000 loan to make renewable resources 
at Crooked Creek more available to the public. I lmOH the area 
well and its great potential. 

There is a large demand there for such facilities, and has 
been for many years. 

The area is used extensively for all types of outdoor recre­
ation such as archery and rifle hunting, wildlife vie\ving, fishing, 
boating, picnicking, photography, backpacking, hiking, camping, 
snowmobiling, crosscountry skiing, water fowl hunting" hunting 
fossils and other such activities. . 

If you provide this help, it will mean a great deal to many 
of all ageso It will also provide the area with a much-needed 
economic short in the arm. 

So if you provide this help, it will mean a great deal to 
a great many. 

I recommend highly wour favorable consideratior. of this. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely 

Home of the LEWISTOWN NEWS·ARGUS 



February 1, 1993 

Bill Harris 
Crooked Creek Recreation Area 
Winnett, Montana 59087 

Mr. Harris; 

AREA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 
P. O. BOX 818 408 N.E. MAIN. LEWISTOWN, MONTANA 59457 

(406) 538-5436 EXHIBIT _ 4 
-'---0,--'7-

DATE) - 3- r:> 
Hl! _____ _ 

I just wanted to reiterate the support of the Lewistown Area 
Chamber of Commerce for the development of facilities at Crooked 
Creek. We also wholeheartedly support your application for funding 
for water developments. This is an essential step in attaining the 
type of facility that will attract visitors, as well as ensure 
their stay is pleasant enough to bring them back. 

If I or the Chamber can be of any assistance in your application or 
in any of the future work at Crooked Creek, please let me know. 

Sincerely, 

Webb Scott Brown 
Executive Director 

Serving Central Montana Since 1908 



REPLY TO 
ATTENTION OF 

Bill Harris 
Box 128 
Winnett, MT 

Dear Bill: 

59087 

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY 
OMAHA DISTRICT. CORPS OF ENGINEERS 

FORT PECK LAKE OFFICE 

P. O. BOX 208 

FORT PECK. MONTANA 5922:3-0208 

January 29, 1993 

£XHIBIT_ hi ------
DATE. ,2 - 3 -7 3 
H3-____ _ 

Enclosed are the latest pool elevation forecasts for the Fort 
Peck Reservoir. The pool is currently at 2209.4 and the snow is at 
approximately 100 percent of normal. 

If the current condi tions continue we can expect a pool 
elevation of approximately 2216.8 by the middle of the recreation 
season (sheet 1). 

The upper decile forecast indicates a 10% change that the 
reservoir will reach a level of 2226.6 by July 1993 (sheet 2). 
There is also a 10% chance that the reservoir could be a low as 
2211.4 in July of 1993 (sheet 3). 

It is difficult to accurately predict the reservoir level at 
this time of year because most of the snowpack normally comes 
during the late winter period of February, March, and the first 
half of April. However, I feel there is reason to be optimistic 
because we have at least normal snowpack, and if the recent pattern 
of storms continue we may have above average runoff. 

Sincerely, 

0·, (;,~ 1')). ~ 
b~" R'o yo. Snyde r 

Lake Manager 
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i 
I 31DEC92 

1993 
31JAR 28YD 

FORT PECX -------------. £LEV FTKSL 2210.4 2209.0 2207.8 
DISCH ICFS 7.9 8.0 8.0 

CARRISON --------------£LEV nxSL 1818.8 1817.2 lS15.9 
DISCH J:CFS 18.2 19.0 19.0 

OARE ------------------£LEV FniSL 1591.6 1591.4 1592.3 
DISCS XCFS 15.5 19.6 15.6 

BIC BEND --------------EI.EV FniSL 1420.4 1420.5 1420.5 
DISCH J:CFS 16.2 19.4 15.6 

FORT RANDALL ----------!LEV FniSL 1341. 6 1348.4 1353.0 
DISCH J:CFS 11.5 12.0 9.8 

CAVINS POINT ---------
£LEV FniSL 1206.5 1207.0 1206.0 

DISCH ICFS 12.9 13.0 12.0 

SYSTEM ----------------STORACE 1000 102 42726 42531 42600 
ENDGY CW 1045 571 474 

PEAX POWER K\I 2132 2171 

JANUARY 1. 1993 FORECAST BASED ON AVERAGE P'RECIPIl'ATION 

" 1993 1994 
. '-,.1. 2SFElI93 3l.MAR 30APR 3lMAY 30JUN 31JUL 3lAUC 30S!P 310CT 30NOV 31DEC 3UAN 2SFO 

:····~:t 
. FORt PEa: ----.--------

£LEV FniSL 2207.8 2209.5 2210.2 2211.S 2215.5 2216.8 2216.3 2216.2 2216.7 2217.1 2216.3 2215.4 2215.2 
DISCS XCFS 8.0 3.0 5.5 7.0 8.0 8.0 8.0 6.7 4.5 5.1 9.0 10.0 9.0 

CARRISON ----~---------. EI....'"V FniSL 1815.9 1817.3 1819.0 1819.1 1823.3 1825.0 1824.4 1824.9 1825.3 1825.3 1824.1 1822.9 .. 1822 .. 0 
DISCH XCFS 19.0 11.0 13.5 18.5 20.0 20.0 20.0 12.9 11.1 12.6 19.0 ll.5 21.0 

OARE ------------------EI.EV FniSL 1592.3 1593.8 1593.9 1593.8 1594.5 1593.3 1591.2 1590.0 1590.0 1591.1 1591.5 1592.0 1593.S 
:DISCH XCFS 15.6 11.8 18.5 21.6 21.5 25.7 27.3 lB.5 10.9 7.3 16.3 19.4 13.5 

BIC BEND; ---:..----------EI.EV YniSL 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5' 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5' ·1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 
DISCH ·XCFS " 15.6 11.8 18.5 21.6 21.5 25.6 27.0 18.1 10.6 6.9 16.1 19.4 13.5 

• \ 1 

FORT RANDALL -~---~----£lEV FniSI; 1353.0 1355.2 1355.2 1355.2 1355.2 1355.2 1355.2 1348.4 1337.5 1337.5 1342.7 1349.8 1353.0 
DISCH JeCFS 9.8 11.7 ·20.4 23.4 23.6 26.0 27.1 27.6 22.1 7.0 10.7 11.5 9.5 

CAVINS POINT ------.--
£LEV FniSL 1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206.5 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 1206.0 

DISCH XCFS 12.0' 14.1 22.8 25.4 25.4 27.2 28.2 28.5 23.8 9.0 12.0 13.0 12.0 

SYSTEM ----------------STORACE 1000 102 42600 43772 44322 44596 46462 46814 46058 45344 44827 45150 45131 45265 45702 
ENERGY GW 6903 371 555 690 693 790 817 618 457 297 538 614 464 

PEAK POWER K\I 2185 2193 2195 2219 2220 2208 2200 2152 2121 2142 2169 2211 



1993 
3UAN 28rD 

2210.4 2209.7 2209.2 
7.9 8.0 8.0 

1818.8 . 1817.3 1816.3 
18.2 19.0 19.0 

EI.EV FIMSL 1391. 6 1391.3 1592.6 
OISCR XO'S 15.5 19.3 15.2 

f. ~', 

BEND --------------!l.EV FTMSL 1420.4 1420.3 1420.3 
.,; , ~"r'~~~" OISCR XO'S 16.2 19.1 15.2 

: : 'FORr'RANDALL ----------Fl.EV FTMSL 1341. 6 1348.4 1333.0 
OISCli xas 11.5 11.7 9.3 

GAVIHS POIn ---------
ELEV FTMSL 1206.3 1207.0 1206.0 

OISCl! XClS 12.9 13.0 12.0 

SYSTEM ----------------STORAGE 1000 AF 42726 42743 43030 
ENERGY CWli 1033 .565 468 

PEAX rowER MW 2135 2176 

1993 
28rD93 3lMAR 30Al'R. 

FORT PECK -------------ELEV FTMSL 2209.2 2211.8 2214.0 
OISCli xcrs 8.0 .5.3 7.0 

GARRISON --------------ELEV TIMSL 1816.5 1817.7 1819.6 
DISCli xas 19.0 19.0 20.0 

0AliE ------------------ELEV TIMSL 1592.6 1.596.8 1599.1 
OISCli XO'S 15.2 9.8 16.9 

BIG BEND ------~-------EUV TIMSL. 1420.3 1420.5 1420.5 
DISCS XO'S 15.2 9.8 16.9 

FORT RANDALL ----------EUV TIMst 1353.0 1355.2 13.5.5.2 
OISCli xcrs 9.5 10.8 19.6 

GAVINS POIlI'l' ---------
Fl.EV TIMSL 1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 

DISCH xcrs 12.0 14.1 22.8 

SYSTEM ----------------STORAGE 1000 AF 43030 45019 46510 
ENERGY CWli 7976 427 .599 

PEAK POWER. MW 22o.s 2227 

JAlmARY 1. 1993 roR!CASl'. AD.1tl'STED tJPl'ER DECILE RtnJQf,JIi '18 T ~ I El.v.cicrus , Scar ..... are far Dac. Shcvn 1:0AM I ___ ~""-_____ _ 
DU<:har&. , Eaaru a.:r:s P.riod Values 

Da:eat 01/0~'" .. : .. , :_T_E..c_7'>_'f ___ .2_-'_Cl_f _2--,1 

JANUARY 1. 1993 FORECAST. ADJUSTED tJ'PPER DECILE Rotmon 

3l.MAY 30JUN 31JUL 3tAUG 30SEP 310CT 30NOV 

2217.3 2224.1 2226.6 2226.4 2226.8 2227.4 2227.6 
8.0 9.0 9.0 9.0 7.1 5.4 6.8 

1821.0 1829.3 1832.9 1832.3 1833.0 1833.5 1833.9 
22.0 23.0 23.0 23.0 14.5 12.7 14.6 

1600.6 1603.1 1602.8 1601. 6 1599.6 1398.S 1.598.3 
20.0 19.1 2.5.8 27.7 25.7 16.4 16.4 

, , 

1420 • .5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 
20.0 19.1 25.7 27.4 25.4 16.1 16.2 

135.5.2 13.5.5.2 1355.2 13.5.5.2 13.53.5 1345.1 1337 . .5 
22.6 22.7 26 . .5 27.9 28 .• 3 26.6 24.3 

1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206 . .5 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 
2.5.6 25.8 28.3 29.3 29.6 2S.6 26.6 

47822 51997 53363 . 52S.50 52381 51824 51352 
713 708 856 892 748 607 580 

2244 229.5 2309 2302 2296 2275 2202 

1994 
31DEC 3lJAN 

2226.9 222.5.9 
10.0 11.5 

1833.2 1831. 8 
20.0 2.5.0 

1598.9 1600.0 
16.9 19.4 

1420.5 1420.5 
16.7 19.4 

1342.7 1349.8 
11.4 11.6 

1207.0 1207.0 
13.3 13.4 

51488 51721 
591 684 

2226 2256 
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3lDEC92 

. ,::." lORT PECX -------------
. ::.,..'.'.';",' !LEV FTMSL 2210.4 
"\,:.~.\,:,, ",DISCl! lCCP'S 7.9 

,:.'1:,o"·GARlUSOlf _____________ _ 

',.. !LEV nMSt. lS1S. S 
OISCl! lCCP'S lS.2 

OAHE ------------------!LEV P'TMSL 1591.6 
OISCl! lCCP'S 15.5 

BIG BEND --------------ELEV nMSt. 1420.4 
OISeR lCCP'S .16.2 

FORT RANDALL ----------£LEV P'TMSL 1341.6 
OISeR lCCP'S 11.5 

GAVINS POINT ---------!LEV nMSt. 1206.5 
DISeR XCP'S 12.9 

SYSTEM ----------------STORAGE 1000 AP' 42726 
ENERGY GWl! 1044 

PEAX POWDl KW 

28n::B93 

FORT PECX -------------£LEV P'TMSL 2207.4 
DISCH lCCFS 8.0 

GARRISON --------------tLEV nMSL 1815.4 
DISeR lCCFS 19.0 

OARE ------------------!LEV P'TMSL 1592.2 
DISeR lCCP'S 16.2 

BIG BEND --------------!LEV nMSt. 1420.5 
DISeR XCP'S .16.2 

FORT RANDALL ----------
£LEV Fl'MSL 13.53.0 

DISCl! XCl'S 9.6 

GAVINS FOINT ---------
£LEV P'TMSL 1206.0 

DISCl! XCP'S 11.5 

SYSTEM ----------------STORAGE 1000 AP' 42389 
E.,'iE:RGY GWl! 6543 

PEAX POWDl KW 

1993 
3UAN 2Sl'D 

220S.S 2207.4 
8.0 8.0 

lS17.0 lS15.4 
19.0 19.0 

1591.5 1592.2 
19.1 16.2 

1420.5 1420.5 
19.0 16.2 

1341.S 1353.0 
12.2 9.6 

1207.0 1206.0 
13.0 11.5 

42427 42389 
566 418 

2129 2168 

1993 
3lMAR 30APR 

220S.1 220S.7 
3.0 4.0 

1815.9 1816.5 
10.0 11.0 

1592.6 1591.2 
13.1 20.0 

1420 • .5 1420.5 
13.1 20.0 

1355.2 1355.2 
12.0 21.2 

1206.0 1206.0 
13.3 22.8 

4288.5 42797 
378 541 

2171 2168 

JANUARY 1. 1993 rotU:CAST. ADJUStED LOWER DECILE RONon 
Elcva~1~ , S~araces are for Dae. SbDvu 
D1sc:br,e , EnarU are Period Values EXHIBIT 1/ 
D&~.: 01/05193 '. ' ..... '7 --------

DATE j- '3 -73 
1-(5, _______ , 

JANUARY 1. 1993 FORECAST. ADJUSn:I) LOWER DECILE RONOn 
.. ~ 

3lMAY 30.It1N 31.It1L 31.AUG 30SEP 
1994 

310CT 30NOV 3lDEC 31JAN 2E 

2209 . .5 2211.4 2210.6 2209.0 2208.0 2207.5 2207.3 2206.0 2204.5 22C 
6.0 7.5 7.5 7.5 6.0 4.9 3.8 7.0 8.0 

1815 . .5 1817.4 1817.8 lS17.1 1817.7 1817.S 1817.3 lS15.2 1813.4 181 
18.0 17.5 17.5 17.5 10.3 10.3 11.3 18.0 19.0 1 

1590.2 1589.3 1586.8 1584.3 1583.2 1581.9 1582.5 1582.5 15S2.2 Be 
23.3 23.3 26.7 25.2 14.4 14.6 8.1 . 16.7 19.8 1 

1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420.5 l4-zq.5 1420.5 1420.5 1420 . .5 142 
23.3 23.3 26.6 " 24.8 "',13.8 14.2 7.7 , , 16.4 , ,19.8 1 

135.5.2 1355.2 1355.2 1353.2 1341. 7 1337.5 1337.5 1342.7 1349.8 13.5 
24.3 24.5 26.6 27.5 27.9 18.1 7.5 ll.O 11.8 

1206.0 1206.0 1206.0 1206.5 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 1207.0 12C 
25.4 25.4 27.2 28.2 28 • .5 19.6 9.0 12.0 13.0 1 

42417 42970 42329 41178 40100 39483 394.51 39063 38844 3. 
698 685 766 749 527 453 277 498 .558 

2159 2164 2152 2137 2097 2072 2035 2050 2071 ,~ 

J 
'~. 



Don Pfau, Chairman 
Fort Peck Advisory Council 
333 2nd Avenue North 
Lewistown, MT 59457 

Dear Mr. Pfau: 

EXHIBIT-:-_d ..... · ___ _ 
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Hit ______ _ 

November 11, 1992 

Thank you for your recent letter. I appreciate your promptness following the 
election, and I welcome your participation in shaping the policies that will guide us 
into the next century. The next several months will be a critical time for all of us to 
take a look at the way government has done business, to look for ways to serve 
Montanans better and more efficiently, while preserving and strengthening those 
resources that help define Montana as "the last best place." 

Thank you for sharing your concern about continuing support from the 
governor's office with regard to the needs of communities surrounding Fort Peck 
Lfl,ke. Be assured that I am committed to being a strong advocate for those concerns, 
to help stabilize and protect access to the lake. Governor Stephen's ha,~ set a good 
example in this regard, and I intend to carryon the responsibility. ' . 

I invite and encourage you to stay involved during the long and arduous task 
that lays before us. Your interest, enthusiasm and ideas are most welcome and I 
look forward to working with you and for you in the next four years. I wish you all 
the best in your personal endeavors. 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
Marc Racicot 
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Keep ~ Close Eye On The Corps DATE ~ - 3 - C) "3 
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Montana, North Dakota, and South Dakota have sued the U.S. 
Army Corps of Engineers over the way the Corps manages stored 
water behind dams on the upper Missouri River. At stake in the 
region is more than $65 million per year in business activity 
from recreation and fish and wildlife related activities. The 
recreational industry has been hit hard by the Corps misguided 
policies during the ongoing drought. 

Filed in 1991, the states' lawsuit questions the legality of 
outdated Corps policy that allows the Corps to ignore the water 
needs and benefits associated with the recreational industry, and 
fish and wildlife in the upper basin until after downstream 
"primary" water uses, such 'as· 'navigation, are satisfied. 

This summer the states sought a continuance of a stay issued 
on their behalf by a federal judge. The continuance is directly 
tied to the Corps' formal and outright admission that the upper 
states arguments were valid and legally correct. The states are 
armed with a deposition by the Corps' second highest ranking 
civilian agreeing to the states' demands, as well as a letter 
from the U.S. Justice Department stating the legality of the 
States' position, and documented formal admissions by the Corps 
indicating a willingness to change its policy to place the needs 
of recreation and fish and wildlife on equal footing with other 
river water uses. Accordingly, the states have decided to the 
take the Corps at its word rather than to force a l~gal 
settlement. . 

Here's the rub. As the Corps continues to rework its master 
manual, the situation on the upper Missouri River is worsening. 
While the recent verbal concessions by the Corps indicate a 
positive and overdue change in policy, Don Pfau of the Fort Peck 
Advisory Council, a group actively pursuing a solution to this 
situation in order to maintain realistic water levels on the 
river's Fort Peck Reservoir, says that "water levels and 
fisheries on upper reservoirs continue to deteriorate daily". The 
drought, unfortunately, isn't aware of the time it takes a 
federal agency to officially change its policy. 

This case is being followed closely by the sport fishing 
industries both in the upper Missouri river and nationwide. If 
the Corps honors its word, and changes reservoir management 
policy, an important message will be sent to other regions where 
rivers and reservoirs are currently mismanaged by outdated Corps 
policy. The Corps is no longer an unchallenged authority and it 
must consider ethical and overdue revisions of its water 
allocation policies. 

For more information please contact Don Pfau, CEO, SPORTS, 
INC., 333 2nd Avenue North, Lewiston, Montana 59457, (406) 538-
3496. 



.' A national organizati{)~~~~ - 3- 7-~ 
helpsuson Fort 'Peck LaIk...t::-e---

Montanans who want to retain a fairer' Department walleye hatchery sits dormant 
share of the wa~er in Fort Peck Lake, and next to a mudflat and the inhospitable condi-
who are also asking the Army· Corps of tions continued to take their toll on resident 
EngiIl"{;rs for more recreational help at and fisheries and thus, the region's .economy." 
around the lake, have the help of an important In recommending such action as to retain 
national organization. . more water in Fort Peck Lake, and. to encour-

It 0 is the Sport Fishi~:g Institute in age development of more fishing and other 
. Washington, D.C. recreational facilities along the upper 

The In~titute has criticized policies of the Missouri River and 'its reservoirs, the Sport 
Corps on itS man~gement of ~ort P~ck. Lak~, . Fishing Institute recommended the following 
and other reservOlrs on the Missoun River In to President-elect Clinton: . 
North and South Dakota. "National water allocation and manage-

In a position paper on water allocation, the ment poUcies should ensure that all practical 
Sport Fishing Institute took this stand: purposes are served and not just the needs of 

''The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers' 
management of the upper Missouri River 
reservoirs is typical! Plagued by persistent 
drought, the states of Montana, North Dakota 
and South Dakota filed a federal lawsuit in 
February 1991, suing the Corps for water 
project mismanagement. Although recreation, 
fish amI wildlife have assumed much greater 
economic and social importance to this region 
since construction of the reservoir system, 
the Corps continues its management policies 
based on the primary construction purposes 
of flood control and irrigation established 
over 40 years ago," said the Fishing Institute. 

"The irrigation and downstream navigation 
needs estimated at the time of construction 
never materialized. Yet, as it stands, the 

o Corps has made only verbal concessions to 
updating its operating priorities. Meanwhile, 
however, boating facilities on. the reservoirs 
remain high and dry. 

"A Montana Fish, Wildlife and Parks 

a few. 
"We strongly encourage that the Clinton 

Administration's goals involve 0 fair and 
equitable water distribution policies which 
take into account the economic and quality of 
life importance of well managed fisheries. 

"Recreation and fish and wildlife should 
be considered at least on equal footing with 
other water uses, when allocation policies are 
established or updated. '. . 

"Leadership in the direction of a fair and 
equitable national water policy. would allow 
us to realize immediate social and economic 
benefits associated with proper resource 
management," the Sport Fishing Institute's 
recommendation to the Clinton 
Administration concluded. 

This is a strong, sensible, fair and needed 
program that would help Fort Peck Lake and 
fishing all along the upper Missouri River. 

o We appreciate this support from the na­
tional Sport Fishing Institute that is headquar­
tered in Washington, D.C. 
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Don Pfau 

DIRECTOR'S OFFICE (406) 444-6699 
TELEFAX NUMBER (406) 444-6721 

Strategy Committee Chairman 
333 2nd Avenue North 
Lewistown, MT 59457 

Dear Mr. pfau: 

HELENA, MONTANA 59620-2301 

October 30, 1992 

I am sorry I won't be able to attend your November 13th 
meeting in Lewistown but I wanted you to know that we haven't 
forgotten our commitment to a better operation of the Missouri. 
This letter will serve as an update of our latest activities 
involving the Missouri River and the Corps of Engineers'; 

First of all, a brief review of the new AOP (Annual 
Operating Plan) process. In a major departure from historic 
efforts, the Corps of Engineers has sought the advice of the MBSA 
directors on developing the AOP for the Missouri River Main Stem 
Reservoirs for the second year in a row. The Corps' Reservoir 
Control Center staff met twice with MBSA's technical committee to 
formulate alternatives for the directors to consider. The 
directors voted 8 to 1 in favor of adopting an operating plan 
more conservative than called for in the Master Manual. 

Under this year's AOP, even though repairs on Fort Peck 
powerplant No. 1 will be complete in November, releases will be 
held near 8,000 cfs (well below normal releases of 10,000 to 
13,000 during freeze-in) for the coming winter period. Because 
of the endangered species nesting below Fort Peck, summer 
releases will average only about 9,000 cfs next year as opposed 
to 10,000 to 11,000 cfs long-term averages. The navigation 
season will be shortened 2 to 5 weeks if runoff proves to be 
normal or below for the basin above Gavin's Point dam. Fort Peck 
will lose storage only in the lowest runoff scenario. All 
parties involved agree that the current cooperative effort 
between the Corps and the states has greatly improved the AOP 
process. 

In regard to the lawsuit against the Corps, lawyers from 
Montana, North Dakota, and South Dakota took the deposition of a 
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high-ranking Corps' official in Washington, D.C., in July wherein 
the Corps official admitted that fish and wildlife and recreation 
were authorized purposes of the mainstem reservoirs and as such 
were entitled to equal consideration with all other purposes. He 
admitted that they were not "secondary." He also admitted that 
the Corps did not need congressional authorization to change the 
priorities of the system. He stated that those were official 
Corps' positions, even though the Omaha office may have been 
making contrary statements in the past. 

After making clear the official position of the Corps of 
Engineers through that deposition and court-filed answers to 
admissions, the United States Justice Department wanted Montana 
and the other states to dismiss their lawsuit. Instead, Montana 
and the other states have asked the federal court in Billings to 
stay the lawsuit pending the completion of the Master Manual 
Review. We want to keep the pressure on the Corps and see if its 
official position carries through the entire Master Manual Review 
process and is evident in its new operational scheme. The issue 
of the requested stay is still pending before Judge Shanstrom. 

Lastly, all of the states in the Missouri River Basin met 
with the Corps of Engineers in Minneapolis on October 14-16 in 
conjunction with a meeting of the Missouri Basin States 
Association (which just renamed itself the Missouri River Basin 
Association) . 

The purpose of the meeting with the Corps was to choose 
alternatives to take through the rest of the Corps' Master Manual 
Review process which includes the preparation of an EIS. 
Montana, of course, was interested in alternatives which retained 
higher pool levels at Fort Peck and the other upstream reservoirs 
in the spring and summer months. We feel this type of 
alternative operational scheme serves all of the basin well and 
actually results in the best overall economic benefits to the 
system as a whole. Montana took its transportation expert, Dr. 
Philip Baumel, to the meeting so that the Corps could meet with 
him and hear firsthand his comments and criticisms of its 
navigation studies. 

Colonel Schaufelberger, Commander of the Missouri River 
Division of the Corps, personally presided over the meeting and 
took all comments on behalf of the Corps. Therefore, we know he 
is personally aware of Montana's preferences, comments, and 
concerns regarding the Master Manual Review. It remains to be 
seen whether our participation will result in meaningful changes, 
but at this point we are trying to keep the pressure on the Corps 
and participate as fully as possible in the Corps' review 
process. 

The next step in the process is the issuance in early 1993 
by the Corps of the Draft EIS which will contain 8-10 
alternatives chosen by the Corps after our meeting in 
Minneapolis. The Corps will then seek public comment from about 
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~,------
February to April 1993 for the 90-day period required by the 
National Environmental policy Act (NEPA). Then, at the beginning 
of 1994, the Corps will issue its Final EIS with its preferred 
alternative operational scheme set out. 

I know it has been frustrating and time consuming for all of 
you involved and concerned about the Corps' handling of Fort Peck 
and the Missouri River. I do believe we are making progress as 
we have witnessed changes in the operation and philosophy of the 
Corps towards recreation and the Missouri River. We must keep 
fighting the Corps for fair treatment of Montana's interests. 
Please continue your efforts in the public hearings process to 
let the Corps know your preferences and concerns about their 
handling of the system. 

Please don't hesitate to contact me if you have any 
questions. 

Sincerely, 

f':::?!:t:::'Z/'A a-t-
Director 
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Me 

A big bite of the elephant 
on Fort Peck Lake recreation 

Getting more recreation facilities at and 
around Fort Peck Lake has been like eating an . 
elephant. .. one bite at a time. . 

And a recent bit indicates that it may be a 
pretty big bite over the long haul. 

It concerns the Army Corps of Engineers 
which administers the Missouri River includ­
ing reservoirs such as the one at Fort Peck. 

The question: 
Does recreation have equal rights with 

navigation, power generation and irrigation 
along the Missouri River and in reservoirs 
such as Fort Peck Lake? 

Some Anny Corps of Engineers officials at 
Omaha have said "no." They have claimed it 
would take an act of Congress to give recre­
ation equal priority. 

"Not so" asserts the Fort Peck Advisory 
Council, to which Stan Stephens and the gov­
ernors of North and South Dakota agree. 

. The three governors have joined forces in a . 
federal suit to clear the air and determine once 
and for all that recreation has equal rights with 
barge traffic, water power and irrigation ... that 
recreation should get equal attention and 
interest from the Corps. 

Lawyers in the suit for Montana and the 
two Dakotas now have a deposition from a 
high-ranking Corps official in Washington 
that supports the upriver equal tre?-tment for 
recreation claims. 

Th;co '~Ir'lC" ,..a."""'''' ..... .t::II~ \.,. ... v .... _,..,._ D". __ l ___ r __ _ 

director of the Montana Department of Natural 
Resources and Conservation. 

"The Corps official admitted (in the deposi­
tion) that fish and wildlife and recreation (are) 
authorized purposes of the mainstream reser­
voirs and as such (are) entitled to equal con­
sideration with all other purposes," Fagg 
wrote Don Pfau, chairman of the Fort Peck 
Advisory Council. 

"He (the Corps official) admitted they were 
not secondary. . 

"He also admitted that the Corps did not 
need Congressional authorization to change 
the priorities of the system," the Fagg letter 
continued. 

The U.S. Justice Department wants Mon­
tana and the two Dakotas to drop their lawsuit 
against the Corps, in view of the Corps' ad­
mission that recreation has equal rights. 

However, the three states have declined to 
do so pending the completion of the Corps' 
new Master Manual plan for administration of 
the river. 

"We want to keep the pressure of the 
Corps," Fagg wrote in her letter. 

All this is a major step ... a "big bite out of 
the elephant." 

But things involving government move 
slowly, so overnight action is hardly proba­
ble. 

However, things are definitely loding up 
regardi!1g recreation at Fort Peck Lake in the 

I I 
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Two-thirds of a million visitors,' 
and more ~oming 

Visitors at Fort Peck Dam totaled 686,000 
this year. " 

This is more than two-thirds of a million 
men, women and children, and an increase of 
almost 7 percent over 1991. 

No doubt a goodly share of them also en­
joyed fishing, picnicking, swimming, hunt-

ing, camping and other recreation at and 
around Fort Peck Lake. ,1 

Which is another reaso~'why the Corps of: 
Engineers should increase needed recreational" 
facilities at the lake, as it has done on other 
Missouri River reservoirs in North and South ' 
Dakota. '-"; 
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OUTDOORS 

Harris seeks grantl loan 
to help Crooked Cree~ 

Bill Harris admits he's an optimist, but he's 
willing to bank on boaters launching their craft and 
'using Crooked Creek Bay on Fort Peck Reservoir 
,by next year. ' 

With that in mind, the concessionaire at 
Crooked Creek Campground and Fort Musselshell 
Marina is seeking a $50,000 grant and a $50,000 loan 
from the state to improve the recreation area de­
spite the fact that low water levels have left it high 
and dry since 1988. 

The hearing on the grant and loan from the 
.state Department of Natural Resources and Con­
servation is set for 11 am. Wednesday in room 317 
of the Capitol 

"1 just visited with the lake manager for the 
Corps of Engineers and he said that with normal 
snowfall, the lake will come up and, at its highest 
point this year, will hit the bottom of the ramp," 
Harris said Frtday. 

"It wouldn't take a lot over normal to put us in, 
marginally. If we get two years of normal snowfall, 
we'll be in business for sure next year." 

Harris said the grant portion of the request 
would cover drilling a well, piping the water to the 
area, then putting in camping hookups, a public 
shower and public toilets. 

The loan would cover electIicity, lighting, a 
new store building and restaurant and some rental 
cabins. , 

"We hope to get this grant and get a lot of the 
work done before next year when the water will be 
there," he said. "If we can get the camping pads in 
and the water facilities, then we'll make them 
available for the hunters and other recreation that 
goes on there during the rest of the year." 

Harris said he was hoping for a show of sup­
port at the hearing from the Billings area and 
others who plan to use Crooked Creek. 

"In 1988, before we had to close, we had some-

OUTDOOR EDITOR 

Mark 
Henckel 
Gazette 
staff 

where near 3,000 visitors. We were getting a lot of 
people out of the Yellowstone valley at that time," 
he said. 

He added that he knows use will increase far 
beyond that level once the water returns and the 
marina isn't high and dry. 

"I'm kind of a perpetual optimist," Harris said. 
"But I've watched that reservoir all my life. 1 know 
it will be back." 

• • • 
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Pebru~ITY 2. 1993 

NJ. Jeanne Doney 
Pr oar al\ Of H cer 
Depart~ent of Natural Resources & Conservation 
P.O. Box 202301 
Helena. MY S9dZ0-2301, 

Dear Ms. Doney. 

The Billincs Area eba_ber Of Com.erce wishes to endorse Project No 
lB fro. Petroleum County for the Crooked Creek Recreation'~rea. 
Such a proj ec' wi 11 provide enhanced acce ss and recrel tiona 1 
opportunities for the Fort feck Reservoir. We believe that this 
area of J.tontana is in need of aore recreational areas that are 
better developed and wtll thus attract visitoIs as well as service 
Montana residents. 

Thank you for your consideration oJ our support for the Crooked 
Creek Recreational Area Development. Your approval of this project 
request witl be appreciated. 

Sincerely. 

K.aren T. Doolen 
Vice President 

ITDftab' 
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PROJECT NO. 47 

BIG HORN CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

Rocky Ranch Deep Well Restoration Project 

$100,000 GRANT 

$ 20,000 (Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks) 
$ 25,000 (Gladys and Pete Herman) 
$ 15,605 (Unsecured) 

$160,605 

None 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The purpose of this project is to drill an artesian water well to replace an inoperable artesian well 
and to restore water to a wildlife/wetland area that Is being lost. Five reservoirs In this wildlife/wetland 
area total more than 50 surface acres. Water for the area came from a 3,700-foot artesian well drilled 
into the Madison formation during the 1960s. 

In 1989, the flow from the Original well began to decrease significantly. During an attempt to 
clean the well, the casing collapsed because of age and shifting strata, which caused the water flow to 
stop. Professionals agree that the old well cannot be repaired and that drilling a new well is the only 
solution. 

The water from this well has benefitted many people in this area along with other people in 
Montana. Area benefits include irrigation and stockwater availability to five local farming/ranching 
operations, and hunting and fishing access to sportsmen, both local and distant. People by the 
thousands who appreciate the aesthetics of an easily viewed and enjoyed wildlife/wetland area with its 
many ducks, geese, pheasants, antelope, and deer have used the area from the interstate system. 
When completely full; one of the larger reservoirs lies on both sides of Interstate 90, 6 miles west of 
Hardin. 

The Big Hom Conservation District feels that it is in the state's best interest that wildlife areas 
such as these be maintained and helped as necessary. 
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TECHNICAL. ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 
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This project proposes to replace an artesian well that is no longer functional because of 
structural damage. The artesian well originally was drilled in 1968, and the casing collapsed in 1989. 
The well was located on Gladys and Pete Herman's ranch (Rocky Ranch), produced approximately 
2,000 gallons per minute (gpm), and supplied water to five reservoirs that provided wildlife habitat and 
five local farming/ranching operations just west of Hardin. These reservoirs provided habitat for bass, 
upland game birds, ducks, geese, muskrats, raccoons, foxes, coyotes, deer, and antelope. Water was 
drawn from these reservoirs to irrigate 135 acres of alfalfa hay and provide water for 100 head of 
livestock on Rocky Ranch. Water from the well also was used for stockwater by four other farm/ranch 
operations downstream of Rocky Ranch. Excess water was allowed to flow into Peritsa Creek and 
Williams Coulee, which maintained riparian areas along these watercourses. 

This water source will help restore the farm/ranch operations that once benefitted from the 
artesian well and also will restore the rapidly declining wildlife and riparian habitat. 

The suggested approach involves drilling a new artesian well because the existing well cannot 
be repaired. The Soil Conservation Service (SCS) investigated other water sources and discovered no 
other feasible water source. The new well will require drilling 3,700 feet down to access the artesian 
aquifer and will be drilled on Rocky Ranch. The existing distribution system is stili functional and will be 
used for delivering water to the reservoirs. Water will be withdrawn from the reservoirs as in the past, 
and excess water will benefit four other local agriculturists. Also, riparian areas along Peritsa Creek and 
Williams Coulee will be reestablished. 

The well and distribution system will be operated as in the past to benefit wildlife and local farms 
and rapches. The farms and ranches benefiting from this water source appear to have formed 
cooperative agreements in the past, and this mode of operation will continue when the water source is 
reestablished.' " 

The reservoirs are located on private property (Rocky Ranch), but the Hermans will continue to 
allow public access for fishing and hunting provided that prior approval is obtained from the Hermans. 

ANANCtAL ASSESSMENT 

Big Hom Conservation District has requested a $100,000 grant, and the project's total cost is 
$160,605. Gladys and Pete Herman have designated $25,000 for the project, and the Department of 
Fish, Wildlife and Parks has committed $20,000. A potential funding source for the remaining $15,605 
has not been identified. 

The project's total cost involves drilling a new artesian well 3,700 feet deep. The drilling cost 
was based on a cost estimate supplied by a driller. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 
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This project will help preserve farm land by providing a water source to Rocky Ranch that was 
eliminated when the existing well became inoperable. Four downstream ranches also will use the water 
for stock. Besides benefiting the farms and ranches, the project will restore wildlife habitat The public 
is allowed access to the reservoirs for fishing and hunting by obtaining prior approval from the Hermans. 
The reservoirs also can be viewed from Interstate 90, which allows many people to observe the wildlife 
that use these reservoirs. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Some minor adverse and beneficial effects are expected from drilling the new well. Adverse 
impacts would be caused by local disturbances at the well site. Any direct impacts will likely be short­
term if proper precautions are taken during the well-drilling. Adherence to Board of Water Well 
Contractors guidelines is recommended to minimize the potential for subsurface contamination. 

The project would indirectly benefit local and migratory wildlife by restoring water and habitat 
areas, including riparian vegetation that once thrived because of water availability. Recreation and 
aesthetics at the reservoir areas will be restored through the water supply. The local economy would 
benefit through improved agricultural operations at the five affected farms and ranches. Adverse impacts 
on shallow aquifers and surface water may be caused by the well's marginal water quality; these impacts 
may be cumulative. 

The proposed aquifer has elevated levels of sodium (2,600 parts per million), chloride (3,000 
ppm), and total dissolved solids (6,600 ppm). Water of this quality is marginal for agricultural purposes 
and only should be applied to salt-tolerant crops. Some saline seep areas developed when water from 
the previous well percolated through the reservoir bottoms, and more satine seeps may develop. 

An environmental review would be useful to determine the possibilities of additionafSaline seep 
taking place. It also should determine whether the project would cause any contamination to the 
shallow aquifer and any degradation of surface water in Peritsa Creek and Williams Coulee, along with 
the measures necessary to prevent those impacts. A review should be conducted by any agency with a 
permitting or other MEPA responsibility. 

RECOMMENDATION 

With consideration to the poor quality of the water to be discharged from the proposed well, 
DNRC recommends no funding for this proposal. 
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PROJECT NO.4 

TOWN OF RYEGATE 

Ryegate Water System Improvement Project 

$100,000 GRANT 

$ 35,000 (Farmer's Home Administration Loan) 

$135,000 

$ 33,750 GRANT 
$ 66,250 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The proposed project will replace the remaining, severely deteriorated water lines in the town of 
Ryegate.· These water lines freeze regularly, requiring that twice as much water be pumped than 
necessary to maintain water pressure and service, and allowing for groundwater infiltration that creates a 
health threat. The project will serve the community of 260 people-40 percent of whom are older than 65 
with limited financial resources-by providing a cost-effective, long-term solution that will conserve water, 
improve health, and assist people who have few options. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The town of Ryegate has about 260 people who comprise 111 households and 5 businesses. 
The town's current water system is more than 67 years old and has deteriorated to the point where it is 
nearly nonfunctional, with many of its existing lines leaking badly. Current water consumption amounts 
to 395 gallons of water per capita each day; the state's average is between 150 and 200 gallons per day. 
During the course of a year, this translates to more than 18 million gallons of water being pumped, 
treated, and lost in the water system. 

The town is concerned about the health hazard that could be caused by groundwater infiltration 
that takes place each time a water line breaks. These breaks happen regularly, with 17 major breaks 
during 1991 and 5 through May 1992. The water system is becoming little more than a patchwork 
system that, on occasion, has closed the school, shut down businesses, and caused numerous 
problems for residents. 

The proposal's objectives are focused and clearly stated in three phases. 

PHASE I (in progress) involves replacing water lines, including sections under Highway 12 and a 
major, above-ground water line that serves the town's water storage tank. This portion of the project is 
being paid for with a $375,000 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and a $120,000 local 
revenue bond. 
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PHASE II (the focus of this proposal) includes replacing the remaining water lines to bring the 
water system into compliance with municipal water system standards. The proposed cost is a $100,000 
DNRC grant and a $155,000 low-interest loan from Farmer's Home Administration (FmHA), which will 
''take our' the first $120,000 revenue bond and include the balance of funds needed for this project 

PHASE III of the project will focus on water source improvements (e.g., potentially a deep well). 
The CDBG program and FmHA are expected to provide the funding for this work. 

A December 1990 engineering report prepared by HKM Associates documents past problems, 
alternatives, costs versus benefits, and recommended construction alternatives. The three-phase 
construction program now underway will meet the community's goals and objectives. This proposal 
serves as a logical step toward an overall water system reconstruction program. 

The proposed project will replace the severely deteriorated water lines that remain in the town of 
Ryegate. These lines freeze regularly, requiring that twice as much water be pumped than necessary to 
maintain water pressure and service, and allowing groundwater infiltration that creates a health threat. 
The project will serve the community's 260 people by providing a cost-effective, long-term solution of 
water conservation and health and safety improvements. 

Letters of support for the project were received from the Ryegate Public Schools, Department of 
Transportation, DNRC, Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks, Department of Health and Environmental 
Sciences, State Historic Preservation Office, Fish and Wildlife Enhancement Office, and the American 
Soil Conservation Service. No legal, permitting, or compliance problems are anticipated. 

ANANCIAL. ASSESSMENT 

" 

The project has been broken down into three phases. Phase I funding was secured: and 
construction of that phase is underway. 

This proposal is requesting funds for Phase II, including a DNRC $100,000 grant, a $35,000 
FmHA loan, and a FmHA "take-our' loan to retire the $120,000 local revenue bond referenced in Phase I 
funding. The town's bonding capacity is assumed adequate to roll over the $120,000 local revenue 
bond to an effective $155,000 FmHA longer-term loan. The $35,000 additional loan would amount to a 
payback increase of approximately $110.40 per month, or $1.00 per month per household. 

Phase II's proposed total cost is $135,000. The town's grant request of $100,000 includes 
$5,500 for administrative salaries, $27,000 for engineering, and $67,500 for construction. 

Phase III of the project is expected to be funded through CDBG program and FmHA sources. 
Because the greatest project benefit will be realized after all three phases are completed, steps should 
be taken soon to secure Phase III funding. 

The project is considered financially feasible. Even if all the funding sources are not secured 
(Phases II and III), the documentation provided supports feasibility in general. The cost estimate and 
schedule appear reasonable and in line with similar projects. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
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or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

This project indirectly implements State Water Plan objectives by conserving nearty 18 million 
gallons of water per year, reducing treatment costs, providing adequate fire protection volumes, 
eliminating maintenance problems related to freezing water lines, and reducing overall system 
maintenance costs. 

The project is a multi-use project that enjoys strong public support. The CDBG program has 
endorsed the project, and FmHA funding is being sought Referencing the "Community Needs 
Assessment Survey" (1991). 58 percent of the residents indicated that making "improvements to the 
water system" was the community's first or second priority. A system that will distribute quality water to 
its users and conserve 18 million gallons of water each year likely will show a positive effect on the town 
of Ryegateis future economic development. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Phase II construction would be a continuation of Phase I construction, and Phase I documents 
indicate no adverse environmental impacts. Letters received from the Department of Fish, Wildlife and 
Parks, Department of Health and Environmental Sciences, DNRC, State Historic Preservation Office, Fish 
and Wildlife Enhancement, and American Soil Conservation Society also indicate no long-term, adverse 
environmental impacts. Continued coordination with DNRC and the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences' Water Quality Bureau is suggested to minimize the potential of any long-term, 
adverse environmental impacts related to Phase /I of the project. Typical construction-related impacts 
involving noise and dust can be expected during the project's short term. 

RECOMMENDATlON 

This project offers to conserve 18 million gallons of water each year. DNRC therefore 
recommends that the project be funded. Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax 
revenues to recover the project's cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus 
qualifies for only 25 percent of the project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a 
$33,750 grant. 

The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $66,250. DNRC 
will provide a loan up to the amount requested, commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 
funds have been secured, and after DNRC has determined that the project complies with MEPA 
requirements. Any outstanding MEPA requirements shall be stipulated in the project agreement and 
incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Original specifications, designs, and respective 
revisions shall be submitted to and approved by the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
before bids are solicited; by reference, these also shall be included in the project agreement 
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After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment Any reduction in the scope of work will 
require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT ABSTRACT 

PROJECT NO.5 

YELLOWSTONE COUNTY 

Yellowstone River Project 

$100,000 GRANT 

$ 26,000 (Yellowstone River Parks Association) 
$ 5,250 (M. Werner) 
$ 95,228 (Kiwanis) 
$ 15,000 (Montana TradePort) 
$ 66,933 (Yellowstone River Education Project) 
$ 80,000 (land and Water Conservation Fund) 
$ 7,000 (COP Construction) 
$ 82,170 (Midland O'Leary Construction) 
$ 15,000 (First Interstate Bank) " 

$492,581 

$100,000 GRANT 

The application submitted to DNRC by Yellowstone County and the Yellowstone River Parks 
Association (yRPA) is concerned primarily with improving the state's natural heritage through the 
development of renewable natural resources. To achieve this, YRPA and numerous community 
organizations plan to design guidelines, obtain land use permits, acquire land, analyze projected 
activities in relation to the Yellowstone River project, evaluate technical specifications for construction 
phases, develop public safety measures, and sustain natural areas with cost-effective maintenance 
programs. 

The river project is committed to making positive impacts on preserving the Yellowstone River 
valley in the development of renewable natural resources. The project encourages and promotes 
multiple use of the river and surrounding park land so that local residents and visitors to Montana can 
benefit from enhanced fishing, hiking, canoeing, boating, biking, bird-watching, observing wildlife, 
studying natural areas, and other improved recreational or outdoor opportunities. The venture began 
with the 1991 Billings Region Strategic Plan in conjunction with updating the 1976 Bi-Centennial River 
Master Plan, with high ranking from local groups involved to preserve and protect the Yellowstone River 
through appropriate, multiple-use planning of park land. 
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Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 

funds have been secured, and after DNRC has determined that the project complies with MEPA. 
Additional requirements or any change of approach identified in the environmental assessment shall be 
stipulated in the project agreement and Incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Costs 
associated only with tree purchase and planting will be paid. The Forestry Division will pay for 
administrative and inspection costs. Any reduction In the scope of work will require a proportional 
reduction in the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

"AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 11 

HUNTLEY /yELLOWSTONE COUNTY WATER AND SEWER 
DISTRICT 

Huntley Water District Water System Rehabilitation Project 

$100,000 GRANT 

$375,000 (Community Development Block Grant) 
$220,300 (Farmer's Home Administration Grant) 
$ 50,000 (Farmer's Home Administration Loan) 

$745,300 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$ 50,000 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The proposed water system rehabilitation project seeks to bring more reliable water service and 
better quality water to the district's customers in the most cost-effective manner possible. 

These objectives will be accomplished by: 

1. Providing a second well system with a gas chlorination system. 

Adding a second well to the system will ensure continued water service in the event that 
the town's only well is down for repairs, and also will create a beneficial loop for water 
circulation. The Department of Health and Environmental Sciences requires that all public 
systems have two or more wells. 

2. Improving water quality to customers in problem areas by system looping. 

Because the system has 15 dead ends, water quality at and near the dead ends is 
inferior. Aesthetically, the water appears yellow, orange, or black; It contains sediment; and it is 
stagnant. Continual flushing results in wasting more than 600,000 gallons of treated water per 
year. 
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3. Installing nine new fire hydrants for fire protection. 

The present system has four fire hydrants, two of which are non-operational. Nine new 
fire hydrants will be installed to provide fire protection where none exists. 

4. Installing a larger-capacity water storage facility. 

Installing an increased-capacity storage facility closer to the distribution system will allow 
for better circulation of treated water, provide ample water for fire protection, and eliminate the 
costly tank location south of the Huntley Project irrigation canal. 

This proposal will provide an uninterrupted supply of safe water to all consumers who use the 
water, provide fire protection capabilities, and reduce costly waste. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The existing water system was constructed in 1966. In 1979, a new well was drilled after the 
only other well failed. A third well was drilled in 1986 because of a dispute with an adjacent landowner 
concerning water rights for the second well. 

The existing water storage facility is old and costly to maintain. The 15,OOO-gallon storage tank 
provides inadequate fire reserves, and access to the tank has been a problem with the landowner 
previously mentioned. Of the town's four fire hydrants, two are non-operational. 

The distribution system lacks the adequate valves to isolate sections that need maintenance. 
The system's 15 dead ends produce water quality that is inferior; that appears yellow, orartge, or black 
in color; that contains sediment; and that is stagnant. Continual flushing of the system wastes 
approximately SOO,OOO gallons of treated water each year. Other than repairing leaks and drilling two 
new wells, no work has been done on the system for 26 years. 

The system currently has 250 direct users (approximately 100 accounts). This proposal's 
objective is to correct the present health and safety problems in the district's water system by (1) adding 
a second water supply well, (2) making improvements to the water distribution system, and (3) adding 
additional water storage. 

The options of groundwater versus surface water relative to the new water sources and the siting 
and increased storage tank options were evaluated, with the recommendations clearly documented. The 
recommendations were prioritized relative to the most urgently needed improvements. 

The recommended fire protection storage volume appears slightly high for a small community. 
The need for 80,000 gallons of fire protection should be evaluated further during this project's final 
engineering design. 

A 1992 engineering report prepared by Morrison-MaierlejCSSA is included as part of the 
proposal package. The report documents existing conditions along with past efforts made to upgrade 
the system. The current system's deficiencies and problems are sufficiently defined and documented. 

The recommendations presented in this proposal will provide reliable service and better quality 
water to the Huntley Water District's customers in a cost-effective manner. The conclusions reached in 
the report are viable, cost-effective, and feasible. 
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The project's primary beneficiaries are located both within and outside the target area, as water 

is hauled from the district's local water depot to cisterns in the Shepherd, Shadow Canyon, and Buffalo 
Bluffs areas. 

All improvements wUI be located in public rights of way or on county park land. The required 
permits and easements will be defined during the final engineering design and obtained before 
construction begins. The Huntley Water District's water right claim numbers are 23275, C-2200B, and 
5B001-G430. Before a new well is drilled, a DNRC Application for Change of Appropriation Water Rights 
will be filed. A Construction Storm Water Discharge permit will be filed through the Department of 
Health and Environmental Sciences' Water Quality Bureau before the water system rehabilitation project 
begins. 

The current average rate fee is $24.50 per month per account and is in the top 10 percent of 
those assessed in the state of Montana (based on "Planning and Financing Community Water and Sewer 
Systems in Montana," Third Edition, July 1991, published by the Montana Department of Commerce). 
An additional $50,000 Farmer's Home Administration (FmHA) loan is being requested as part of the 
financing package. An estimated payoff rate of $6 per month per account is anticipated, the result of 
which will be a monthly rate exceeding $30 per month per account. The district's users have indicated 
that anything higher is not viable. 

The proposed schedule appears reasonable. Funding delays will not reduce this project's 
benefits, but they may increase both engineering and construction costs. If appropriate water storage is 
not provided, the potential of a fire-related incident greatly increases. 

In summary, the project may face some obstacles, but these obstacles are not substantial. The 
projeCt has excellent technical documentation, it has been fully developed, and all viable options have 
been considered. The selected option clearly appears to be the best approach. Budget (:O$ts are well­
supported, and the project will provide the benefits identmed. 

ANANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

This proposal requests a $100,000 DNRC grant to pay $6,600 for administrative salaries, $400 for 
associated administrative costs, $24,000 for design and engineering, and $69,000 for well construction, 
including $6,000 for contingencies. The proposal's total cost is $745,300, with costs related to well 
construction, distribution system improvements, water storage tank construction, and rehabilitation of 
extra wells. 

The proposal anticipates $695,300 in grants, including DNRC's $100,000, and identifies the 
Community Development Block Grant program, Farmer's Home Administration, and the Environmental 
Protection Agency as other potential grant funding sources. Based on past funding trends, projects 
such as that proposed by the Huntley/yellowstone County Water and Sewer District show a good 
potential of being funded. 

The proposal also identifies the following loan sources: Rural Electric Association and Farmer's 
Home Administration. The Huntley /Yellowstone County Water and Sewer District appears to have the 
ability to pay back a $50,000 FmHA low-interest loan. This loan would add approximately $6 per month 
to each of the 100 current accounts. Knowing that the increase would bring the average monthly bill to 
more than $30 per month has not deterred the users' support of the project. 

The Huntley Water District is prepared to contribute in-kind contributions in the form of clerical, 
managerial, administration, auditing, legal, and supervisory services. In the past, the district has paid for 
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the engineering study ($5.000) and the DNRC application cost ($150), along with the printing, travel. and 
long distance telephone costs related to the grant application. 

The project is financially feasible and. even if all the funding sources are not secured. the 
documentation provided supports project feasibility in general. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The proposal's elements. including well construction, distribution improvements, the new water 
storage tank construction, and rehabilitation of the extra wells, provide both conservation and protection 
of the existing water supply. 

This project will 'save approximately 600,000 gallons of treated flush water each year, an 
additional (fire protection) storage capacity of 100,000 gallons, and the mechanism for efficiently 
managing the distribution system. 

The project is a multiple-use project, with its users encompassing domestic, business, public, 
limited recreational (private), limited processing (GTA elevator), occasional (Coors granary), seasonal 
(Meridian coal load-out facility), yearly (highway department and bridge cleaning), and limited livestock 
(hauled for drinking purposes). 

Strong local support for the project is documented. Attached to the proposal are letters of 
support from local users (two letters), the Rural Electric Association, and the Huntley Water District All 
the support letters address concerns' about the district's ''Water quality" issues. The rural, small-town 
way of life is important to Montana's heritage and should be preserved. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

A summary of the environmental assessment checklist supplied by the applicant indicates that 
this project's minor, short-term, adverse impacts would include (1) air quality effects during construction 
in the form of dust and fuel exhaust, and (2) grass and vegetation disruption. Minor, long-term, adverse 
impacts would include (1) increased electrical energy demand, and (2) aesthetics of the new water 
storage tank. 

The project's health and safety benefits of improved water quality and quantity and the improved 
distribution system to minimize waste far outweigh the stated potential environmental impacts. 

The new well-withdrawal rate and volume are projected to minimally affect the aquifer. The new 
well will be located in an area where its "cone of influence" will not affect any other existing well. All 
proposed construction will take place within city boundaries. 

The proposed project may require additional state approvals or permits before construction can 
begin. Any additional environmental review should include the opportunity for public comment on the 
project. 
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Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenues to recover the project's 
cost. the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for only 25 percent of the 
project cost or $50.000. whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $50,000 grant. 

The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $50.000. DNRC 
will provide a loan up to the amount requested. commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget. and after 
matching funds have been secured. Changes in the project's scope required by any environmental 
review shall be stipulated in the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of 
work. Original specifications. designs. and respective revisions shall be submitted to and approved by 
the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences before bids are solicited; by reference. these also 
shall be included in the project agreement. 

After bids have been obtained. the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material. labor. and equipment. Any reduction in the scope of work will 
require a proportional reduction in the grant amount 

If grant funding is not available. the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100.000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

APPUCANr NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 12 

RUBY VAllEY CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

Upper Ruby Water Development and Riparian Improvements 

$100.000 GRANT 

$ 50.000 (U.S. Forest Service) 
$ 40.000 (Ruby Valley Grazing Association) 
$ 4.000 (Soil Conservation Service-in-kind) 
$ 4,450 (Headwaters RC&D-administrative) 

$198,450 

$100.000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The Ruby Valley Conservation District is seeking a Water Development Program grant to make 
range improvements on the Upper Ruby Cattle and Horse Allotment. These improvements are designed 
to decrease livestock use on riparian areas while simultaneously increasing the use of uplands to 
improve riparian conditions. 
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After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 

construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment Any reduction in the scope of work will 
require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUE5TED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT ABSTRACT 

PROJECT NO.5 

YELLOWSTONE COUNTY 

Yellowstone River Project 

$100,000 GRANT 

$ 26,000 (yellowstone River Parks Association) 
$ 5,250 (M. Werner) 
$ 95,228 (Kiwanis) 
$ 15,000 (Montana TradePort) 
$ 66,933 (Yellowstone River Education Project) 
$ 80,000 (Land and Water Conservation Fund) 
$ 7,000 (COP Construction) 
$ 82,170 (Midland O'Leary Construction) 
$ 15,000 (First Interstate Bank) 

$492,581 

$100,000 GRANT 

The application submitted to DNRC by Yellowstone County and the Yellowstone River Parks 
Association (yRPA) is concerned primarily with improving the state's natural heritage through the 
development of renewable natural resources. To achieve this, YRPA and numerous community 
organizations plan to design guidelines, obtain land use permits, acquire land, analyze projected 
activities in relation to the Yellowstone River project, evaluate technical specifications for construction 
phases, develop public safety measures, and sustain natural areas with cost-effective maintenance 
programs. 

The river project is committed to making positive impacts on preserving the Yellowstone River 
valley in the development of renewable natural resources. The project encourages and promotes 
multiple use of the river and surrounding park land so that local residents and visitors to Montana can 
benefit from enhanced fishing, hiking, canoeing, boating, biking, bird-watching, observing wildlife, 
studying natural areas, and other improved recreational or outdoor opportunities. The venture began 
with the 1991 Billings Region Strategic Plan in conjunction with updating the 1976 Bi-Centennial River 
Master Plan, with high ranking from local groups involved to preserve and protect the Yellowstone River 
through appropriate, multiple-use planning of park land. 
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This approach toward a comprehensive design and project imPlementatio-n-i:""s-e-x-pe-c'":"ted-:-':'""to-­
identify the potential options and constraints of development, including input and assistance from Billings 
area communities. Benefits of preserving the quality of Montana's land, water, fish, .air, wildlife, and 
other renewable recreational opportunities will be enjoyed by the more than 500,000 people who reside 
in Montana, along with many of the 2 million people who visit Montana each year. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The 1991 Billings Region Strategic Plan identified development of public access and 
enhancement of the Yellowstone riverfront and surrounding park land as a high regional priority. 
Development of the riverfront corridor will be accomplished cooperatively by Yellowstone County, the 
City of Billings, and local community representatives (coordinating through the Yellowstone River Parks 
Association). 

The project's long-term purpose is to make 9 miles of the free-flowing Yellowstone River more 
accessible and available to the regional public. This would be accomplished by protecting the 
Yellowstone riverfront, river bottom, and river islands for use by area residents and the growing influx of 
tourists. The unfolding riverfront plan will designate riverfront corridors and trails linking Riverfront Park, 
Big Sky Island Park, Coulson Park, Two Moon Park, and the proposed $15 million Swim Center USA. 

The 1992 River Master Plan Update (a beginning phase was completed in July 1992 by Wirth 
Design Associates) will set out specific location and improvement priorities for riverfront development 
activities. This Master Plan Update will coordinate public land acquisition, improvement and protection 
of natural areas, recreation development, and scenic beauty enhancement. The Master Plan will outline 
park land designs, construction planning and actions, and long-term operations. Primary riverfront 
development activities will include trail easements, land acquisitions, and public natural area designs. 
This Master Plan Update has been funded by the Yellowstone River Parks Association. ~" _ 

DNRC grant funds will be used to implement the updated Master Plan. The grant primarily will 
be spent on riverfront capital improvements such as trail construction and land easement acquisition (55 
percent of grant outlays), which would be matched approximately $5 to $1 by other project sponsors. 
Another portion of the grant (26 percent) would be used to pay professional and technical costs, mostly 
for technical oversight of environmental design professionals, which would be matched $5 to $1 by the 
other sponsors. - The rest of the grant (18 percent) would be used for project administration, which 
would be matched $0.5 to $1 by other project sponsors. 

ANANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

The estimated total project cost is $492,581, and a $100,000 grant is being requested. 
Additional support in the amount of $392,581 would be provided by nine other cooperating 
organizations. DNRC grant funds will be used to cover approximately $48,250 in capital costs and 
materials, $40,500 in labor costs, and $11,250 in operating expenses. Expected costs are detailed in the 
grant proposal, but these could change as plans become final. 
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BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The project would provide major tangible returns to the state, would directly benefit users of the 
Yellowstone riverfront area, and would provide regional economic benefits. The project also would 
extend availability of the free-flowing Yellowstone River environment to the region's citizens and tourists, 
along with providing an extensive natural heritage area for activities such as fishing, wildlife appreciation, 
water sports, outdoor museums and education, picnicking, and outdoor recreation activities. Tentative 
plans include bike paths, foot trails, horseback riding trails, viewing stations, wildlife observation points, 
outdoor museum locations, picnic areas, and general parks and recreation areas. River corridor 
developments have proven to be major economic assets to cities throughout the country. Benefits of 
well-planned river corridors are substantial and can prove significant in attracting new businesses. 
Because riverfront corridors often are not suited for intensive commercial development, they may best 
be used as natural open areas and riparian floodplain buffers. 

The riverfront project enjoys widespread, written support from the local public. State and federal 
agencies also have submitted letters of support and are providing both direct and indirect funding 
assistance. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Although no major environmental impacts are expected, individual developed sites, could see 
some moderate impacts. Overall, the project likely would see some cumulative impacts from increased 
recreation access and use of the river corridor. This project may show some future benefits from 
providing riparian and floodplain protection by avoiding unplanned commercial and residential 
development An assessment of the project's environmental and social effects, particularly in the areas 
of historical and cultural sites; health, safety and noise; recreation; environmental plans and goals; and 
transportation may be required. Included in any environmental review should be the opportunity for 
public comment Any unexpected, adverse environmental impacts may require reviSing the project's 
scope of work to include measures that would reduce these impacts to acceptable levels. 

RECOMMENDATION 

DNRC recognizes that the proposed project will secure riparian areas and promote the beneficial 
use of a recreation resource that may promote long-term economic benefits. DNRC therefore 
recommends that the project be funded. Because plans for park and trail acquisition and facility 
development are incomplete, the extent of project property acquisition, waterfront easements, and 
recreation facilities is preliminary. The project sponsor shall submit a final project design and a budget. 
Matching funds shall be those applied to the funded project and will not include funds expended before 
a grant agreement is executed. 

Up to $100,000 or 25 percent of the project cost, whichever is less, shall be provided after 
DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching funds have been secured, and after 
DNRC has determined that the project complies with MEPA requirements. Any outstanding MEPA 
requirements shall be stipulated in the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope 
of work. Original specifications, designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and approved 
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by the oversight agencies of the appropriate federal and state governments before bids are solicited; by 
reference, these also shall be included in the project agreement. 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment Yellowstone County or the City of Billings 
will provide ongoing maintenance of these improvements; capital improvements provided by the grant 
agreement shall be the property of Yellowstone County and/or the City of Billings. 

APPUCANr NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES* 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT ABSTRACT 

PROJECT NO.6 

STOCKETT/CASCADE COUNTY WATER AND SewER 
DISTRICT 

Stockett Sewer System Improvement Project 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$150,000 LOAN 

$634,720 (Environmental Protection Agency grant-secured) 

$550,680 (Farmer's Home Administration grant/loan­
application pending) 

$375,000 (Community Development Block Grant-application 
pending) 

* Total "OTHER FUNDING SOURCES" exceed the estimated 
project cost. Loan funds will be turned back either to DNRC or 
FmHA if all pending applications are funded as requested. 

$1,185,400 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$150,000 LOAN 

Stockett is an unincorporated community of 240 people located 16 miles southeast of Great 
Falls. Houses are densely configured, pre-emptying on-site sewage disposal. The community is 
affected by the legacy of past coal mining. 

Stockett has a newly formed water and sewer district that services 93 water customers. The 
water system is new, has no capital indebtedness, and assesses $14 per month in operation and 
maintenance fees. 

Several old sewer systems in Stockett pose serious health hazards and negative surface water 
quality impacts. One system brings septic tank effluent from 14 homes to a failed gravel filter bed. This 
bed is severely overloaded, resulting in surface and pooled sewage on the ground in the town's center. 
Another system directs septic tank effluent from 32 homes directly to Cottonwood Creek. At least 8 
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YELLOWSTONE RIVER PARKS ASSOCIATION 

• The Yellowstone River is the last major free flowing river in the United States. 

• The Yellowstone River Project creates public awareness of water quality and quantity, soils, 
vegetation, wildlife, and other natural resources. 

• Without creating additional environmental degradation, the Yellowstone River and its riparian 
environment have tremendous recreation potential. Other Montana rivers have great public 
recognition and use - the Clark Fork through Missoula County and the Missouri through 
Cascade County. The Yellowstone River lacks identity and use within Yellowstone County. 

• Beginning in 1991, the Yellowstone River Parks Association (YRPA), a community-based 
umbrella group, has become the driving force in joining diverse ownerships along the 
Yellow~tone River for the common good. Various federal, state, county, and city agencies, and 
corporate and individual land holders now have a common purpose to prevent additional 
riparian degradation, plus enhance the river's recreational potential-all very good business. 

First Interstate 
Foundation 

3.05% 

Midland O'Leary 
Construction 

16.7% 

COP 
Construction 

1.42% 

Land & Water 
Conservation Fund 

16.2% 

Montana 
Tradeport 

3.05% 

Yellowstone 
River Parks 
Association 

5.28% 

Project Yellowstone 
River Education 

13.6% 

M.Werner 
1.07% 

Kiwanis Funds 
19.3% 

• YRPA has also drawn together diverse public groups for multiple use of the river and 
surrounding parklands within an urban setting. Fishing, hiking, canoeing, boating, biking, 
birding, wildlife studies, painting, natural areas and increasingly, many more educational, 
recreational, and transportation opportunities are results. 

• Project Yellowstone now takes sixth-graders to their outdoor classroom along the Yellowstone 
River and its environs. Within a few years, high school and college science science students 
will use the riparian as an outdoor laboratory. 



This project creates the largest municipal city/county park-recreational 
complex in the State of Montana. By the year 2050, there could easily be 
twenty-five miles of river corridor trails and recreational facilities . 

Strategic Planning Process 
TradePort 

Chamber of Commerce 
Leadership Billings Alumni 

Association 
Billings Park, Recreation & 
Preservation Foundation 
Lake Elmo Association 

First Interstate Foundation 
United Industries 

Soi~ Water & Conservation 
Funds 

City and County Parks 
Western Area Power 

Administration 
School District 
City Council 

County Commissioners 
Billings Gazette 
Dain Bosworth 

Saint Vmcent Hospital 
Pepsi Cola 
Radio, TV 

Jim Dutcher Memorial . 
Nature Conservancy 

Bureau of Reclamation 
Business Women and Men 

Bureau of Land 
Management 

Fish, Wildlife, and Parks 
Exclamation Point 

Advertising 
Eagle Mount 

Project Yellowstone 
Billings Education 

Foundation 
Western Heritage Center 
Museum Without Walls 

ZooMontana 
Nez Perce National Park 

Pompeys Pillar 
Title Companies 

Audubon Society 
Swim Center:; USA 

Running, Hiking, Biking 
Clubs 

Trout Unlimited, Ducks 
Unlimited, Safari Club 

Montana Land Reliance 
Pierce Flooring 
Garden Clubs 

Kiwanis & Abandoned RailRoad 
right-of-way 

Montana Department of Highways 
Army Corps of Engineers 

Service Clubs 

• YRPA has total community support. This 
project will match the $100,000 DNRC grant 
five fold within the grant's time frame . 

• This grant will be value added by 
professionals in land use planning and 
recreation, engineers and other 
professionals in government, law and 
administration. All contribute their time 
and talent to this project. Greenways are 
buffers against competing land uses and 
soften the urban impact. The edge effect 
multiplies open space. Greenways are the 
very cheapest flood control. 

• Through the 
effortsofYRPA 

'" volunteers, this 
greenway 
project is 
coming into 
reality. This 
diverse park 
makes available 
to the citizens of 
Yellowstone 
and 
surrounding 
counties, and 
the 2.7 million 
non-residents 
who pass 
through 
Yellowstone 
County each 
yea~ a selection 
of recreational 
activities for all 
age groups and 
physical abilities. 



Build trails to nowhere, they lead everywhere. 

February 8, 1993 

Meeting with Billings City Council 

EXHIBIT_/~U __ 

DATE d -~- 93 

.l8------

General City, County, and Planning awareness that Trails and Hikeways/Bikeways are 
absolutely - Transportation as well as Recreation. 

Hikeways/Bikeways included in the 5 Year Transporttition Improvement Plan. 

Trails becomes a "Top 5" City Priority, over the next 3 years-~ Establish a network of 
trails throughout the area, from the Rims to the River, from Lake Elmo to Zoo Montana. 

Commit legal time to discover what other jurisdictions have done about liability and 
maintenance of trails. Recommend and implement a program. 

Include all nearby Parks within the system, no matter what the jurisdiction. Lake Elmo, 
The Indian Caves, Canyon Creek, Plenty Coups and Pompeys Pillar are all local. 

Linear Thinking about new and amended plats and subdivisions. Ribbons of Land for 
dedicated linear public parks and trails - very different landform than current thinking. 
The Edge Effect mUltiplies open space. 

Linear Protection for existing corridors, connectors and ribbons via greenways 
ordinances, and other methods. Yellowstone River and other riparian protection. 
Transportation and recreation trails on the flood plains and floodways and along 
irrigation canals & ditches and abandoned railroad rights-of-way. 

A is very willing citizenry, high enthusiasm and volunteerism. 
Public/private/governmental cooperation cutting across boundaries and 
jurisdictions. 15 to 30 people have met in open meeting every Wednesday for 

+ weeks. People Projects that evidence the caliber of this community. 

this .is ~ Economic Development and the .Y.ell cheapest flood control. 

-................... ,~"""""",..~ 
YELLOWSTONE RIVER PARKS ASSOCIATION 115 N. Broadway, Suite 200 

Billings. Montana 5910 1-2043 
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-YELLOWSTONE RIVER PARKS ASSOCIATION 

Llnform~tion ~ndpr~gress;ep~rts abo~t the activiti~s,objectives, 'and goals ofYRPA 

~" ProjecfYellowstone:·. .':' .' '.-', '. 
IaAStudent-Ceritered ~rogram for Math and Science Education 
~ The Y ellO\~stone River is being used . , 
.... as a "mobile Jaboratory" and organiz­

ing principle to promote scientific literacy 
among Yellowstone County's upper ele-

~ mentary students. .. ' 

Project Yellowstone is a broadly based 
learning program which integrates the 

$1000 
, contribution i< 

.. toProject 
Yellowstone 
approved by 

it. YRPA board' 
on July 29 .. ' 

history, biology, ge­
ography, chemistry, ' 
mathematics, art, 
literature,lind music ' 
of the river. Engag-

, ing students in 
,hands-on problem­
solving science and 
math activities is the 
major objective. 

-------- This helps them see 
.. the connection between the disciplines and .. 

reach a comprehensive understanding of 
each proj ect. ' 

.. "By focusing on the Yellowstone River as 
the 'loom'upon which knowledge can be 
woven,the imaginative structure of this' 

.. plan helps teachers provide lifetime les­
sons that form the 'fabric' of a child," says 
Susan Clendenin,sixth-grade teacher. 

.. "It takes an entire village to raise a child" 
is an African proverb that describes Project 

. Yellowstone's unique total-community ef­
III fort in producing the program; according 

to teacher Deborah Richau. Several retired 
scientists lead the development of the sci­
ence portfolios at the instructional core of 

ill 

the project. Classroom and field exercises' 
deal with such topics as birds, plants, 
chemistry, and geology. Other groups vol­
unteer their time, as did scientists from 
the Bureau of Reclamation who led pro­
jectsat Riverfront Park last spring. This' 
included setting up a portable Hydromet 
computer system andputting the students 

. to work tracking such details of the river 
as flows, temperature and water quality 
via computer and satellite. High school 
and co'nege students are among those vol­
unteering, as are business persons. 

Dr. Norman Schoenthal, retired professor 
and department chairman of biology at 
Eastern Montana College, heads up Proj-

, ect Yellowstone. After a successful pilot 
,program in Billings last year, the project 
'will be offered throughout Yellowstone 
County schools this October. 

'Tht:water that day wa5 60' Fahrt:nht:it 
.. , a plant can brt:atht: undt:r ,,;:,ater .,. fi5h 
likt: a ct:rtain tempt:raturt: .. , 

..... birdwatchi/1g wS5 
really fun snd 
intert:5tinq. We were 
5Urpri5ed that 50 

, many people came 
thst early in the 

'..morninq." 

From "Our Day at 
'Riverfront"' by Kori 
O'Dell and Janelle 
Peralez, Project 
Yellowstone field 
day May 17. 

The Yellowstone River Parks Association was formed to open up and make the river more available to Yellowstone County residents and visitors. 

To that end, rnPA coordinates, spearheads, or originates ideas to facilitate this project. We seek to bring together all those entities with an 

.. interest, a desire, and the will to pursue our vision. Meetings are held each Wednesday from 4 to 5 p.m. in the Dain Bosworth conference room at 

123 N. Broadway. All interested parties are invited to attend. 
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Excitemellt'Dlarks·,:YRPA;snchi,':[" 
· T~;;~io::~:~~:;~~::,~~~;~~::~~ p-:e::~~~:::~~:~:£~~r~O~:'::el~t6I~t~::':iship -' :'~"~'~'l,!';''''"U'-!I,IS~~ 
SchoolDistrid2, city and county government, state and federal govemment:City Parks andRecr~~tion, Cou~ty . 

, . and many other organizations, service Clubs and companies,-pluscivilians from all '.~-'-'\i""t"I 
------....;.----- . walks of life. YRPA was for.medfor the express purpose of making the' freelyflo~ng .. , 

liz the contest' 
between 'therock 
and the river,,the 
river always ,wins ~'~." 
we are the river. 

,. YellowstoneRiver and its environs more open and more available t'o the peopIe:Th~s, lS~':'~.~· 
a long-range, long-term project of the Yellowstone River Parks Association-:-~~e river: ~·,::':1 
flows through Yellowstone County for 84 miles. The possibilities and opportunities are,' . 
. endless, and exciting. '.. " 

, -Yellowstone River Parks Ass~ciation 

YRPA is open to everyone. It is a way for people to easily get involved in the 'river and 
parks projects. YRPA has no dues (although we may have to begin to charge for our . 
newsletter, which'is mailed monthly). The only membership requirement is that you 
want to participate. Members include hikers, bikers, paddlers, fishers, animal lovers, 

_____________ ' : bird lovers, historians, archeologists, business men and women, public servants, au-
thors, professors, employers, employees, retirees, and many other people and interests. 

Since the fall of 1991, YRP A has: 
• SECURED approximately 120 acres of island, riverfront, 

and bottomland immediately across South Billings Boule­
vard from Riverfront Park. (We don't have all that land yet, 
but we do know where all the money is coming from.) 

• CONTRACTED with Wirth Designs, Landscape Archi­
tects, for an.update to the 1976 Bi-Centennial River Master 
Plan. (We will have the completed Update by this fall.) 

• JOINED in partnership with the Billings Parks and Recre-, 
ation Department and others for a hike-bike and sometimes 
horseback trail through the 120 acres, through Riverfront 
Park, through Big Sky Island Park (Riverfront Park East), 
through Coulson Park, skirting Two Moon Park, and thence 
connecting with the Kiwanis hike-bike trail along the aban­
doned railway line running to the north edge of the city. 

, (This is about nine miles and we do cross private property 
with landowner consent only.) 

• OPENED a wind9w of opportunity to build a hike-bike trail 
under the right-now-under-construction East Bridge, work­
ing with the Kiwanis Club, Billings Gazette, Montana High­
way Dept., Cop Construction, Army Corps of Engineers, and 
others. Totalcost-$14,000; value-incalculable. Finding 
the money ($7,000 from Leadership Billings Alumni Assn., ' 
Kiwanis Club, and Billings Gazette; $7,000 from Cop Con­
struction) and successfully attaining the required signatures 
took only twelve weeks. The trail under the eastbound 
bridge is now built, 

• COMPLETED, with a bang, our first annual 
./' River Festival, held Saturday, April 25, 1992. 
1 The first time ever in greater Billings that run-

,", ning, biking, and canoelkayak events were held 'j-" . 
J/ in the same place at the same time. All events 

t . were held inside Riverfront Park except the 

teers.) Mark your calendar now for the 2nd Annual RIVER 
FESTIVAL, APRIL 24, 1993. 

• SUBMITTED a 400-page grant application to Montana 
DNRC. Our grant request will be decided upon by the 1993 
Legislature. 

• REQUESTED the County Commissioners to place a county 
park proposal oil the fall ballot, workipg closely with PRO-' 
'JECf YELLOWSTONE in order to educate school children -
to the importance of their parents voting "yes" on this one­
mill levy. Successful passage would yield about $194,000 

'forregional parks in Yellowstone County, totally decided in 
Yellowstone County, totally invest~d in Yellowstone 
County. 

. • FLOATED the Yellowstone River in mid-July with 60 people. 
, " 

• ORGANIZED a Chamber Business After Hours social for 
Wednesday, August 5, at Riverfront Park. See you there. 

• SCHEDULED a, two-booth partnership in MetraPark for 
MontanaFair (August 8-15) with SwimCenter USA, 
Kiwanis Hike-Bike Path, Rocky Mountain College, Project 
Yellowstone, and others--each supporting everybody's 
causes. 

Since October 1991, YRPA has met each Wednesday at 
4 p.m. in the Dain Bosworth conference room at 123 Broad· 
way. The meeting is open to aIL We have somewhere between 
ten and 20 people and groups represented. You are cordially 
welcome . 

The Yellowstone River Project has united and ignited many di­
verse and separate parties into one cohesive unit for the express 
purpose of opening up the freely flowing Yellowstone River to 
the general public. 

30-mile bike race. (We had four hundred Donations to tIle Yellowstone River Parks Association are tax deductible under 

entrants and perhaps four hundred vol un- tire Billings Park. Recreation. and Preservation FOllndation. 

~~~~~;:?;17#,j~~~~~ 
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•••• " '.' '. . .' .',. ,c • ~. ': ~ ••. ,'. :~(~.;~;11 

·c_~:;~ :~~\~IA:T IO-N' .., •. _ Mont~nalfair B~oth, iu~sf s-15 •.. .:::\~;::q:~ 
'~:, <~,.'.; .::~ .• :, .• "" ..•. ; < ,,' .•. :.'\yHO:·;·,·YRPA;RockYMontana College, Swim~enter USA;'~);:·~:~ 

·=::-reopleJn:O~~;~<r'L:~~ ',/-: •. ' .. ~',;-: :.'; '. ":~~ "', .. ; , KiwanisClub;'ProjectYellowstonevolunteers •. ,:~~~,:~,. " 
··::C().m. m .. unity":ar.e.-.h. ·elpl.·.ng· ,,;,.:~,.': " ·.··;c· ... :·, .. '.~".;' ,' ..... ., ... :,". ...• "·c··· ... >: > ......... . 

~ IiIwHAr .. :,<E~6~iti~~:bb6thsat ... ':. ' ... ' ...... , ' .. ; ,0. • 

1'.:liS 'ait<JlVe,'regratef~L~:"~:: '. ::'\VHERE.'·.MontanaFair,.August8-15 . '. . . ' 

··!¥h~=k~A~;ri;1io;i\v~·i·~;6;{::;~:::·· . :WHEN <: ,:during fairh'ours -.-' noon til 10 p.m-.- eachdaY'~'l( 
/~c~ess:!h~lIik~·goto~N:E~d:·:: '::';'. '.' .:WH;< T6 p~i the ~ord' ~ut in a hi~l; ~is~~l minn~~': .,:~ ~~~. "._ 
I:·:!O~~ ?~B?~.:()r all their ~ard w()rk .• ·;·· .. . . ~bou(the.purposes and objectives of YRPAand .. ' ' . 

. <·The·.YEILOWSTONE COUNTY' ... ",., .'~.<: .0; .. ·how they interface with the bike path, Rocky,'the' ,' .. 
·~piAN:NINGOFFICE/PLANNING .. ~: ~.(. ":':,' ... : .~. : 'SwiinCeriter:and Project Yellowstone:':' ,_ 
I· ~OARD pro~~ded. aerial Photog~aphs of· :. ,~. .... '. " ' ' 

'.·the:river, making po~ible.jhe·visuals '. , • . .,' ~We needs lots of volunteers to hand out literature~ answer.. :" " 
.. tharw~ use toplanwiili'and to seli our':;·':: . L .:~questions,· and generally: promote the river project and bike path,~: ' 

1.';dreand::RUMBAcHER G~LERY·~.~:>·;;<Please ca.llVictoria Cech,6.57-1004; to signup::' ".: ';" , 
mounted th(vlsuals.fordisplay. We ap~<;., :;. 
jreciMeili~~~rhclp,~~,~~:~ .. ~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

- ,'.: 

- ~~ - -' "' 

Thanks, John Lowry of COMPUTER 
· EXPERTISE, for converting our mail­
ing list to a database.,Now we can pre-

· pare mailing labels and sort the data' 
i with the greatest of ease. .' 

Thank you, EXCLAMATION POINT' .. 
ADVERTISING, for donating our logo .. ' ,', ' 

· design, You've given oti~causea~d -: .' 

New Float Trips Planned 
. . 

. Mark yo~r calendar now for thenexttwo legs of the YRPA river float trips. Space is. 
:'very limited,but we'd like'to have you along so make your reservation right away, 

Bring yourself and your food and plan for a great day! Call Earl G~ss,248~9191. 

',CoulsonParkt9 Pompeys Pill~r' 
': ·AUGUST 29, led by Norm Schoenthal. Times to be ~lnnounced,butplari ~n ,~. 

. ~. ' ~pp~oximately six hours on the' river. . .' . . . 

.:$... .•• ~ ,. 

mottoa special identity" ." . . 

We're' receiving immeasurable help in" -. 'Pom)?eys Pillar to Custer Battlefield "- '. ',' .. 
getting our newsletter out. PRINTMAS~ ,: .. ... SEPTEMBER 26 - anoilier great'six~hour trip. The fall colors should be pretty • 
TER, HAMMERCRAFf, and MID- "'. ' .. ': wonderfullJy then. Sign up now and watch for details in our next newsletter.' .' 
LANDPRI.NTING are donating .. 
printiI1g andpaper.CARPENTER 
PAPER lias also donated paper. Thanks, 
we couldn't do it without you! . 

. . ' 

Pompeys Pillar. 
Dedicated·· 
Six."Go With The Flow"t-shirts were .­
visible at Pompeys Pillar on Saturday, 
July 25, as YRPAvolunteers partici­
pated in the dedication ceremony. 

About 1000 persons, including Sen. 
Max Baucas andSy Jameson, head of 
the BLM (a Montana farm boy from' 
Ryegate), attended the c'elebration of" 
this joint effort between the BLM and 
the Pompeys Pillar Association. The 
Pompeys Pillar Association is a group 
of volunteers from the general area 
which is assisting the BLM in running 
the site. 

YRP A NEWSLETIER 

- .. ',' ,. . .. ,.. -'" ,'. -. -; '.. ':< . :'~' Cli~ ~ ~eturn . " 

----------~-~------------~----
· LET'S MAKE A SPLASH! 

I am proud to contribute to preserve and enhance 
. the Yellowstone River for public use. 

AMOUNT PLEDGED D $250$50 0 $[00 OOther$ ---o Check enclosed .0 Bill me .. ' 

01 wantto become a YRPA volunteer:and member. Call me: -. . . 

'. Name Phone number (work) (home) 

Address City.State. Zip 

.. Signature . Date 

Please make clleck.~ pay~b1e to Y~J1owstone Ril'er f?m*s Associatio;, 115 N. 
Broadway. Suite 200. Billings. MT59101. All donations to this non-profit 

. organization are tax deductible. to the extent authorized by law, 
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YELLOWSTONE RIVER PARKS ASSOCIATION 
115 N. Broadway, Suite 200 

OFFICERS 
Earl Guss. President . . . . . . . . . . . 2-18-9191 
Anne DeBao. Vice President ...... 652-5781 
Jani McCall. Secretary .......... 2-15-6539 
Robert Jones. Treasurer ......... 255-5875 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
James Bauer ........... Michael 1. Burke 
Victoria S. Cech . . . . . . . William T. Coakley 
Ken Cunningham ..... Tracy A. Dangerfield 
Steve Shandera 

Billings, MT 59101 

PROGRESS REPORTS 

YeIIowstone County 
Park District 

I 
BULK RATE 

U.S. POSTAl 
PAl 

PERMIT NO. 2 
BILLINGS. MT 

I 
I 
I 
I 

The County Commissioners approved 
putting the Park District and assessing a 
one-mill levy on the November ballot. 
Our challenge now is to inform the pub­
lic about the proposed district and get 
support for passage of the mill levy. 
YRPA members are available to speak 
to service clubs and other organizations 
during September and October about the 
district and the mill levy needed to sup­
port it. -Dixie Lee Elliott, 252-2584; 
Earl Guss, 248-9191 

I 

River Corridor Master 
Plan Underway 
Work continues apace. The river corri­
dor has been defined for study. Its 
boundaries extend east-west along the 
river from the extension of Shiloh Road 
to Wicks Lane; Interstate 1-90 forms the 
north boundary and the miliary crest of 
the south hills is the southern boundary. 
The group is currently preparing base 
data mapping. This includes vegetation, 
ownership, land uses, roads to the river, 
and known historical and archeological 
sites. Points of interest are being high­
lighted. The next planning meeting is 
Thursday, Aug. 20, at the Parmly Bill­
ings Library. -Jim Bauer, 259-8234 

i 
I 

YRPA members and guests enjoyed a great river float on July 25. It 
rained a bit, but hey, we love water! See page 3 for details on the next i 
two legs of our river floats. 

Lake Elmo Capital 
Campaign 
TIle Lake Elmo Association was 
awarded a S50,000 matching fund grant 
from the state. The funds will be used to 
build a fishing pier for the handicapped 
in memory of Roger Fliger. As time is 
running out on the grant's deadline, the 
group needs, and would appreciate, help 

and ideas for raising the matching 
funds. -Dixie Lee Elliott, 252-2584 

Equestrian Trail 
Much work has been done on the trail 
and it is now in the heavy equiment 
stage. Check out the group's accom­
plishments at the August 5 Business 
After Hours social. -Terry Weaver, 
252-6792 

Comrihlllions to and commems ahout tile YRPA news/eller are welcome and encouraged. Please direct them to either Mary Ann Lutz. edilOr. The Desktop Puhlisher. 
328 Lewis Al·e .. Billings. J1T 59101.2-18-2881: or Gm\'e Thomas. PR Committee Chair. 656-1410, Design and production of this newsletter donated by The Desktop 
PlIhlisher. printing and paper donated by Hammercraft Printing. Logo design donated hy Exclamation Point Advertising. 
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C I TX"AAQ,~, ,~~~~~,~ 1~,S?_SJ..'L.'-o.-''7-~~l''"·~'l\OLR1N~G:s~ C\a 
DATE :J - 3-- I 7 i1 !II 

HS, ______ _ 

POSITION STATEMENT 

The City of Billings has identified the preservation and 
enhancement of the Yellowstone River and the Rimrocks in and around 
the Billings area as a long term goal. This goal has been one of 
the most important goals to the city since the early 1950's. The 
City has always believed that the Yellowstone River is a unique 
geographical feature of region and is surrounded by natural beauty, 
history and should be a valuable part of the local heritage and 
use. 

During the past year the City has acquired three major parcels of 
Yellowstone River bottom land. Attached are copies of these 
parcels of land. These land parcels are the Alles land, 35.241 
acres, which is located on the West side of South Billings 
Boulevard across from the existing River Front Park. This parcel 
was purchased with Land Water Conservation Funds for $ 60,000 in 
December of 1991. The Miller land, 28.0805 acres, was purchased 
with Land Water Conservation Funds for $ 19,100 in D~cember of 
1991. This parcel is located adjacent to the existing River Front 
Park just East of South Billings Boulevard. The third land parcel 
is located at the end of Buena Vista Avenue down river from River 
Front Park adjacent to the Big Sky Islands. This parcel was 
purchased from Montana Power for a price of $ 21,826.50 along with 
a trade of an additional 11.9 acres for a total' of 21.9 acres of 
land. The City Utilities Department and the Park, Recreation and 
Public Lands Department share this land. 

The proposed request for grant money could be used in many ways to 
enhance the access to these important river bottom parcels and to 
upgrade possible trails, bikeways, and natural areas along the 
entire Yellowstone River bottom area. The City of Billings and 
Yellowstone County are actively trying to clean up the river bottom 
area of junk vehicles and other unsightly dumped materials. It is 
the long range goal of both the City Park, Recreation and Public 
Lands Department and the Yellowstone Country Park Board to acquire 
and preserve as much of the Yellowstone River bottom area as 
possible for the future. 

Th~re are several key parcels of land which are apart of the 
existing river bottom area. They are Two Moon Park, Coulson Park, 
Mystic Park, Big Sky Islands, and Riverfront Park. Together these 
land parcels account for over 800 acres of river bottom land and 
are vital to the preservation of the natural beauty of the 
Yellowstone for future generations. 
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This project's products would provide a significant tool for managing and protecting wateXHIBIT i y ._ 
resources. The project is supported by Ravalli County and would provide benefits to the cou~ c . ~ 
residents, provided It Is used by planning . staff after It Is finished. DATE ..-2 - 3- 7 :7 

~'------
ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposed study would produce positive environmental effects if its results are used by 
planning and resource agencies; no negativeenvironmentai impacts are expected. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after 
matching funds have been secured. Any changes in the proposed scope of work would require 
preparation of a checklist to determine whether those changes would cause adverse impacts. Measures 
to reduce any impacts identified through such a review shall be stipulated in the project agreement and 
incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Any reduction in the scope of work will require a 
proportional reduction in the grant amount 

Any funds received from sources other than those already identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar 
reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 38 

YELLOWSTONE COUNTY 

Shepherd Rural Water System Development-Feasibility 
Study 

$100,000 GRANT 

None 

$100,000 

$ 85,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

A feasibility study will be conducted that includes preliminary design and cost estimates 
adequate for funding final plans and construction of a water distribution system for the proposed 
Shepherd areajYellowstone County Water and Sewer District for rural domestic and other uses. The 
Billings Bench Water Association Canal will serve as the prinCipal source of water that will be treated and 
distributed to rural residents in the Shepherd area. Nearly 1,500 people now reside in this fast-growing 
area Initial conceptual designs are based on a future population of 3,500 people, with an average use 
of 150 gallons per capita per day. 

Water quality is the area's principal water supply problem. Most of the people depend on wells, 
and several users are forced to haul water from area treatment plants. As the population grows, water 
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EXH I BIT~'_'_t,. ___ -
c~ 

DATE 2 - ~ -0> 1--

1ojS------

quality is expected to degrade, and health hazards will be a primary concern. The public school system 
depends on a number of wells for its supply, one of which has been closed by the Department of Health 
and Environmental Sciences because of potential health hazards from its continued use. The school 
currently is requir9d to test five wells each month, and new 1993 regulations will include further testing 
and safer guidelines to ensure safe water for the school. The school will be chlorinating its water supply 
by the time the 1993 school year begins. 

Adequate flows for firefightlng also are limited, which Increases the area's insurance rates. 

Funding from federal or state loans and federal (Pick-Sloan) grants are anticipated for this 
project. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The engineering work by HKM Associates to date has been performed on a preliminary, "for 
your information" basis and has done little more than document the problem and provide an early 
discussion of several alternatives. A formal report has not been prepared, and no estimate of any 
alternative construction costs has been made public. 

The existing water system is made up of private wells. As shown by a letter from the 
Yellowstone Conservation District and two years of monitoring and sampling, many of the existing 
drinking water wells do not meet current water standards, and several area residents haul their drinking 
water. The area wells' water quality has been well-documented. 

As the proposal states, the project's goals and objectives involve evaluating the, feasibility of 
using the Billings Bench Water Association Canal as the Shepherd area's water source. 'The study 
should evaluate other options so that a cost-versus-benefit evaluation can be done and an appropriate 
final recommendation can be made. 

With a projected area growth rate of 1,500 to 3,500 residents, a large water source is required. 
The Billings Bench Water Association Canal appears to be a viable option that should be investigated 
further. A better quality of water, a larger quantity of water, and increased fire protection for the 
Shepherd area would result from this project. 

The requested funding will pay for a feasibility study. Preliminary alternatives include (1) 
individual well and private treatment; (2) treating and pumping water from the Yellowstone River; and (3) 
hauling water from a treated source. These options were mentioned briefly and appear to be costly and 
less desirable by the county. 

As described, the project will serve as the preliminary engineering and planning document to be 
used for funding applications and final design. The feasibility study's purpose is to provide the required 
documentation for proceeding with "a best alternative scenario" and securing funding for final 
engineering and construction. 

From preliminary data and engineering, the proposed system-if proven both technically and 
financially feasible-will solve the Shepherd area's problem. Although little technical documentation was 
provided in the application, the approach appears viable. Also, no documentation was provided 
regarding in regard to direct pumping of Yellowstone River water. 

The prime "players" appear to support doing something about the area's poor water quality. The 
1,500 current residents of Yellowstone County, Shepherd area developers, and the Billings Bench Water 
Association should greatly benefit from this project. A portion of the costs associated with the feasibility 
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study in the form of a direct cash contribution or repayment of a loan debt by these groups for a portion 
of the feasibility study may be appropriate. 

An election was held recently to establish the Shepherd Rural Water District, but the election 
failed. The Yellowstone County Commissioners have indicated that they will proceed with the DNRC 
grant application and the feasibility study. 

All compliance issues would be addressed in the feasibility study. The schedule to prepare the 
feasibility study appears adequate. A funding delay would neither reduce the project's benefits nor 
increase engineering and future construction costs. 

ANANClAL ASSESSMENT 

All the funding for the feasibility study is being requested from DNRC. Costs for administration, 
travel, and communications appear high. DNRC's $100,000 grant would be used to pay $20,500 for 
project administration, including $17,000 for salaries, $1,500 for communications, $1,000 for supplies, 
and $1,000 for travel; and $79,500 for consulting fees, including $70,000 for salaries, $1,364 for travel, 
$4,636 for communications, $2,000 for printing, and $1,500 for supplies. Final engineering and 
construction funding will be based on the recommendation presented in this study. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public ben.efits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve; manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace beneftts-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

Area water quality would be Improved through the management, development, and use of 
available surface water. The project will evaluate reserved water right use on the Billings Bench· Water 
Association Canal and on the Yellowstone River. The project will be a mUlti-use project that, if built 
similar to that indicated in this proposal. will enhance both the environment and economy of Montana. 

The area's growth potential is associated directly with quality drinking water. If this project is 
constructed, the management, development, use, and reclamation of the targeted surface water source 
will be improved. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

This project is a feasibility study and. from reviewing the technical work outlined in the proposal, 
no direct effects on the physical or human environment are expected. Direct, indirect, and cumulative 
effects may result from the development of a system itself. The feasibility study should address the 
potential for adverse impacts as part of any system design consid~rations. Some level of public 
involvement would benefit the design of a system that would meet area needs and would provide the 
degree of support needed for further project development 
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RECOMMENDATION 

Up to $85,000, or 85 percent of the study cost-whichever is less-will be provided in grant funds. 
These funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after at least 15 
percent in matching funds has been secured from the Billings Bench Water Association or others who 
will directly benefit from the study. Any reduction In the scope of work will require a proportional 
reduction in the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 39 

MONTANA STATE UNIVERSITY 

The Layperson's Guide to Montana Water Law 

$31,740 GRANT 

$23,350 (Montana State University) 

$55,090 

$31,740 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The purpose of this project is to write, edit, and publish a document that explains Montana water 
law. The document will be titled The Layperson's Guide to Montana Water Law: a text and guide for the 
people of Montana. Its intended audience includes farmers, ranchers, townspeople, environmentalists, 
and others interested in using and developing water. Source material for the document will include but 
not be limited to Montana Code Annotated statutes, selected water law cases, Department of Natural 
Resources and Conservation materials, and interviews with lawyers and judges. The general format will 
focus on a history of Montana water law, changes in the law, the present situation, adjudication, water 
reservations, protecting existing rights, acquiring new rights, water right transfers, legal remedies, the 
Montana state water plan, and future directions. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The purpose of this application is to prepare a document that will provide the state's citizens 
with knowledge about Montana water law. Several past publications that were written to provide this 
information were reviewed but, for one reason or another, were determined either outdated, too narrow 
in focus, or unsuitable for a general audience. 

The applicant is qualified and capable of producing the proposed document. The question 
about this approach is whether publishing a document will be sufficient in itself to achieve the stated 
goal. The proposed document certainly would prove useful in addressing the identified problem, but 
whether it would solve the problem in and of itself is questionable. 

The application does not address any alternatives for educating the public about Montana water 
law. Other water education efforts are ongoing, such as the water rights workshops sponsored by the 
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DATE ;1 ... ~ - 4) 

~~-----
PROJECT NO. 26 

APPUCANT NAME TOWN OF CIRCLE 

PROJECT NAME Municipal Water Quality Improvement Project 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

$40,000 GRANT 

None 

$40,000 

$15,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This project is being proposed by the town of Circle to reduce fluoride and sodium levels in the 
municipal water system. 

Circle has a current population of 805 people. Its municipal water supply is served by two deep 
water wells placed in the Fox Hill Sands geologic formation. The water from Fox Hill Sands contains 
high levels of fluoride, about twice the limit allowed by the Department of Health and Environmental 
Sciences' Water Quality Bureau. The water also shows a high sodium and solids content. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

Because the two deep wells produce water with high fluoride levels (approximately twice the 
acceptable limit allowed by the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences' Water Quality 
Bureau). Monitoring and testing the wells are continuing. The water quantity now available appears 
sufficient for the town's needs. 

A preliminary engineering study by Interstate Engineering, Inc. in 1988 evaluated two options: 
lime softening ($700,000) and reverse osmosis ($200,000). Circle considered both options too costly to 
undertake and has been pursuing other options and priCing with equipment suppliers. 

Several small private system "pilot plants" have been evaluated by the town's personnel. The 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has indicated that private treatment systems are not 
recommended because the total fluoridation treatment is unreliable. The EPA has asked treatment 
system suppliers to set up trial community water treatment systems in small communities similar to 
Circle at no cost to local municipalities. Circle would agree to participate if the option were offered. In 
1991, a similar option was offered to the community of Neihart, but the participating supplier selected by 
the EPA for that community withdrew. The EPA offered no further assistance and, after a significant 
delay, Neihart was left to pursue other options. 

The feasibility study's goal is to compare the two options that have been addressed, document 
others, and make a final recommendation based on costs versus benefits. . 

The project proposal prematurely discusses the project's final design and construction phases. 
Until the feasibility study has been completed and reviewed by Circle, these phases cannot be 
addressed adequately. 

73 



I 

EXHIBIT---:/_h_' _~_ - ,"') 
~ - '-/._) 

DAT~E~;~' ~-~'--~-"---

'i§------

The alternative selected will solve the high fluoride problem and meet the proposal's needs, 
goals, and objectives. The feasibility study will provide the technical documentation and justification 
needed to proceed with funding acqUisition, final design, and construction of the project. 

All parties directly Involved with the project have been identified and are aware of the proposed 
feasibility study. The study should address pipeline easements, wastewater treatment, and water 
treatment facility sighting. 

The $40,000 grant request is being made for final engineering and a feasibility study. This 
proposal, however, addresses only the feasibility study. A 3 to 5 percent versus 10 percent proportion 
grant seems more reasonable (3% to 5% x $400,000 = $12,000 to $20,000). 

The fIVe-month time frame suggested for gathering data and evaluating options appears 
excessive. Three months would seem more reasonable. 

Funding delays will not appreciably increase feasibility study costs. However, any delays will 
dramatically affect the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences' enforcement of the Safe 
Drinking Water Act violations associated with this project, along with the town's health and safety. 

The feasibility study will develop a cost-versus-benefit analysis of the options considered as 
reasonable. Documenting the problem and complying with legal requirements are the study's goals. 

ANANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

This proposal requests a $40,000 DNRC grant. The money would be used to fund 'a- feasibility 
study and a cost-versus-beneflt comparison study of available treatment alternatives to reduce fluoride 
levels in the town's drinking water. 

A 1988 preliminary engineering report studied two alternatives: lime softening ($700,000) and 
reverse osmosis ($200,000). Both were considered too expensive by Circle, and this study will select a 
final alternative that is feasible and affordable through increased user rates. 

The DNRC grant would provide the funding needed to achieve the full benefits claimed in the 
proposal. No other sources have been identified to fund the feasibility study. 

Final engineering and construction funding would be funded through grants and low-interest 
loans. Potential construction funds are available at both state and federal levels for project 
implementation. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The proposed feasibility study will serve as the first step toward making overall improvements 
are needed to provide Circle with drinking water that meets current standards. This management 
document will provide future improvement and reclamation of the town's well water. 
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The proposal documents strong support from the public and the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences' Water Quality Bureau to resolve the town's fluoride problems. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposal is requesting a feasibility study only, and no adverse environmental effects are 
amicipated during this phase of the project. 

The environmental assessment checklist did not indicate "adverse or beneficial" impacts for each 
item. Any environmental effects that may be caused either during or following construction should be 
addressed during the treatment facility's final design and location. 

RECOMMENDA1l0N 

A $15,000 grant is recommended for the feasibility study idemified in the project proposal. The 
request for design funds shall not be satisfied because actual design costs cannot be estimated until the 
feasibility study is completed. Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a 
budget, and after matching funds have been secured. DNRC would require the feasibility study to 
evaluate any adverse effects that would be caused by construction of the treatment options considered. 
Any reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

PROJECT NO. 27 

APPUCANT NAME EASTERN SANDERS CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

PROJECT NAME Accelerated Soil Survey on Forest Lands 

AMOUNT REQUESTED $ 99,000 GRANT 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES $246,000 (Soil Conservation Service) 
$ 1,000 (Eastern Sanders Conservation District) 

TOTAL PROJECT COST $346,000 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED $ 99,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The purpose of this grant request is to accelerate the progressive Sanders County area soil 
survey-encompassing parts of Sanders, Uncoln, and Aathead counties-and to provide on-site, basic 
soil services in those counties. The progressive soil survey is about 66 percent complete. At present 
staffing levels, however, nearly six years would be needed to finish the soil survey. Soil information is 
necessary for soil and water conservation planning and water quality planning. It also helps prevent 
costly land management and development decisions. From 1987 until 1990, statewide priorities for soil 
surveys were directed toward the state's croplands-mostly central and eastem-and away from western 
Montana's fragile forest lands and rangelands. After the 1985 Food Security Act's deadline was met, Soil 
Conservation Service (SCS) federal funding for a soil survey in Montana dramatically decreased, 
inhibiting any shift in soil survey priorities to western Montana. 
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January 29, 1993 

Department of Natural Resources 
Grant Application Review Committee 

Dear Members: 

EXHIBIT ;fj;" 
"'t\ ; "'9 C3" 

DATE ca - d' 1_ 
d -----------------

This packet contains updated information on the DNRC grant 
application filed by the Town of Circle for the Circle Municipal 
Water Improvement Project. 

Due to the changes that have occurred with our project since 
the DNRC grant was filed, I feel the grant review group should be 
made aware of these changes. 

Any engineering mentioned to this point in the project have 
only been estimates. A full engineering study has not been 
compiled. In October of 1993 HKM Associates from B'f1lings was 
hired as the engineer on our project. 

At this time, it has been determined that the project will be 
handled in two stages. 

Phase I will include development of master plan to develop 
design criteria, identification and evaluation of solutions, cost 
estimates, preparation of study documents and assist Town wi th 
public hearing. In addition, it has been determined that a water 
tie line will have to be installed from Well #2 to Well #1 where 
the treatment plant will be located. Another part of this project 
is reject water or sludge disposal, depending on the treatment 
process selected. 



/5 EXHIBIT ____ _ 
;' :;; c;--:z. DATE ~ - .< - ('../ 

HB ______ _ 

Phase II of the project will include a pilot study on the 
treatment process that is selected. Final design, bid and contract 
development inspection services during construction, and quality of 
performance testing. 

Attached is a project history 
noncompliance, proof of engineering 
compliance schedule. 

and summary, letter 
selection process 

Thank you for reconsideration of our project. 

DC:Cam 

Sin~r:JJ ~ 
Donald Clarin 
Mayor 

of 
and 



-EXHIBIT 1..5 _ 
?-q-cfX-DATE 

hiB ____ -

Project History and Summary 

1. Received letter of noncompliance 
Quality Bureau in May of 1988 
significant health threat. 

from Montana State Water 
stating fluoride is a 

2. Worked with Interstate Engineering on estimates for treatment 
facility and evaluated other option - 1988. 

3. Notified the Water Quality Bureau of cost estimates for 
treatment facility. 

4. Water Quality Bureau notified EPA of costs. EPA contacted 
Small Systems Technology group. 

5. The Town worked with EPA and Small Systems Technologies during 
the time frame of the last quarter of 1988 until July of 1992. 

6. Notified by EPA in July of 1992 that they would not be able to 
participate in the project. 

7. The Town started the Engineering selection process. 

'8. Engineer selected in October 1992. 

9. Financing for construction of the treatment faci 1 i ty have been 
applied for through the Treasure State Endowment Program and 
FMHA loan funds. 

10. The best estimabes available of the total costs of this 
project, at this time, is approximately $700,000.00. 

11. 26% of the water users in Circle are retired and on fixed 
incomes. 

12. The approximate monthly water rate to finance this project is 
$36.00 per month. 



Proposed Budget 

Phase I $16,000.00 

Engineering for water 
tie line and sludge 
or waste water disposal 2,000.00 

Phase II Pilot Study on 
selected process 

Total 

lLQ9_Q_~ QQ 

$36,000.00 

EXHIBIT_' _/_~--__ =,­

DATE 1. - ;3 -CfJ 
;ij3,-_ .......... ---.--=,..--



HKM Associates 
Engineering 
selected for 
project 
10-27-92 

---EXHIBIT J!/ 
----~ 

DATE j - J- <:J 2_ 
HB ____________ __ 

PROJECT COMPLETION SCHEDULE 

Receipt of DNRC 
grant funds 
or TSEP Deferred 
Loan Funds 

Preliminary 
Engineering study 
to develop capitol 
and operational 
costs 

90 days 

Complete and 
confirm financial 
arrangements 

60 days 

Pilot study, 
State review 
of plans and 

process final 
design, bid 
advertising 

and letting. 
I PIa n t 
construct ion, 
quality of 
performance 
testing 

390 days 



Jeanne F. Doney 
Program Officer 
Department of Natural 

January 25, 1993 

Resources and Conservation 
Box 202301 
Helena, Montana 59620-2301 

Dear Jeanne: 

I 

EXHIBIT J!J ------= 
DATEA ? - '73_-

~------

I received your letter dated January 20, 1993, in regard to 
our DNRC Grant and the scheduling of the hearing. I understand the 
hearing is on February 3, 1993 at 9:00 a.m. I do plan to attend 
and speak for our application. 

I reviewed the Project No. 26 summary in the Technical 
I need to clarify the mention 

rejecting both of the options 
Assessment portion, paragraph two. 
of the reverse osmosis and Circle 
mentioned. 

The reverse osmosis option was a larger sized unit housed at 
a central location in Circle where water users could pi~~ up their 
own drinking water. 

Circle didn't reject the options. When the Water Quality 
Bureau was not i f i ed of the costs I they en listed the hel p and 
services of EPA. 

Again, in the Financial Assessment it mentioned that Circle 
considered both options too expensive. Again, this decision was 
made by the Water Quality Bureau with the intent of participating 
with EPA. 

Can these changes be made in the Project No. 26 document prior 
to issuance to the review committee? 

Thank you for your cooperation. 

DC:Cam 

Sini\rel Y, ) 

~ Crvl~? 
Donald Clarin 
Mayor 
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND 
ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES 

15-" 
EXHI8IT_..;;.....-~_-

., .-,. Q.~ 
DATEz5 - .? - ( < 

BILLINGS REGIONAL OFFICE Mfi!----"--~ 

P.o. Box 6 
circle MT 59215 A~l: Pat Loberg 

May 25, 1988 

RE: FLUORIDE VIOLATION IN DRINKING WATER SUPPLY FOR CIRCLE MONTANA. 

Dear Pat: 

The results of the fluoride verification sampling indicate an 
average fluoride concentration of 6.4 mg/l for the drinking water 
supply for Circle, Hontana. This exceeds the Maximum Contaminant 
Level of 4.0 mg/l as set forth by the Federal Safe Drinking Water 
Act. 

Drinking water concentrations of fluoride in excess of 4.0 mg/l 
pose a significant he2.lLh risk. Not only is there an increased 
chance of dental mottling in young consumers, there is also an 
increased risk of skeletal fluorosis in certain individuals 
drinking water with excessive fluoride concentrations~, 

For this reason, it is necessary that you submit an engineering 
study which investigates your alternatives for providing drinking 
water which is not in violation of the Federal and State drinking 
water standards. These alternatives may include treatment or the 
use· ,of. another. approved ·~~.source. -When this study is completed you-.. _.4 

must also submit a· p;:-ojecteo. sche9.ule.for corning into complia,nce 
~-wlth the drinkfng 'water' ·standards. At" that time you may apply for . 
an Exemption from the"-' drinking water. supply rules. . But no'. .' . 

<Applications.for Exemption will be accepted without an Engineering .... ..' 

. . ... ,:, •. ;.~ ..... ~~~~:~:~lia~ce~.~;~he~~Jt ~.. ··~·.7;Th10~~;(:::'.,·' '.: '.' ;~~"c.~, .. ~ .. , ~~:;~~"~~~:'~:;:' 
ase subm1t the Eng1neer1ng Study and 'Comp11ance Schedule w1th1n 

Jne~ __ a .1iI1:e .. ,.or;.call-.:...m~~~tf.§~:657-2616. if you have:.any" ..• ,. 
1~~1~~~.~.(~;;;~~~9,:!l;~~8~,:~.;·;;}~ank;:(ou:, ~qE~~~*~oJ?eration. . .' . :;.~~ .' ,t4 

•• 

Bureau, Eillings Regional Office 

cc: County Health Cfficer 
County sanitaria:: 
Dan Fraser, WQ3 ~e~e~a 
File 

'---
PETRO HALL 1500 t\!ORTf-J :ct"1 I E.M.r prv"np 

,..:. :'I..,",":'~ '-·r .... (·., ...... ·,: r..i.:,- .. vtcn 

enc 
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EXHIBIT 1.'::> ___ 

DEPARTMENT OF DATE 61 -< 3~ 93 
HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL sC~.;;...s _-

WATER QUALITY BUREAU 
Room A-201 

COGSWl:U. BtJIU)OlG _g- STATE OF iVO\JTANA----

carol Markuson, Clerk 
Town of Circle 
Box 140 
Circle, HT 59215 

(406) 444-4549 
April 29, 1992 

RE: Exceeding the MCL for Fluoride in the Town IS Public Water 
Supply 

Dear Ms. Markuson: 

This letter is intended to serve as documentation and 
acknowledgement that the public ~ater supply system serving circle 
exceeds the maximum contaminant level (MCL) for fluoride as defined 
by the Safe Drinking Water Act. 

Fluoride is regulated in community public water supplies at a MCL 
of 4.0 parts per million (ppm). The applicable state regulation is 
ARM 16.20.203 (1) (j). Analy~.es of the public wateI; supply system 
serving Circle show fluoride' has been detected at levels of 5.5, 
5.4, 4.9, and 5.6 ppm. 

Exceeding. the MCL for fluoride places· the .. public water system in 
. violation of the Safe Drinking Water Act. -, The levels detected are 

c- "additionally- significant, 'because ··they'·:i"outinely .exceed the 
, - Unreasonable Risk to Health concentration of 5.0 ppm. At 
:~ -concentrations exceeding 5.0 ppm,- some· individuals may develop 

.···"r~~~~~7it;,tf~!;.~~5~W:!f.~O~;~~,::~":,' . 
~~~~eJ1~t&~~~~~{~~~~:li;:~B~~~~~~si~te:f~fb~:~~"'i/'~~,~( 
~tor~~compliance~~Recognizlng ···compliance:·,,~:wilpi.jrequire:· system - .~-.> ~­
. improvements, we are in support of your pursuit of funding 

_._ assistance. to correct this serious risk to public health . 
• t~~tI ~~::-~~~~~·~·~::'~~~~t~~~;f;-;~~/"·;~~~~-·~·~;: 

heisler, Eillings 

Sincerely, 
// /' 

, / I 

./ IJ/0~ft~ 
Dc:-:n2. G. Jer:s€n 
::E_C Services rrcgr2~ ~2~2:~' 
Cri;:king K2.ter/S~tdivi5ic~ SE:~i:~ 
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-T /!:J EXHIBI - -" 
~- 3- C;.~._ DA Tt..E -:;<7";;;:..-___ -===~.-
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To: Engineer Firms 

The Town of Circle is contemplating the construction of a 
water treatment plant to remove fluoride, sodium and other 
bicarbonates from the municipal water supply. 

Phase one of this project is to design a treatment plant to 
accomplish the removal of these products, develop construction and 
operating costs, provide information on grant funding, and prepare 
and help with the presentation of information to the water users. 

Please prepare a written proposal to accomplish this project. 
references, and your method of charging. 

The Town also reserves the right to reject any and al~ 
engineering proposals. 

The Town Council asks that your written proposals be submitted 
to the Town ClerJ.:s Office no later than 5:00 p.m .. J.<.uQ:..lst ~':,:h 

The Town Council 

7-30-9.,2 

0- 6 -9::L 

-. ;::.-.:. .. '-.~. -;': .:-~ .. ', 
." -

-:-,:.~'.; .:; 
. , .. ' .,~~. :' . , . . 

~~~::s:c:~1~-~2'::'~~~t=lf~~;~'~l;:t:~~~;;,-~ . 

'. -~ .. ~::-,;..<i: ... ; •••. ..:.r-
.: ,"'.~....:. 
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and improve our· for grant 
evaluation process, the Town is asking for letters of 

. support from our water users. • 
~PJeas(addr~~~.f.etters'Xo.th~;Jown Clerk·()r~ ,; 
~'drop them,off'at tile Clerk's offICe' prior to 5:00 p.m.' 

on 12-28-92. _. 
Your participation in this process will help minimuze 

the expenses of this project. - -
Thank you. 

The Town Council 
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EXHIBI h q::z 

... 7 "'7 - ( d---
DATE-x -

~ 

July 24, 1992 

Dear Sirs: 

The Town of Circle is contemplating the construction of a 
water treatment plant to remove fluoride, sodium and other 
bicarbonates from the municipal water supply. 

Phase one of this project is to design a treatment plant to 
accomplish the removal of these products, develop construction and 
operating costs, provide information on grant funding, and prepare 
and help with the presentation of information to the water users. 

Please prepare a presentation to accomplish this project, 
references, and your method of charging. 

The Town also reserves the right to reject any and all 
engineering proposals. 

The Town Council will review engineering presentatiQns at 7:00 
p.m. on August 27, 1992 at the Memorial Building in Circle, 
Montana. 

Thank you. 

DC:Cam 

Sinc~ely, 

J) ~c~f 
Donald Clarin 
Mayor 



L. C. Hanson Co 
Consulting Engineers 
115 West Valentine 
Glendive, Montana 59330 

Dear Lowell: 

Ju 1 y 28, 1992 

In regard to the letter requesting a bid for our water project 
date July 24, 1992. The Town of Circle will be asking for written 
proposals to be in the Town Clerks office no later than 5:00 p.m. 
on August 19, 1992. 

The council will then review the proposals and chose the firms 
to give an oral presentation. 

At that time, if you are chosen, you will be notified as to 
the time and place the presentation will be held. 

If you have any questions, please don't hesitate to call. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

Carol Markuson 
Town Clerk 



HKM Associates 
Jim Kaercher, P. E. 
2727 Central Avenue 
Box 31318 
Billings, Montana 59107 

Dear Jim: 

October 27, 1992 

/--

EXHI B\T~/;..=J~---
g? '7'..:2_ DATE co? ,J - .:;? 

~~------

The Town has completed the evaluation process to select an 
engineering firm for our water treatment plant project. 

I am pleased to inform you that your firm was selected for 
this project. 

Contact the Town as soon as you are ready to proceed on this 
project. 

DC:Cam 

Sinl\erel y , 

~~~ 
Donald Clarin 
Mayor 



tXHIBI r _L~ --­
'" '2 Cj? DATE d - ).- -~-.--. 

}jS,------
A more significant amount of matching funds may be needed to complete this project if the 

Department of Transportation requires the collection system to be designed for the 50-year event in the 
highway right of way. Original specifications, designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and 
approved by the Department of Transportation before any bids are solicited; by reference, these also 
shall be included in the project agreement. 

After final designs are approved and bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a 
breakdown of specific construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment. 

Any reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

PROJECT NO. 41 

APPUCANT NAME ROOSEVELT COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

PROJECT NAME Recreation Enhancement of Missouri River 

AMOUNT REQUESTED $100,000 GRANT 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES Unknown 

TOTAL PROJECT COST Undetermined 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED $ 7,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT 

This project is proposed to gain accessibility to the Missouri River from three sites located 
between Fort Peck Dam and the North Dakota border. This stretch of the Missouri River currently has 
no boat ramps and is considered an untapped resource that, when opened to the public, will be enjoyed 
by fishermen, canoeists, floaters, water skiers, and others. 

In conjunction with the ramp sites, the need for overnight campsites also is a project goal. In 
the past, the Missouri River's downstream areas have not allowed the development of recreational 
facilities. If one, two, or all three ramp sites are allowed to be constructed, some objectives of opening 
up access to the river could be met. 

"The requested funding will be used primarily to purchase or lease prospective sites, road work, 
boat ramps, toilet facilities, picnic tables, and parking areas. The area's civic organizations 
overwhelmingly support the project, and part of the actual construction can take place with help from 
many of these groups. Interest and support has been shown by the area Chambers of Commerce, 
Uon's clubs, FFA organizations, Boy Scouts, women's clubs, Walleyes Unlimited, and Rod and Gun 
clubs. 

The Roosevelt County Conservation District feels that the merits of this type of undertaking are 
obvious. Without it, the Missouri River will continue to flow by the communities of Wolf Point, Poplar, 
and Culbertson, and the area's outdoorsmen will be prohibited from gaining access to it. 
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EXHI 81T---:-1 "",-G __ _ 

DATE~ - 3-93 

iECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 
h\S ______ _ 

The area of the Missouri River between the confluence with the Milk River below Fort Peck Dam 
lnd Fort Buford (the confluence with the Yellowstone River) currently sees little recreational use. This 
lse probably is restricted by the lack of public access and the lack of public information on Missouri 
~iver recreational opportunities. This 165-mile stretch of the river has no public boat ramps or overnight 
iveriront recreation areas. The city of Wolf Point operates Lewis and Clark Park, the only public 
:ampground/picnic area/boat access site on this stretch of the river. This park has been partially 
'Iosed because of local financial reasons. 

The Roosevelt County Conservation District believes there is a large opportunity to expand the 
ver's recreation use and provide local economic development through a system of river access sites. 
he district has begun organizing local support for the project but has not secured other funds. The 
istrict estimates that up to 5,000 people would use the river access system during its first year of 
peration. 

Although a project budget has not been developed, the bulk of the. grant funds presumably 
ould be used for construction and acquiring land easements. The Corps of Engineers has provided 
9neric design information, but no land easement proposals or site design information are available to 
evelop reasonable project costs. 

The Roosevelt County Conservation District would administer the grant, but whoever would hold 
md easements and titles would supervise capital improvement construction and provide long-term 
Istem operation and maintenance is not known at this time. Ongoing maintenance of the access sites 
as not addressed In the application, although 80 percent of the iong-term cost of recreation site 
3velopment typically is used for site operation and maintenance. Because other funding sources are 
)t known at this time, no schedule has been set for site development 

NANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

The project's total estimated cost is unknown but, according to rough Corps of Engineers 
,timates, likely would amount to at least $400,000. A $100,000 grant is being requested from DNRC. 
:her financial support would need to be provided by cooperating organizations. Because a proposed 
:dget has not been developed, the amount of the grant that would be allocated for capital costs, labor 
)sts, administration, or ongoing maintenance cannot be determined. 

~ERT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
Jnd in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
)Iace beneflts-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The proposed project would provide notable tangible benefits to the region along with local 
anomlc benefits, and it would Implement the "1991 Governor's Roundtable on Fort Peck and the 
ssouri River" goal of improved recreation access and facilities. The project would substantially expand 
~ recreational availability of the lower Missouri River waterway to the region's citizens and would attract 
me tourists from outside the area. The future recreational use of these sites is projected at 5,000 
nual visitors. Some local support has been given to this project, although no groups have provided 
y funding. The Fort Peck Advisory Council and the Missouri River Development Group may be able to 
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help develop project benefits. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

No major environmental Impacts are expected from project construction, but the individual 
developed sites could be affected by site construction and water and sewage system operation. Some 
cumulative impacts could result from the river's additional recreation use. The Roosevelt County 
Conservation District shall obtain all required permits and may find during that process that an 
environmental assessment is required. Any unexpected adverse environmental impacts may require 
revising the project's scope of work. 

RECOMMENDAllON 

DNRC recommends a $7,000 grant with a 100 percent match from other sources. The grant 
would be provided for developing a strategic plan for the river corridor and to set out priorities for the 
river's recreational development; it would fund a one-year planning period. Roosevelt County 
Conservation District would have the opportunity to reformulate its grant proposal to implement the 
strategic plan. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 
funds have been secured, and after any environmental review needed to acquire state or federal permits 
has been undertaken. Any requirements for reducing adverse impacts identified in the review shall be 
stipulated in the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Any 
reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 42 

FORT SHAW IRRIGATION DISTRICT 

Rehabilitation and Betterment Study 

$50,000 GRANT 

None 

$50,000 

$50,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This project proposes a related fish and wildlife, farm budget, engineering cost estimate, and 
environmental assessment study to be conducted by the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation. The benefits of 
the study would be realized from installing the proposed diversion pipe from the main canal of the Fort 
Shaw Irrigation Project to the "A" system drop. This would enable the Fort Shaw Irrigation District to be 
more efficient in its diversions, and it also would help downstream water quality. 
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EXHiSIT-JI_' --­
? 0°? 

DATE J. - ~) - / OJ 

htBi_-----
The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $50,000. DNRC 

will provide a loan up to the amount requested, commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and budget, and after 
matching funds have been secured. Changes in the scope of work may be identified as the result of any 
environmental assessment prepared for the permitting process. Any such changes shall be stipulated in 
the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Original specifications, 
designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and approved by the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences before bids are solicited. Any reduction in the scope of work will require a 
proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

PROJECT NO. 16 

APPUCANT NAME FORT PECK RURAL WATER DISTRICT 

PROJECT NAME Fort Peck Rural Water Engineering Study 

AMOUNT REQUESTED $50,000 GRANT 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES $ 1,000 (Fort Peck Rural Water District-In-kind) 

TOTAL PROJECT COST $51,000 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED $40,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This proposed project is an engineering feasibility study to determine the costs, service area, 
and service level for a rural water system to serve an area west and north of the town of Fort Peck in 
southeast Valley County. Most residents in this area haul water due to the lack of a water-bearing 
formation underlying the region. The proposed project would serve about 250 to 300 residences, 
including the unincorporated areas of Park Grove Wheeler, Duck Creek, the Fort Peck Lake cabins, and 
about 25 farms and ranches. The proposed study is needed to prepare a preliminary engineering report 
for the newly formed district that will provide an accurate assessment of funding needs and secure 
funding; determine the feasibility and cost of providing service to the entire district; and choose the most 
cost-effective and efficient service level for the district's water users. 
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TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

Most of the private wells north of Fort Peck Dam have gone dry, and the private wells west of 
the dam provide non-potable water. The area's geology (8earpaw Shale) has made it virtually 
impossible to obtain subsurface water sources. Many of the area's residents "haul" their water from the 
city of Fort Peck. 

A 1991 Corps of Engineers study gave the rural association a general overview of the feasibility 
of using Fort Peck Reservoir water for distribution to rural users. Formation of the Fort Peck Rural Water 
District was approved overwhelmingly by voters on June 23, 1992. 

The application for study funds adequately outlines the problems to be solved, and existing 
facilities have been defined and documented. The proposed feasibility study is an essential "next step" 
to provide cost and benefit assessments of several specific alternatives. With the completed study, the 
Fort Peck Rural Water District members will have the data it needs to decide whether to go ahead with 
the final engineering alternative and the acceptable level of construction indebtedness. With the 
information provided by the proposed study, the overall feasibility of using Fort Peck Reservoir water 
(costs versus benefits) will be evident. 

The 1991 Corps of Engineers report produced seven viable alternatives that would cost from 
$6.2 to $14.4 million (preliminary estimates). This feasibility study will evaluate each of these alternatives 
along with others to provide the district with more specific design cost-versus-benefit data. It also will 
outline any environmental impacts. The feasibility study will provide the documentation on which future 
district decisions will be based and which will be used to pursue engineering design and construction 
funding. 

The feasibility study's goals are focused and clearly stated: (1) determine the loca~ions and 
volumes of water needed, (2) develop system design alternatives based on efficiency and cost­
effectiveness, and (3) provide documentation and develop reliable cost estimates to be used to secure 
funding for the final engineering design and construction phases. 

The projected schedules for the feasibility study, pilot plant testing, and report completion are 
reasonable. Funding delays will not reduce the study's benefits but likely will increase engineering and 
construction costs. 

ANANOALASSESSMENT 

This proposal requests a $50,000 DNRC grant to fund a pilot plant and feasibility/preliminary 
engineering study. The Fort Peck Rural Water District proposes to use $1,000 of its own funds for 
administration and project support costs. DNRC funds are requested to pay hydrologist and engineer 
salaries of $30,000 and pilot test costs of $20,000. 

The estimated cost of engineering services required to complete the feasibility study appears 
low, and an estimate of $40,000 for engineering services may be more realistic. In contrast, the pilot­
testing estimate of $15,000 to $25,000 is reasonable, but the need for a pilot study is not clear. Several 
area treatment plants currently are using the same water source with apparent success. 
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BENEFIT ASSESSMENf· 

EXHIBIT /7 
DATE.:? - 3 - '7 S 

~--------------

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace beneflts-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

This project has the potential to provide water to 300 existing residences, 6 commercial 
establishments, and 20 to 25 farms and ranches. These users are now "hauling" their potable water. 

Developing a rural water system will add value to the developed and undeveloped property the 
system serves. It will remove the safety and health problems and the higher costs associated with 
hauling water, which are seen as deterrents by many home-buyers and business people. The lack of 
adequate water supplies is one of the primary reasons why this area has not realized its potential as a 
retirement community and recreation destination for a large portion of eastern Montana. 

The Fort Peck Rural Water District proposes to withdraw water that otherwise would flow 
downstream and out of the state unused. Developing this water system will establish a water use that is 
crucial to the area's continued well-being and future development. 

The area residents' support of the project is evident from their overwhelming approval of the Fort 
Peck Rural Water District. The estimated base rate is $50 per month per user. Most users now are 
paying at least that much. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposed feasibility study will not cause any adverse environmental impacts. Developing 
such a rural water system, however, may result in impacts with the degree dependent on the project's 
size and cost to users. For these reasons, the feasibility study process should include the opportunity 
for public involvement in developing options to be considered to meet the district's needs. The 
feasibility study also should include an assessment of environmental effects along with any permits 
required for construction. Before the proposed "pilot plant/water testing" activities are undertaken, 
appropriate permits shall be obtained and, during this process, the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences may be required to review the planned activities to determine whether any 
adverse environmental impacts may occur and to identify the controls necessary to manage any adverse 
effects at acceptable levels. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Engineering costs apparently were underestimated and the need for a pilot study unsupported. 
Therefore, DNRC recommends a 40,000 study grant. Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves 
a scope of work and a budget, and after matching funds have been secured. The proposed feasibility 
study would be prepared to consider possible environmental effects from the various options 
considered. The study then would be used to determine the level of additional environmental review that 
may be necessary in order to secure state or other approvals required for a future project. Any funds 
received from sources other than those already identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar reduction in the 
funds awarded under this grant. 

A final draft study shall be presented to and approved by the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences. 
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OVERVIEW 

FORT PECK RURAL WATER DISTRICT 

January 27, 1993 

I. EXISTING SITUATION 

EXHIBIT-I-I t __ -­
DATE 1 - -"3 - Ci -2,-
HB ______ ~ 

• Fort Peck Rural Water District was created in June 1992. 

See Exhibit A for District Description. 

• The project would serve: 300 residences, 6 commercial 

establishments and about 20-25 farms and ranches. 

Project effects about 800 people. 

• Groundwater in the area offers extremely poor water 

quality. See Exhibit B for an example of well water 

quality. 

• Majority of people within District haul water for 

domestic purposes. 

• Typical water consumption is 35 to 60 gallons per day per 

capita. 

• Cost to haul water is 1.5¢ to 2.33¢ per ga~: 

10,000 Gal/Month/User $150 to $264 

5,000 Gal/Month/User $ 75 to $132 

• A large number of subdivided lots have never been 

developed due to the lack of an adequate water supply. 

• A petition, recently circulated, demonstrates support of 

this application and willingness to pay. We have 

attached the petitions in Exhibit c. 

II. SCOPE OF APPLICATION 

• Determine system needs. 

• Develop system alternatives. 

• Develop reliable project costs. 

• Develop an implementation plan and a financial plan. 

• pilot the water treatment alternative. 

F:IWPI06IBD6ICMC02715.RPT 
02/01193 

-1-



EXHIBIT~}...;..<b---.?­
.., 3 C'7 ::; DATE ~ - - ( -~= 

!-ijj-----
III. PROJECT BENEFITS 

• The development of a water system is crucial to the 

continued well being and future development of this area. 

• The rural water system would replace non-renewable fossil 

fuels and equipment needed to haul water. 

• A rural water system will reduce the health risk 

associated with hauling water. 

• Water would help increase the potential for cattle 

production. 

The majority of lands in the District are pasture 

or CRP. 

without water, ranchers have tried to place land 

into crop production. The soils according to SCS 

are not favorable for crop production. About ~ of 

the land has been placed in CRP Contracts which 

expire between 1996-1998. 

Sandy soils in the area are not conducive to stock 

watering dams because the water percol~tion rates 

are high. 

• There would be new jobs resulting from the water system: 

Water system operators (2 to 4) 

Construction of new homes and businesses 

Increase in tourist industry 

• The implementation of the rural water system would result 

in beneficial use of the Missouri River water for 

Montanans. 

F:\WP\06\BD6\CMC0271S.RPT 
02/01/93 

-2-



EXHIBIT / g 
~~--

/} /} C> --? 
DATE..~ - ;; - /..::;; 
t:m ____ _ 

EXHIBIT A 

FORT PECK RURAL WATER DISTRICT MAP 
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EXHIBIT B 

TYPICAL GROUNDWATER QUALITY 
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EXHIBIT-...:/~,-, ___ _ 
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TYPICAL GROUNDWATER QUALITY 

Sodium 1,164 mg/l 

Sulphate 1,854 mg/l 

Chloride 246 mg/l 

Bicarbonate 873 mg/l 

Total Dissolved Solids 

Sodium Adsorption 

F:\WP\06\BD6\CMC02715.RPT 
02/01193 

Ratio 

-3-

3,793 

74 

(Very High) 

(Very High) 

(High) 

(High) 

mg/l (Very High) 

(Very High) 
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EXHIDIT C 

SIGNATURES SHOWING PROJECT SUPPORT 
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PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana state 

:Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

~Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural County Water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

itheir support for the proposed water project as they live or 

lown property within the District's boundaries and are currently 
I 

!without water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 

the'ir water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 
i 

of potable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

source of water at this time 

~LL<lAJ' &fU-/ 
'gL ( ( 
. ~K(1''' ~n"'-<~ 

. v'" 

is an absolute necessity. 

i E~ A. ~~8~~=' - ",,--'" ~S<~~' --"'---

!j:2;~ 

I (I 
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PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana state 

--

:Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 
i ' 

'$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural County Water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

ithelr support for the proposed water project as they live or 

lown property within the District's boundaries and are currently 

!withoutwater for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 

i, i i the'l.r water or rely upon wells wh ch have an undeterm ned supply 
I 

of potable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 
I , 

i' '(/ ,I ,I 

, II"! ,( ( ") ) (/\ I~_'f :~'> 

; I 

is an absolute necessity. 
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DATE ;J - 1- ex 3 
W31 _____ -

PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUllDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana state 

'Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rt!:::al County Hat~r District's propos:ed '·lc~t~:. projAt::t. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

~their support for the proposed water project as they live or 
I 
~own property within the District's boundaries and are currently 
I 
~without water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 
i I 
!the'ir water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 
i I 

!Of potable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

source of water at this time is an absolute necessity. 

// ( / 

:~2«flZ'~;") I(}. WyU41) 

~~I 



c:/ 
c.XHII::!II-L-_' ___ ,_, 

" -"1 C-, -.~ 

DATE -6 - ::1- " -) 
SB ________ _ 

PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana state 

Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural County Water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

,their support for the proposed water project as they live or 

;own property within the District's boundaries and are currently 
I 

:without water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 
i i 
Itheiir water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 
1 

iOf ~otable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

source of water at this time is an absolute necessity. 

()h-;1~-1 It It?...:- It-)(~d-L~e>/2-
v) 

ttr;:fr f1/!(lvl l } 1.~ Cl>0rY 
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DATE c" 
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PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

I ' The undersigned hereby petition the Montana State , 

:Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

'$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural county Water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

itheir support for the proposed water project as they live or 

lown property within the District's boundaries and are currently 
I 

Iwithout water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 

jtheiir water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 

!Of ~otable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

i---,~' ...... ~d_/Li_'_·/-d....;-k...:::._~~,","cI,-· ,-",)_)_7 d._l_.L_~--.'-,> '---{....;-~_tL_' .. ~ l~J .39 --

Ic~'Zj(!l!C. Xyl-.eq 
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;~t3>/;/( Ie ///(/ r:/(){(~'.:~il( 
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! ,,) / !( II / I It i , ;I! ~_' Ii i<Jc Lf 
'--IJ I / -
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PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

DATE .:' - 7) -­

IdS 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana State 

Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural County water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

:their support for the proposed water project as they live or 
i 
lown property within the District's boundaries and are currently 
I 

;wit~out water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 

!theiir water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 

!Of ~otable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

this time is an absolute necessity. 

dv~cf) J j c/ hi E h?(,7Ji., 

(}tZ;/~l~~.! .Jc/3;:23 h;-//Iff/c1;<:/ 
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PETITION IN SUPPORT OF DNRC FUNDING 
FOR 

FORT PECK RURAL COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
APPLICATION 

,,1.-1'1 ......... _~ ___ _ 

DATE....,;' - 3- ;:;.:3 

~-------

The undersigned hereby petition the Montana state 

Legislature and the Department of Natural Resources and 

Conservation (DNRC) to favorably consider their application for 

'$50,000 in funding for engineering studies for the Fort Peck 

Rural county Water District's proposed water project. 

Further, by virtue of this petition the undersigned pledge 

their support for the proposed water project as they live or 

own property within the District's boundaries and are currently 

without water for domestic use. The undersigned currently haul 

[their water or rely upon wells which have an undetermined supply 
I 

:of potable water, and we believe that securing a dependable 

source of water at this time is an 

~~~ /? b.L;S.;r(.:t-~tu-,,-, 
~c~,£_I/>7 r :5''i 2/1/'3 

I r3 7 1{,/'A. :tc.~/~ ?!!r 
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APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

EXHltill_:.../..:.,/ ___ _ 

<.-', -=? -°73 DATE szI - --' 
1l!i8' _____ _ 

PROJECT NO. 30 

GLASGOW IRRIGATION DISTRICT 

System Rehabilitation (Phase II) through Farm Delivery 

$100,000 GRANT 

$107,526 (Project Sponsor) 

$207,526 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$ 50.000 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT' (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

Because agriculture serves as the local area's dominant industry, rehabilitation is being 
proposed to preserve the economic welfare of Glasgow Irrigation District's agricultural economy. 

The Glasgow Irrigation District presently is involved in a federally funded, $2.2 million 
rehabilitation loan program (Phase I). The district's aging system (constructed during 1915 to 1917 with 
horse-drawn equipment) needs partial rebuilding, canal and lateral lining, and drain rehabilitation 
estimated to cost $14 million for the complete rehabilitation. 

The Rehabilitation and Betterment program (Phase I) will upgrade the distribution system, 
improve drainage, and partially eliminate extensive seeped areas. The project's major benefits will be 
realized from improving the project's land and its water supply use. Distribution system transport losses 
(seepage and operational spills) could be reduced by an estimated 7,740 acre-feet annUally. Installing 
farm delivery head gates or inlet/outiet transitions (Phase II) will provide accurate measurements that will 
help management maintain constant and accurate water deliveries while encouraging conservation. 
Operation and maintenance costs should be reduced in rehabilitated areas and for rehabilitated features. 
The proposed project's environmental benefits will include reduced seepage and salt-bearing 
groundwater, less disturbance to habitat and existing wildlife from maintenance activities, and a decrease 
in weed control chemicals being used for ditchbank and aquatic weed control. 

The grant funds requested are needed to continue rehabilitation and supplement the current 
Rehabilitation and Betterment loan (Phase I). The $2.2 millon rehabilitation loan will not provide any 
'funds for Phase II of the project 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The Glasgow Irrigation District is comprised of 18,011 acres located in northeastern Montana. 
Water Is diverted to the system by a diversion dam on the Milk River. Rehabilitating the irrigation district 
system is part of an overall plan for rehabilitating the entire Milk River basin irrigation system. 

This proposal is made as a continuation (Phase II) of a Rehabilitation and Betterment program 
under which Phase I was funded by a $2 million U.S. Bureau of Reclamation Rehabilitation and 
Betterment (R&B) loan and a $100,000 DNRC Water Development grant. Phase I funding provided the 
pre-casting of farm delivery headgate inlet/outlet structures but excluded the installation. This 

83 
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DATE =' - ) - /_') 
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application indicates that the system's current inlet/outlet structures have deteriorated to the point where 
accurate, efficient water measurement and water delivery is not possible. In a 1989 study report, the 
Bureau of Reclamation indicated that the Glasgow Irrigation District's existing inlet/outlet structures 
needed to be replaced. This proposal is being made to replace 100 of the current 300 structures, and to 
replace the rest when funds become available. 

The new structures will provide for the attachment of district-owned, portable, propeller-type flow 
meters to record water use. The new structures also are expected to reduce seepage, but no 
documentation is provided that indicates how severe the seepage problem is. A detailed plan also is 
needed for using the measurement data to manage the system for more efficient water use. 

The Soil Conservation Service reviewer indicated that according to SCS design standards, and 
based On Information included In the grant application, inadequacies exist in the structures' design. The 
applicant contact indicated that the Bureau of Reclamation designed the structures and also will have to 
approve their installation. 

RNANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposed project's total cost is $207,526. The Glasgow Irrigation District's $100,000 grant 
request includes $18,430 for labor, $19,525 for equipment, $56,375.25 for materials, and $5,669.75 for 
contingencies. The district will contribute $107,526, which includes $18,430 for labor, $19,525 for 
equipment, $56,375 for materials, and $13,196 for contingencies. Although n6 administrative costs are 
indicated, the district says it will administer the project as an in-kind service. 

The district's contribution will come from current assessments on the district's water users. 
According to the application, the cost of all the Rehabilitation and Betterment work exc~s the water 
users' ability to pay. The users, however, are willing to reduce their returns to equity. ' 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The proposed project indirectly supports State Water Plan objectives through the installation of 
new inlet/outlet structures that will improve water use measurement. The objectives supported include 
improved water use, water conservation, and urging the Board of Natural Resources and Conservation 
to adopt rules on measurement devices in water-short drainages. The project involves family-owned 
farms and may protect some of the farm land from seepage damage. 

The project does not initiate the use of reserved water. Although the application says that water 
will be conserved, no quantity is given that pertains only to the inlet/outlet structures that would allow a 
determination of whether it would be Significant enough to help resolve Indian or federal reserved water 
rights. According to the application, all conserved water will remain in the irrigation system for the 
current irrigators' use. 

Some water should be conserved if the structures are managed property, but no amount is 
given that applies specifically to the structures themselves. 
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The application does not document any citizen support, but the project is part of a larger 
Rehabilitation and Betterment program that involves federal funding. The project will provide 
measurable, ongoing benefits that most directly affect local irrigation district water users. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

The project's direct environmental effects will be limited only to minor disturbances at the 
construction sites. Its cumulative and indirect effects will be most noticeable when the systemwide 
rehabilitation effort is considered. 

The environmental evaluation compiled by the Bureau of Reclamation should be referenced to 
determine any potential adverse impacts and identify measures that would keep these impacts at low 
levels. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenue to recover the project's 
cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for only 25 percent of the 
project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $50,000 grant. 

The project sponsor may obtain additional funding through a DNRC loan up to $50,000. DNRC 
will provide a loan up to the amount requested, commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget; after matching 
funds have been secured, and after DNRC has completed any necessary environmental review. Any 
requirements identified through such a review shall be stipulated in the project agreement and 
incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. The scope of work must include a detailed plan of 
how the measurement data will be used during the system's operation to provide more efficient water 
use. Original speCifications, designs, and respective revisions shall be prepared and approved by the 
Bureau of Reclamation before any bids are solicited; by reference, these also shall be included in the 
project agreement. 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall submit a breakdown of specifiC 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment. Any funds received from sources other than 
those already identified will cause a doUar-for-dollar reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 
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Melvin Novak 

DATE 'I 
'7' -

c~ ·3 3- / "'--

,WJ-----~ 

Agriculture is the dominant industry of northeastern Montana. With water shortages six out of every ten 

years, the need to find better conservation measures is very important. Rehabilitation is an' absolute necessity for 

Glasgow Irrigation District to preserve the economic welfare of the area. As one of the early irrigation projects 

planned and constructed by the Reclamation Service, the Milk River Project was not subject to the rigid criteria that 

are followed today. Construction methods have been improved, safety features must be incorporated and the 

permanent productivity of the project lands must be assured. Many of the project structures and features have 

served their expected useful life and/or have become obsolete. Modernization and improvement of project facilities 

is needed to restore the reliability of the system; conserve irrigation water by a reduction of seepage losses and 

operational wastes; provide measuring devices for the equitable and efficient distribution of the water supply; 

restore and provide design capacity to the system to avoid overloading it and thus eliminate the risk of system 

failure; to reclaim agricultural lands affected by seepage losses; reduce annual operation and maintenance costs; 

and ensure the continued social and economic welfare of the area. 

In a study conducted by the Bureau of Reclamation in 1982, complete rehabilitation of the Glasgow 

Irrigation District canal, lateral, and wasteway system would cost an estimated $14 million based on 1987 price 

levels. Glasgow Irrigation District is presently involved in a federally funded $2.2 million rehabilitation loan 

program which will begin to upgrade the distribution system, improve drainage, and partially eliminate extensive 

seeped areas. The major benefit will be improvement of project lands and improved utilization of the project's water 

supply. Distribution system transport losses (seepage and operational spills) could be reduced by_an estimated 7,740 

acre-feet annually. Installation of farm delivery headgates or inlet/outlet transitions through funding from this grant 

will provide accurate water measurement to assist management in maintaining constant and accurate water deliveries, 

while encouraging conservation and reducing operation and maintenance costs. Environmental benefits as a result 

of the proposed program include a reduction in seepage and salt-bearing groundwater, less disturbance to habitat 

and existing wildlife from maintenance activities, and a reduced use of weed control chemicals for ditchbank and 

aquatic weed control. 

The grant funds are needed to continue rehabilitation in addition to the current R & B loan. Funds for 

headgate installation are not be provided by the $2.2 million rehabilitation loan. The estimated cost of installation 

of 100 farm delivery headgates is $207,526.55, of which no funding is provided under the R & B loan. This 

estimate provides for installation of 75 - 18" farm delivery headgates and 25 - 24" farm delivery headgates. The 

R & B loan amount was based upon the Glasgow Irrigation District landowner's ability to repay, taking into account 

average operation and maintenance costs of $10.16 per acre. These costs rose in 1992 to an average of $12.66 per 

acre. The costs incurred by the District under the R & B program have been approximately one-third higher than 

projections due to estimates utilizing 1987 prices and expenditures being made at 199111992 levels. Thus, with the 

district already at its maximum ability for repayment, and the recent increase in operation and maintenance 

assessments, the rising costs have created a situation wherein necessary rehabilitation will be restricted by available 

funds. Although the District would rlke to seek additional loan funding, with the recent increase in operation and 

maintenance assessments and no new ability for loan repayment at this time, the District desires the grant of 



EXH IBIT-....;;.''-'<-,--l._J __ _ 

DATE j '1- 7'3 
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$100,000.00 to supplement Glasgow Irrigation District funds to begin installation of farm delivery headgates. The 

, headgate structures are located where water is diverted from the main canal system or laterals to the irrigated lands. 

Most of the present structures were placed between 1915 and 1917 when the irrigation system was constructed with 

horse-drawn equipment. The structures have deteriorated and are rusted, thus allowing for seepage. The concrete 

is crumbling away. Accurate measurement is presently impossible. Grant funds will help provide for placement 

of farm delivery headgates at 100 of the approximately 300 delivery points in the project. Although most of the 

300 deliveries require replacement, availability of District funds will dictate the scheduling of continued installation. 

The district proposes installation of farm delivery head gates as time and weather permit, with an average of one to 

two installations per week. 

The installation of the structures will eliminate leakage and seepage at the diversions and will provide 

lower operating water levels in the canal, reducing seepage over the entire canal system. We will be able to 

accurately measure the irrigation water, allowing us to improve service and increase accuracy to the irrigators, 

allowing better on farm efficiencies. The structures will aide in reducing high groundwater levels on irrigated lands. 

We will be able to reclaim seeped lands adjacent to the diversion areas. 

In order to encourage conservation, the District must have the ability to accurately measure the delivery 

of water to on-farm sites, as well as, maintain accurate system records. We will be able to maintain more constant 

farm deliveries, reduce excessive diversion, and thus, encourage conservation within the entire District system. 

Being the last irrigation district on the Milk River System, it is very important to know how mtlch water is going 

through the system and where it is going. In short water years, it is imperative to be able to accurately account for 

the water so that it can be equitably divided. As time goes on, measurement will become a very critical issue in 

the water conservation plan. When the Milk River becomes adjudicated and water is allotted on a per acre basis, 

water measurement will be necessary. 

Glasgow Irrigation District is currently taking many steps toward conservation. The initial reach of the 

main canal has been relined with concrete to provide for an accurate diversion measurement while reducing 

transportation loss and seepage due to rotten concrete. The farm delivery headgate measuring devices are the next 

step toward accurate measurement. We have also installed a pumpsite to recover water losses from a drain, a siphon 

was installed near Nashua, eliminating a mile of ditch and also seep area from that mile of ditch, and an 

underground pipeline has been installed in an extreme seep area to improve water delivery to that area. PVC liner 

is also being installed to eliminate seep. These projects were also funded through the R & B loan. 

Improvements in the irrigation system operation, such as better accuracy in lateral and farm turnout delivery 

measurements, improved utilization of the project water supply, reduced seepage losses, more accurate irrigation 

system records, and better service to the water users will result from the installation of lining and pipe, installation 

of farm delivery headgates, and rehabilitation of irrigation system structures. Although the majority of the operation 

costs are associated with employee wages, there would be some monetary savings in overall operation costs. The 

projected savings could be used to continue the rehabilitation. 

Additionally, Glasgow Irrigation District is working toward modernizing itself through installation of water 
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monitoring equipment, more accurate water measuring equipment, and a computer system to more efficiently and 

accurately track water movement as well as maintain more detailed records of water allocation and use. 

Benefits of the installation of the headgate measuring structures include, but are not limited to, restoring 

reliability of the project facilities, which are 70 years old; conserving irrigation water through better management-­

insuring constant flow rates and equitable and efficient distribution of the water supply, while reducing excessive 

water diversions, reducing annual operation and maintenance costs, and ensuring the continued social and economic 

welfare of the area. 

It is for these reasons that Glasgow Irrigation District would request funding of our grant application. 

Thank you. 
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18" Farm Delivery Headgates DATE-1- "3 - 9;3 

~------
Labor Costs: 
24 man hours (salary & benefits) ......................... . 

Subtotal Labor ................................... . 

Equipment Costs: 
John Deere 690D Excavator - 4 hours . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 
Fiat Allis 10C Dozer - 4 hours ........................... . 
Air Compressor - 2 hours ............................... . 
1968 Flatbed Truck w IKnuckleboom - 3 hours ................ . 
1970 Peterbilt and Trailer - 2 hours ....................... . 

Subtotal Equipment ................................ . 

Materials: 

368.60 
368.60 

149.60 
116.60 

18.70 
69.30 
36.30 

390.50 

1 - 18" headgate ..................................... 586.58 
18" Titeline pipe - 30' . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 348.48 
18" Band - 2 ea. ..................................... 23.23 
Gravel - 5 yards . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 55.00 

Subtotal Materials .................................. 1 ,013.29 

TOTAL INSTALLATION COST .......................... 1,772.39 

24" Farm Delivery Headgates 

Labor Costs: 
24 man hours (salary & benefits) ......................... . 

Subtotal Labor ., ................................. . 

Equipment Costs: 
John Deere 690D Excavator - 4 hours ...................... . 
Fiat Allis 10C Dozer - 4 hours ........................... . 
Air Compressor - 2 hours ............................... . 
1968 Flatbed Truck w/Knuckleboom - 3 hours ................ . 
1970 Peterbilt and Trailer - 2 hours ...................... . 

Subtotal Equipment ................................ . 

Materials: 

368.60 
368.60 

149.60 
116.60 

18.70 
69.30 
36.30 

390.50 

1 - 24" headgate ..................................... 825.55 
24" Titeline pipe - 30' . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 552.75 
24" Band - 2 ea. ..................................... 36.85 
Gravel - 5 yards . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 55.00 

Subtotal Materials .................................. 1 ,470.15 

TOTAL INSTALLATION COST .......................... 2,229.25 
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require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. Any funds received from sources other than those 
already Identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $100,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to tenns specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT ABSTRACT 

PROJECT NO. 32 

VALLEY COUNTY 

Fort Peck Reservoir Breakwater 

$100,000 GRANT 

$400,000 (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers) 
$300,000 (Reclamation and Development Grant) 

$800,000 

$100,000 GRANT 

This project will allow better use of Fort Peck Lake by giving boaters a safe harbor -for storing 
their boats. To do this, a breakwater will be constructed across an existing bay near the west side of 
Fort Peck Dam. The breakwater will protect the inside of the bay from large waves while providing 
access to the lake from the bay. 

In a lake as large as Fort Peck, the wind can cause the waves to build up significantly. During 
storms, waves can be large enough to damage boats left in docks that provide no protection from the 
waves. Constructing a breakwater will provide this safe harbor and allow more future development of 
the marina facilities. In tum, the lake's recreational use will increase. 

Expanding the use of Fort Peck Lake has been a long-time goal of the people of eastern 
Montana. In 1946, the original Fort Peck Lake Master Plan discussed the recreation potential the lake 
would bring to the eastern part of the state. The 1986 governor's forums on Montanans outdoors 
recognized the lake's recreational potential and the need for this potential to be dt:lveloped. Although 
much has been said about recreational development, little has been done. This project will allow better 
use of the lake's water, develop much-needed recreation, and provide the surrounding area with some 
greatly needed ecpnomic development opportunities. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

This project proposes to construct a dike across a portion of Perch Bay to dewater the bay, 
remove fill material from the bay to construct a breakwater, and cut a hole in the breakwater to provide 
access from the current boat launch and Fort Peck West Marina. Construction would begin in May and 
be finished in September. During at least a portion of the construction period, the privately operated 
marina and boat-launching facilities would be inaccessible, which could seriously affect the marina. If 
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the marina business could survive the year of lost business, however, it might become more attractive to 
recreationists and be able to expand. 

Technical details of the project's design are preliminary at this time. For example, a durable 
riprap source has not been identified. The nearest source may be located south of Malta, about 80 
miles away. This area was used as the riprap source when Fort Peck Dam was built. Also, the size of 
the riprap proposed to protect the breakwater may be too small to prevent erosion. 

When Valley County's application was reviewed, the reservoir's level was at its lowest in 30 
years. Urgency for the project was derived from this low water level that would make construction 
easier and less costly if undertaken during a time of low levels. However, whether lake levels will 
increase before construction would be completed or whether construction could be postponed for two 
to three years until project details are resolved cannot be determined for certain. 

ANANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

Preliminary cost estimates require further detailed design work. They may be low for the 
following reasons: 

(1) Riprap may have to be transported from a site south of Malta. 

(2) The size of the riprap used on the breakwaters lake side may need to be larger than the 
24-inch figure proposed in the preliminary design in order to protect it from wave 
erosion. 

(3) A thicker riprap blanket may be required on the breakwater's lake side. " 

The following cost estimates have been revised assuming that quantities listed In the application 
are correct Costs for mobilization and foundation-stripping were omitted from the original estimates but 
are estimated in Table 1. The Montana Department of Transportation's ''Tabulation of Low Bid Prices 
and Computations of Average-Prices for 1992" was used to estimate costs. The 10 percent for 
contingencies should be increased because of this project's preliminary nature. The applicant's estimate 
of the dewatering cost may be low but has been used in the table. An allowance was made for settling 
in the embankment. The applicant's cost estimates for engineering design, contract administration, and 
soils testing ($129,000) appear reasonable. 
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Revised Cost Estimate 

Unit Cost Total 
Applicant's 
Estimate 

Item Quantity Cost 

Mobilization (5%) 1 LS $ 52,300 -0-

Stripping 1 LS 50,000 -0-

Embankment 115,000 cy $3.35 445,500 172,500 

Riprap 15,000 cy 33.20 498,000 375,000 

Geotextile 17,000 sy 2.30 39,100 17,000 

Seeding 20 acres 1,970 39,400 12,000 

Dewatering 1 LS 35,000 35,000 

Subtotal 

Contingency 

T otaJ Construction Cost 

Soil testing, contract design, & administration 

GRAND TOTAL 

No funding has been secured for long-term breakwater maintenance. Also, neither local nor 
private funds have been contributed to the project, although the breakwater has been proposed to 
stimulate local economic development. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace beneflts-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

Although the proposal has its shortcomings, the need for the project has been acknowledged 
among the users and agencies familiar with Fort Peck's recreational needs. The proposal says that the 
project would benefit 60,000 people directly and 200,000 indirectly. However, no mention is made of 
how these figures were reached. The objectives stated will meet a legitimate need, but the application 
fails to present a convincing case for a crucial state need. The project would not eliminate any severe 
and unacceptable damage to public resources, and public benefits may not be considered as 
extraordinary. If the project is not constructed, the public's health and safety will not be seriously 
threatened. While a safe harbor will provide a haven for recreationists during extreme weather 
conditions, the more common project benefit will likely be the protection of boats and docks. 
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The marina and boat-launching facilities would be dewatered for at least a portion of the 
construction period, which would adversely affect the marina business. The number of fish that could be 
killed when the bay is dewatered is unknown. While sediment would be produced and adversely affect 
water quality during construction, shoreline erosion should decrease afterward. No measures are 
proposed to reduce any adverse effects but, if construction takes place when the lake is low, sediment 
production should be reduced. The project's effect on threatened or endangered species is unknown, 
as is the extent of any increases in dust, noise, or construction traffic. Because of the uncertainty of any 
Significant, adverse environmental effects and the likely approval of state and federal agencies before 
construction can begin, an environmental review of the project is suggested. 

RECOMMENDATION 

DNRC recommends a $100,000 grant. First, a proportionate share of funding up to $12,500 
shall be released to fund the preparation of a final engineering design and a project budget. This design 
and budget shall address all aspects of the project, including mobilization, acquiring an adequate 
amount and size of riprap, costs that reflect water levels anticipated at the time of construction, and any 
other items identified by DNRC. 

DNRC shall review and approve the final project design and any mitigation measures. Funding 
for project construction shall be provided only after DNRC approves the final project design and after the 
project sponsor has secured all necessary state and federal permits and easements; signed an 
agreement assuming responsibility for long-term breakwater management and maintenance (releasing 
the state from any liability associated with the breakwater); and secured matching funds based on the 
project's final design. 

Any reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 33 

MILE HIGH CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

Statewide Assessment of Long-Term Water Quality 
Trends and the Extent of Radon in Montana's Aquifers 

$ 99,812 GRANT 

$ 4,031 (Project Sponsor) 
$ 34,682 (Montana Bureau of Mines· and Geology) 

$138,525 

$ 99,812 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This proposal addresses the evaluation of two ofthe most critical groundwater quality concerns 
facing Montana: the possible increased salinization of local and regional aquifers, and the assessment 
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501 Court Square 
Glasgow, Montana 59230 

Phone: (406) 228-8221 
FAX: (406) 228-9027 

Chairman Bergsagle and committee members thank you for allowing 

time today for the presentation of testimony in support of the Fort 

Peck Breakwater. 

My name is Gene Reimche, a member of the Board of Valley County 

Commissioners. We, as a Commission, feel this Breakwater is a 

key element to promote economic development, and it is identified 

in the Master Plan. 

Fort Peck Lake borders six counties with about 1,5:2'0 miles of 

shoreline. 

A Breakwater at the northwest end of Fort Peck Lake can be 

considered as the FOUNDATION FOR THE FUTURE. 

There are many stages in the development of the Lake. For example: 

• In the early 80's, a Program for Fisheries was formulated. 

• Wildlife Management has been developed and now plays a big 

part on and adjacent to the Lake property. 

• The building of the Breakwater is needed now to continue 

development. 

What the Breakwater will do: 



1. Provide an adequate safe harbor; 
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2. It is the key element for development of tourism in 

Eastern Montana; 

3. Increase recreation benefits on the local, regional and 

national levels; 

4. Increase interest in wildlife, fishing and camping. 

At a time when the State of Montana I s economy is in need of a 

BOOST, the Breakwater woul~ be the critical component for long-

term benefits. It would give security to the private investor who 

is willing to be a pioneer in the resort and recreation business 

for the life of the lake - 1,080 years. 

The priorities of our society have changed since 1933'~hen Fort 

Peck was on the drawing board. The lake is surrounded by the 1.1 

million acre Charles M. Russell Wildlife Refuge. The lake and the 

Charles M. Russell Wildlife Refuge are outdoor recreation 

attractions of national significance. 

The hour has arrived to INVEST IN NORTHEAST MONTANA. Without the 

breakwater, economic expansion in developing recreational 

facilities will not happen. 

In 1991, primitive facilities studies by the University of Montana 

showed the degree of economic activity in the Missouri River 

Country of Montana -- the six-county area bordering the Fort Peck 

Reservoir. 
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One study focused on expenditures by travelers and the resultant 

cycling of tourist dollars through the various sectors of Montana's 

economy -- over $18 million in the six-county area in the year 

1990. This in turn created over 640 jobs with a payroll of over 

$9 million. These figures do not take into account the secondary 

impacts of this spending cycle. 

A second study focused on expenditures made in the same area by 

recreationists. The study also focused on the economic measures 

of their willingness to pay for recreational opportunities above 

and beyond their current cash outlays. The result was expenditures 

of $4.58 million, along with an additional $5.25 million in net 

willingness to pay above these costs. 

It is very important, and I especially call your attention to the 

fact that $400,000 has been allocated and set aside by the Federal 

Government for this project. Our greatest fear is that if the 

State of Montana does not provide the required match monies, the 

federal monies will be at risk and possibly lost forever. 

TOURIST AND RECREATION MONEY IS BIG BUSINESS. MONTANA CANNOT 

AFFORD NOT TO INVEST IN THE BREAKWATER AT FORT PECK LAKE NOW! Just 

imagine the impact to the economy if the existing primitive 

facilities were replaced with modern facilities. 

Mr. Chairman and Committee members, all of the people of Montana 

are in the "Fort Peck Breakwater Project" boat. Let's not let it 
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sink! We, therefore, respectfully request that the Committee fund 

the Breakwater Project. 

I would be happy to answer any questions the Commission may have, 

now or at a later time. 

Respectfully submitted, 

.~ C? /f~/~4 
Gene C. Reimche, Member 
Board of County Commissioners 
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Chairman Bergsagle, Committee members. We appreciate the chance to 

testify in support of the Ft. Peck Breakwater proposal. 

My name is M. K. Graham. I am a Director of 2 Rivers Growth, an 

economic development group in Glasgow operating under the Glasgow 

Chamber of Commerce. I have hunted, fished and boated on the CMR 

Range and Ft. Peck Lake since the 1940's. 

To understand the significance of this project to the future 

development at Ft. Peck Lake, we need to take a little time to 

analyze what we have done--or should have done and didn't--with 

this resource since its construction in the 1930's. 

When the dam was built there were two major areas of potential 

benefit: flood control and hydro power. Much later, two more were 

added: irrigation and recreation. Flood control and hydro were 

immediate benefits; however, very little has been spent by Federal 

or State government on irrigation and recreation. Consequently, the 

private sector has been reluctant to allocate resources to the 

project. As a result, this lake, Montana's largest body of water at 

a quarter million surface acres and 1600 miles of pristine shore-

line, remains virtually undeveloped. As an example, there are 

currently only nine boat ramps on Ft. Peck Lake, about one for 

every 200 miles of shoreline. Of these nine, less than half are 

accessible by all-weather roads and none by paved roads. 

For the first 35 years or so of its life, Ft. Peck basically took 
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care of itself. No amenities were built and f~shing was left to 

develop on its own. And it took care of itself fairly well--fishing 

was good and local people utilized the lake for fishing, hunting 

and boating. But in the 60's fishing began to deteriorate. Reasons 

were unknown because no one spent the time and money to research 

the reasons. In the 70' s, when the lake reached maximum pool, 

fishing declined drastically to the point where hardly anyone was 

fishing the lake. But only a few avid, local fishermen were 

concerned. The lake wa's' not recognized at the State of Federal 

level for the rich, national treasure that it really is. And other 

areas of the NE Montana economy were booming--farming, ranching, 

oil development--so there was no urgency to fix the problem. 

As fishing reached rock bottom in the late 70's a group of local 

fisherman banded together to form Walleye~ Unlimited of Montana, 

wi th its sole initial purpose that of revitalizing Ft. Peck's 

fishing. With the cooperation of the Montana Department of Fish, 

Wildlife and Parks, and an investment in forage fish and a hatchery 

in Miles City, the job was begun. During the 80's their efforts 

began to payoff, and Ft. Peck is now one of the best and most 

talked about Walleye lakes in the country. 

Also during the 80's, other parts of the NE Montana economy began 

to fallon hard times. Draught, poor prices, the grain embargo and 

declining demand all contributed to a slump in the ag sector, and 

our section of the state experienced the worst economic conditions 

since the 1930's. 
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Looking for ways to revitalize their communities, people began to 

again see the potential of Ft. Peck. Fishing was good, and with the 

increased awareness of the quality and availability of hunting on 

the CMR Range, we began to look at tourism as a viable industry, as 

it has been for Western Montana for decades. Through promotional 

efforts such as the annual Governor's Cup Walleye Tournament and 

the resultant publicity in National sports magazines and TV shows, 

through word-of-mouth advertising from satisfied visitors, and 

assisted by some financial help from various state programs, the 

area is developing a national reputation as one of the finest 

sporting areas in the country. 

It is now clear that Ft. Peck Lake, with proper develop~ent, can be 

a major recreation center with nationwide appeal, and can become a 

destination point, not only for surrounding states but far beyond 

as well. We also have a potential market of 1/2 million people 

within 300 miles of us, in Canada that is relatively untapped. Ft. 

Peck's development as a major tourist attraction for Montana, 

however, is being severely limited by a lack of amenities needed to 

support such increased usage. 

In recent years it has become clear that a long-range plan to 

develop Ft. Peck Lake's recreational potential was essential if it 

is to become an economic asset to Montana. As a result we have 

worked long and hard with the Corps of Engineers in the past couple 

of years as they have rewritten their Master Management Plan for 

the lake. With its completion, recreation now has been elevated to 
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the same level o:f consideration as :flood control, navigation and 

power generation. 

One o:f the key items as identi:fied in the Master Plan as essential 

to :future development is the construction o:f a sa:fe harbor :for 

boaters on the lake. With6tit ~uch a harbor private investors are 

unwilling to invest in development. In the 70's, when the lake 

reached its maximum pool level, many marine :facilities and boats 

were destroyed during storms, due to high winds and waves. 

Construction o:f this breakwater at Ft. Peck West will provide the 

sa:fe harbor needed as a :foundation :for continued investment by the 

private sector. 

Following construction o:f a breakwater other potential development 

on the lake will become :feasible. Such developments as outlined in 

the Corps' Master Plan would include marinas, hotels, restaurants, 

rental services, RV services, meeting :facilities, campgrounds, 

beaches etc., all o:f which would create jobs and income :for 

Montana. 

For some 10 years our Federal congressional delegation, primarily 

Ron Marlenee, have been working to get :federal :funds to build the 

breakwater, and :for other development as well. In the late 80's 

they were success:ful in getting $800,000 o:f grant money :for the 

breakwater, and $200,000 :for other amenities. These are match-

:funding grants on a 50-50 basis. I:f the :funds are not used they 

will eventually be reallocated somewhere else in the country. We 
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need to use these £unds be£ore they are no longer available. 

Another consideration that places some urgency on our proposal is 

the current low level o£ the lake. At its present low level, a 

major portion o£ the area where the breakwater is to be 

constructed, is now exposed. This will reduce construction costs 

signi£icantly over what it would be with the lake at normal levels. 

Montana is now riding a wave o£ increased tourism with all its 

economic bene£its. The development o£ Ft. Peck Lake as a major 

state recreation site will only enhance this current industry 

up-swing. It will help Eastern Montana carry its share o£ the 

economic load £or Montana, thus providing a balance £or the more 

vigorous economy in the Western part o£ the state. It will also 

provide a reason £or tourists on their way to Glacier Park to spend 

extra time in Montana. 

Time is o£ the essence. Construction costs will never be lower, 

matching £unds are available, the popularity o£ the lake has never 

been so high and the need to bring Eastern Montana's economy into 

balance never greater. An investment by Montana in recreation 

£acilities on Ft. Peck Lake will also add credence to Montana's 

current lawsuit over water rights on the Missouri. 1£ we really 

believe recreation is as important to us as navigation is to down-

stream states, let's illustrate our argument by investing in the 

recreational development o£ Ft. Peck Lake. 
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This breakwater proposai is not just another project; it is the 

FOUNDATION FOR THE FUTURE £or continued development o£ the lake £or 

the bene£it o£ Eastern Montana, and the entire state. We there£ore 

respect£ully request the Committee's approval o£ this project. 
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January 28, 1993 

Valley County Commission 
Court House 
Glasgow, Montana 59320 

RE: Fort Peck Marina Breakwater 

Dear Members of the Commission: 
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The Fort Peck Advisory Council worked closely with the Corps of 
Engineers to update the Fort Peck Lake Management Plan in which 
future recreational needs and priorities were established. 

Protected boat harbors were recognized in the plan as essential 
basic facilities in a few key places, including the Fort Peck 
Marina. The exposure to wind and waves make unprotected moorings 
a risk to property and human safety on a body of water the size 
of Fort Peck Lake. The availability of proper facilities will 
encourage development of the lake's tremendous economic and 
recreational potential. 

The Council hopes that a combination of public and private funds 
can be secured to construct the breakwater which you are 
sponsoring. 

Sincerely, 

g~Jf~ 
Don pfau 
Co-Chairman 
Fort Peck Advisory Council 

DP/II 



APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES" 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

_ .. , .. -- -, --, ---... ------
DATE.;:! - ;3 -93 

--------
PROJECT NO. 20 

TOWN OF NASHUA 

Water Storage System Improvements 

$ 50,000 GRANT 

$212,000 (Farmer's Home Administration Grant/Loan) 

* The Town of Nashua has $71,000 in Farmer's Home 
Administration matching or contingency funds available. 

$262,000 

$ 50,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The town of Nashua is requesting financial assistance to improve an existing water storage 
system. Engineering studies indicate that an existing concrete water tank (50 years old) is badly spalled 
and nearing structural failure. This structure is the town's sale reservoir supply source. If the tank fails, 
the town's water supply becomes contaminated and fire suppression capabilities dwindle. An engineer's 
recent estimate indicates an infrastructure project at $262,000. 

Constructing a new water storage reservoir is essential to the community's existence. Included 
with a new storage tank is the installation and replacement of 25 non-functioning water main valves and 
8 non-functioning fire hydrants. At present, the town cannot control the water flow in its system to allow 
for isolated maintenance on leaks or pipe failures. Property working valves will allow the town to better 
control water flows through its water supply and distribution system. Replacing old hydrants that do not 
operate property should produce better water quality and increased fire protection for local residents. 
Thus, flushing out the distribution system could take place. 

Additional tank storage will be addressed during the project's engineering design phase to 
adequately handle the town's projected needs, including domestic, commercial, municipal, and fire 
protection reqUirements. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The existing 120,OOO-gallon concrete storage tank is more than 50 years old. In 1986, tank 
inspections indicated extensive concrete deterioration. Portions of the tank were patched before 1987, 
and additional inspections were conducted in 1989 and again in 1992. These inspections concluded that 
the concrete and the patches had deteriorated to the point where the tank's structural integrity was in 
question. 

Other than routine maintenance, little corrective work has been done in the past on the 
distribution system valves or the fire hydrants. 
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The project's objective is to provide the town of Nashua with a safe, reliable water system that 
works efficiently. Specific goals set to achieve this objective include (1) providing a structurally safe 
storage facility; (2) increasing the new storage facility's capacity to meet current drinking water and fire 
protection standards; (3) replacing 25 non-functioning valves; and (4) replacing 8 to 10 non-functioning 
fire hydrants. 

Engineering reports prepared by Thomas, Dean & Hoskins, Inc. in 1986 and 1987, along with a 
1992 AmeriTech Engineering Corporation report, document the tank problems. The 1992 report and the 
town's proposal also discuss the valve and fire hydrant problems. In 1992, the Department of Health 
and Environmental Sciences' Water Quality Bureau inspected the tank and concluded that the tank was 
in ''Very poor condition." 

The recommendation to "replace" the existing tank, valves, and fire hydrants appears to be the 
best long-term approach in comparison to the other options considered. Replacing the tank, valves, and 
fire hydrants will meet the project proposal's goals and objectives, and the approach's viability has been 
well-documented in the proposal. 

The tank replacement portion of the project will provide (1) water conservation, (2) additional fire 
protection, and (3) a structurally safe tank. Replacing the valves will give the town the ability to isolate 
line sections for maintenance and to allow controlled line flushing. Increased fire protection will be 
provided by the fire hydrant replacement of this proposal. Also, the town's ability to flush the water lines 
periodically will prove much more efficient. 

The town of Nashua appears to have solicited the support of all those involved in the project, 
and six public hearings have been held over the past two years to encourage and solicit citizen 
participation. 

A reserve account was set up to allow for generated revenue to replace and repair'the concrete 
storage tank facility. No legal hurdles related to water rights, permits, and easements are anticipated. 
One problem anticipated, however, is that the current tank may not last until a new tank is put into 
service. The $71,000 now in the town's water reserve account is used as contingency in case of a tank 
failure. In the event these funds are drawn, matching monies that may needed for the Farmer's Home 
Administration loan would not be available. 

The proposed project schedule appears optimistic but reasonable. 

In summary, the applicant has made an admirable effort. The best option has been selected, 
the approach has been fully developed, the technical documentation is complete, and compliance with 
any legal requirements has been or will be fulfilled. 

RNANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

This proposal requests a $50,000 DNRC grant. The project is financially feasible and, even If all 
funding sources are not secured, the documentation provided supports feasibility in general. 

The outlined costs appear both reasonable and complete. The annual operation and 
maintenance costs of the new tank, valves, and fire hydrants should be less than the annual costs now 
incurred by the town. The cost of constructing a new tank after a structural failure and collapse would 
be much higher and would create numerous unacceptable situations for the town's residents. 
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A FmHA grant/loan application for $212,000 was submitted June 30, 1992. At this time, the 
grant-versus-loan proportions have not been determined. 

As of April 30, 1992, the town had $71,288 in a water reserve fund stipulated for this project's 
use. This amount will be used as FmHA matching or contingency funds. The money also could be 
used during an emergency if the present tank collapses before the new tank is put into service. 

DNRC grant funds will be used for construction and construction contingencies. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, . 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The project will provide the town of Nashua with an adequate storage facility and fire protection 
and will allow economical management of the distribution system. Conservation, management, and 
protection of the town's water reserves will be enhanced greatly through this project. 

Because of the existing storage tank's poor condition, leakage is assumed although the quantity 
is unknown. Also assumed is that water used in the current line-flushing operation will be reduced once 
the new valves and fire hydrants are installed. 

The project appears to enjoy strong public support. According to the proposal, 375 Montanans 
will benefit directly from this project, with another 200 Montanans receiving indirect benefits. 

A $212,000 FmHA grant/loan currently is being pursued. Federal funds have been available in 
the past for projects similar to this one. 

The project fulfills an identified need and will support future economic development. The 
proposed water storage tank and distribution system repairs will directly affect Nashua's future growth 
and development. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Minor adverse environmental impacts during construction of this project would include noise, 
dust, and minor vegetative disturbances. Improvements to the town's drinking water supply and 
increased efficiency and ability to maintain the water supply system are expected. In permitting the 
project, the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences should review environmental impacts and 
ensure that final engineering designs include measures that would protect public health and cause minor 
environmental effects during construction. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Since the project sponsor is able to as~ess fees or collect tax revenues to recover the project's 
cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for only 25 percent of the 
project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $50,000 grant. 
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Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after 

matching funds have been secured. Any requirements or measures identified as reasonable to reduce 
project impacts shall be stipulated in the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's 
scope of work. Original specifications, designs, and respective revisions shall be submitted to and 
approved by the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences before bids are solicited; by 
reference, these also shall be included in the project agreement 

After bids have been obtained, the project sponsor shall· submit a breakdown of specific 
construction costs such as material, labor, and equipment Any reduction in the scope of work will 
require a proportional reduction in the grant amount Any funds received from sources other than those 
already identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

If grant funding is not available, the project sponsor may request a DNRC loan up to $50,000. 
DNRC will provide loan funding in an amount commensurate with the project sponsor's ability to repay 
the principal and interest according to terms specified in a DNRC bond purchase agreement. . 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 21 

CARBON COUNTY 

Roberts Water System Improvement 

$100,000 GRANT 

$375,000 (Community Development BlocK'Grant) 
$341,562 (Farmer's Home Administration Loan) 

$816,562 

$ 50,000 GRANT 
$ 50,000 LOAN 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

Roberts, Montana, is an unincorporated community in Carbon County with a population of 
approximately 200. The town currently draws its water from two closely spaced wells. The water then is 
chlorinated and pumped to a 5,OOO-gallon storage pressure tank. The distribution system that supplies 
water to the water district users is made up of nearly 1,850 feet of 6-inch pipe and 5,000 teet of 4-inch 
pipe with substandard looping and valving. 

Because of an extremely limited storage capability, undersized mains, and the lack of system 
looping, the Roberts water system is unable to meet minimum requirements for peak water demands, 
chlorination detention time, fire flow demand, and minimum operational pressures. In addition, the 
present chlorine feed system is extremely hazardous, if not potentially life-threatening, to people who 
work in or near the pump and storage facility. This facility is located at a point of surface runoff 
concentration and also is subject to potential flood damage and surface influence. 

Providing a new pump and storage facility in a new location with a proper chlorine feed system, 
along with making distribution improvements, will ensure Roberts an adequate water supply system free 
of the present health, safety, and operational problems. 
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APPUCANT NAME RICHLAND COUNTY 

EXHIBI T -1Jc_ 
DATE ~ . 3 - '7' -3 

Wl------

PROJECT NAME Lone Tree Dam Rehabilitation Study 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

$60,300 GRANT 

$10,450 (Landowner) 

$70,750 

$60,300 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The intent of this project is to evaluate the options available to bring the Lone Tree dams into 
compliance with the Dam Safety Act When they were constructed 35 years ago, the dams were 
intended to provide irrigation for adjacent farm land. Following construction of the dams, however, 
considerable development took place downstream without any input from the dams' owners. As a result 
of this development, the dams were classified as high-hazard by the Corps of Engineers and now require 
extensive modification in order to comply with Dam Safety Act regulations. 

The dams' current owners are considering breaching the dams instead of modifying them 
because of the estimated improvement costs. If these dams are removed, many Richland C"Ounty and 
City of Sidney residents will be affected. Because the dams have provided flood protection to these 
people, modification costs could be shared by the City of Sidney and Richland County. To establish 
whether the dams benefit the city and the county, the proposed study and final design and a cost­
benefit analysis will need to be completed. 

After this analysis has been completed, a decision on the fate of the Lone Tree dams can be 
made that- will consider the effects on downstream residents. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

Construction of the two Lone Tree dams was completed in 1947. Originally built as a way to 
provide irrigation for adjacent land, the dams failed in 1951 and were reconstructed in 1960. An 
engineering study completed by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers in 1978 resulted in the dams being 
classified as high-hazard. Because of this high-hazard classification, the dams must be either permitted 
or breached by July 1, 1995. 

The owner of the dams has proposed breaching the structures because of the perceived high 
cost of rehabilitation. Richland County and City of Sidney officials are concerned, however, that 
breaching the dams will adversely affect the residents and airport facilities downstream of the dams 
because of the loss of flood protection. The landowner has consented to participate in a detailed study 

. of the dams to determine the most cost-effective way to comply with the Dam Safety Act. 

This proposal to conduct a more detailed engineering analysis and design is an appropriate next 
step. The study results will provide the information, cost data, and other data necessary for Lone Tree 
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Ranch, Inc., the City of Sidney, and Richland County to evaluate alternatives. The head of DNRC's Dam 
Safety Section has said that "pursuing rehabilitation of these dams is DNRC's top priority in dam safety." 

A qualified consulting firm will prepare a detailed engineering study. Hydraulic studies also will 
be conducted followed by geotechnical work, and final plans and specifications will be drafted. 
Construction costs are currently unknown but have been estimated to range from $150,000 to $700,000, 
depending on the evaluation's findings. This evaluation will be used by the city, the county, and the 
landowner to determine whether the dams should be breached or made safe to current standards. 

Funds for the project outlined in the application shall be awarded to Richland County, a public 
entity, which has agreed to act as the project sponsor. 

ANANClAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposed project's total cost is $70,750. The $60,300 grant request includes $1,500 for 
-project administration by the landowner; $1,150 for associated administrative costs, including 
communications, supplies, and travel; $46,200 for consulting fees; and $11,450 for related technical 
costs, including laboratory, travel, communications, and printing. The landowner will contribute $10,450 
for administration and consulting costs. County funds will be used for contingencies. 

Costs outlined for the study are well-documented and appear adequate. The landowner already 
has committed to assist in funding the project. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The project implements State Water Plan objectives and, depending on the outcome, will 
provide conservation and protection of an already-developed water source. It also will contribute 
significantly toward the safety of Richland County and City of Sidney residents through added flood 
protection. 

ENVlRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

Conducting this study will cause no direct environmental impacts. A public process may be 
warranted, however, to develop and investigate reasonable alternatives for bringing the dam into 
compliance with safety standards. This process could be developed through an environmental 
assessment that includes the opportunity for the public and the affected property owner to comment on 
options available to continue safe operation of the dam for irrigation and to develop the reservoirs 
recreational use. 

RECOMMENDATION 

DNRC recommends funding this project. A study grant up to $60,850 is recommended and will 
be awarded only if the county agrees to contribute project study funds of at least $2,000 and to 
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coordinate dam rehabilitation funding based on study results. The county also shall obtain an easement 
or lease from the landowner that will provide pubic access for community recreation and county access 
for maintaining the dam and the dam site in the future. 

Funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 
funds have been secured, and after DNRC has determined that the project complies with MEPA 
requirements. Any outstanding MEPA requirements shall be stipulated in the project agreement and 
incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. Any reduction in the scope of work will cause a 
proportional reduction in the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUt-IT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUt-ITRECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO.3 

MONTANA DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES AND 
CONSERVATION, DAM SAFETY SECTION 

Study of the Characteristics of Extreme Precipitation Events in 
Montana 

$100,000 GRANT 

$ 22,700 (National Weather Service) 
$ 36,300 (Soil Conservation Service) 
$ 18,100 (U.S. Bureau of Reclamation) 
$ 36,300 (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers) 
$ 13,600 (Federal Emergency Management Agency) 

$227,000 

$100,000 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

DNRC's Dam Safety Section intends to develop frequency-based criteria for computing inflow 
design floods for Montana dams. The criteria's main application would be for spillway design on small­
to intermediate-sized dams. 

The current law requires dam inflow design discharges based on the Probable Maximum Flood 
(PMF), or a fraction thereof. The PMF, an estimation of the upper bound of possible precipitation 
magnitudes, is based more on meteorological theory than on empirical rainfall data. Previous studies 
have shown that empirical, frequency-based, extreme storms typically are less severe than PMF storms. 
Therefore, if the magnitude of extreme storms or storms with a chance of occurring once every 100 to 
10,000 years could be estimated with relatiVe precision, it could be used as a basis for spillway design. 

This method would potentially save dam owners millions of dollars in rehabilitation construction 
costs and would provide incentiVes for new water storage projects to be built. The collection of 
precipitation data also could be manipulated to help assess drought management planning. 

The study will include three phases. The first phase will determine the probabilistic temporal and 
spatial characteristics of extreme storms. The second phase will use methodologies to determine rainfall 
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Mayor 
HAROLD L. MERCER 

Ald!lrm~n' 

First Ward 
CAL ORAW 

MATH DASING£R 
SecOnd Ward 

RICHARD HOBBS 
BRET SMELSER 

Tnirtl Ward 
WAYNE SWIGA.RT 
WILLIAM BARBER 

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN: 

Montana', Sun" .. CIty 
115 Second Strllet Soulhtast 

Sidney. Montana 59270 
406·482·2809 

~ebruary 2. 1993 

r'J.'l City C~llr~._ 
--ErHECSOeOLIK 
Director 01 Public Works 

TERRY L. MELDAHL 
City Anorney 

PHILLIP CARTER 
City TrM,urer 

LOUISE CH~ISTENSEN 
Water Comml~~lontr 

GREG ANDfRSON 

The City of Sidney City Council would like to go on record as being 
in support of the Lone Tree Dam Rehabilitation Study project. This 
study is extremely important to the City of Sidney, as well as to 
Richland County, as was reflected by the Richland County Commission's 
deeision to sponsor the grant requested by the Lone Tree RanG~. 

The safety of our City is of primary concern since we are below the 
Lone Tree Dam and we would be directly affected if any safety hazard 
should ever occur. 

We thank you for your consIderation in this extremely importa~t matter. 

lIatAf ;UJf~ 
Harold L. Mercer 
Mayor 
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CC CO) l])J 1M 7T)f ([)) JF 1E II CC IHI IL Jl 1M ]]]) 
Office Of 

COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
201 West Main 

406-482-1706 

DWIGHT E. THIESSEN, Chairman 
WARREN E. JOHNSON, Vice Chairman 
GLORIA P ALADICHUK, Member 
FEBRUARY 2, 1993 

Sidney, Montana 59270 
F~ 406-482-3731 

ELMINA COOK, Clerk 

To Whom it may concern: Re: Lone Tree Dam Rehabilitation Study 

The Richland County Board of County Commissioners would like to go on record 
in support of the project and study needed for the Lone Tree Dam. This study is 
important to Richland County, as was reflected in the Commission's decision to 
sponsor the grant requested by the Lone Tree Ranch. 

The safety of the area below the Lone Tree Dam should be of primary concern. The 
City of Sidney would be directly affected if any safety hazard ever occurred. 

Thank you for your consideration. 
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RECOMMENDATION 

Up to $56,185 in research grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work 
and a budget, and after matching funds have been secured. As part of its grant agreement, DNRC 
should complete a checklist if any changes in this project that would show the potential for more direct 
effects or that would change the nature of the expected indirect or cumulative impacts. This checklist 
would be prepared by DNRC at the time any grant agreement is developed and would be completed 
before any change of approach is undertaken. Any reduction in the project's scope of work will require 
a proportional reduction in the grant amount 

The project sponsor shall consider alternatives to the high-cost approach presented in the 
proposal. Assistance may be available through the Montana University System, the Department of 
Transportation, or DNRC's Energy Division. Any required consultant services shall be obtained by using 
the standard request for proposal process. 

Any funds received from sources other than those already identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar 
reduction in the funds awarded under this grant 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 36 

UTILE BEAVER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

Uttle and Lower Missouri Water Reservation 
Development and Implementation 

$ 84,700 GRANT 

$ 22,700 (Project Sponsor) 

$107,400 

$ 47,318 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

This project proposes to provide technical and legal assistance to the 11 conservation districts 
identified within the lower Missouri River and Uttle Missouri River basins during the upcoming water 
reservation proceedings. Defending the water reservation applications submitted by the districts to the 
Board of Natural Resources and Conservation is the project's primary goal. If granted, those 
applications will play an important role in ensuring that irrigation, along with other consumptive users, 
can continue to grow. 

Agriculture must have the ability to replace land taken out of production and be afforded equal 
footing with instream flow claims. As a result, both North Dakota and the extreme southeast will benefit. 
While agriculture, because of its dependence on available water, will see the greatest initial benefits, the 
region's other supporting businesses-also those statewide-will receive positive economical benefits. 

Because of limited resources, the conservation districts are unable to provide funds for this 
effort. Therefore, this grant is necessary so that the interests of the irrigators and other agricultural water 
users may be considered. The funds will be managed by a council comprised of members from the 11 
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conservation districts. This council will decide with whom to contract and also will handle any other 
management decisions that may arise. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

This grant application is requesting funds for 11 conservation districts to participate in a 
contested case hearing on lower Missouri basin water reservation applications. The districts also are 
applying for funds to promote their water reservation applications if granted. 

The 11 conservation districts have applied to DNRC to reserve water for future irrigation as part 
of the Missouri basin water reservation proceeding. If granted, the districts' reservations will set aside 
blocks of water for future irrigation development with a July 1, 1985 priority date. In some instances, the 
conservation district applications will be competing with applications submitted by the Department of 
Fish, Wildlife and Parks for a limited water supply. 

The conservation districts' applications will be subject to a process that includes an 
environmental review and a contested case hearing. The contested case hearing will provide a forum for 
water right holders and other parties to object to any water reservations they feel m~y adversely affect 
their existing water uses. The Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks may object to at least some of the 
conservation districts' reservation requests. Along with defending their reservation applications, the 
conservation districts intend to use part of the grant money to object to the Department of Fish, Wildlife 
and Parks' water reservation application for instream flows. 

The conservation districts will use the funds to hire legal and technical consultants to help them 
during the contested case hearing and to promote their water reservations if they are granted. 

The UttIe Beaver Conservation District will be responsible for administering the project with the 
assistance of a council comprised of members from the 11 conservation districts that have applied to 
reserve water in the lower Missouri basin. 

ANANCIAL ASSESSMENT 

The total amount the conservation districts feel they need to participate in the contested case 
hearing process and promote their reservations is $107,400, and they are requesting an $84,700 DNRC 
grant. The funds primarily would be used for hiring the legal and technical assistance the districts will 
need for their participation in the contested case hearing. 

Although the districts will need funding to adequately participate in the contested case hearing, 
the amount they are requesting is questionable. For a similar hearing in the Missouri basin above Fort 
Peck Dam, 18 conservation districts spent about $57,000. Although the districts felt this amount may 
have been inadequate and they envision hiring additional consultants for the lower basin hearings, the 
lower basin hearings likely will not be as lengthy as the upper basin hearings. For instance, (1) the 
lower basin has only 26 applicants-including 11 conservation districts-as opposed to 40 applicants­
including 18 conservation districts-in the upper basin; (2) the Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks has 
applied to reserve in stream flows on only 21 stream reaches in the lower basin as opposed to more than 
250 stream reaches in the upper basin; (3) the lower basin has fewer water right holders who would 
represent potential objectors to the water reservation applications; and (4) some of the background 
information the districts developed for the upper basin hearings could be used for the lower basin 
hearings (in fact, the applicant states that some of this previously gathered information will be used). 
The districts have not estimated the cost to promote their reservations if the reservations are granted. 
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BENEFIT ASSESSMENT j€t8------_. 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currentJy derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

This grant will not directly affect the environment. If the conservation districts' water reservations 
are granted and developed, however, some adverse environmental effects will be caused. Those effects 
would be analyzed when DNRC develops an EIS for water reservation applications in the lower Missouri 
basin. 

RECOMMENDATION 

DNRC recommends a grant for the districts but at an amount substantially less than that 
requested, and also with a reduced scope of work. The recommended amount shall be used for legal 
and technical assistance the districts need to participate in the contested case hearing. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after 
matching funds for the reduced effort have been secured. DNRC's EIS will address any adverse effects 
caused by the proposed reservations. Measures that would reduce the identified adverse effects of 
individual reservations will be determined through the EIS and the Board of Natural Resources and 
Conservation's decision process. Any further reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional 
reduction in the grant amount. 

Any funds received from sources other than those already identified will cause a dollar-for-dollar 
reduction in the funds awarded under this grant. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 37 

RAVAW COUNTY 

Ravalli County Vulnerability Assessment 

$88,340 GRANT 

$ 4,600 (Ravalli County) 

$92,940 

$88,340 GRANT 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The "Ravalli County Vulnerability Assessment' is proposed to delineate and map areas of relative 
groundwater pollution potential on nonfederal owned lands in Ravalli County. The resulting pollution 
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Little Beaver Conservation District Outline 

1. LBCD is only 1 of 11 Districts working together to try to put 
together a united front for preserving water usage on the lower 
Missour i River for agr icul ture use. See map page 4 of green 
booklet. 

2. We have surveyed this area and over 470 individual farmer 
projects have been targeted that encompass over 58,000 acres of 
land and 143,000 acre feet of surface water that could be developed 
if the Soil Conservation Districts are granted the reservation for 
the lower Missouri River. Page 1 of green booklet. 

3. We are asking for this grant money on behalf of the farmer and 
rancher within our districts, because we were placed within the 
reservation process by the state legislature to act on the 
producers behalf. Because most of our allotted 1.5 mills is used 
to operate our other district functions, we are asking for the 
grant moneys to be used specifically for the operatio~'of the Lower 
Missouri reservation process. One of the most important parts of 
this process is the very costly contested case hearing proceedings. 
The grant moneys would be under the direct control of a council 
comprised of members from each of the 11 districts but processed by 
LBCO. . 

4. Finally, we as conservation districts see that WATER will be a 
very big issue in the next few years and into the next century. 
This reservation process is one process that may allow us to 
preserve water for agricultural use in Montana. We will need some 
help to properly represent the Montana producers within our 
districts. 
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Approx. costs by DNI~C on I.. ittle and Lower Missouri Basin proceedings as 
of ,January 1993. 
3 OnRC employees at 1.5 years 
(Coordinator, Hydrologist, Environmental Specialist) 
mileage for travel to counties in basin 
(12 trips at 1,200 miles/trip @ .22¢/mi.) 
Per diem for state employees while travel 
(12 trips,.2 employees/trip, 5 day~.;/trip @ $40 per (jay) 
Other costs (printing, applications, postage printing 
for surveys, telephone charges, equipment repari, office 
supplies, photocopying) 
Contracted services 
(for Sheridan and RoosE-veil Co. Cons. Disl applications) 

onRC SUR UE.y OATil 

$135,000.00 

2,900.00 

4,900.00 

5,000.00 

40,000.00 

$187,700.00 

Conservation Dist Est. No No of Respon # of Project rOTAL 

Blaine Co CD 
Carter Co CD 1 

Daniels Co CD 
Hill Co CD 4 

Liberty Co CD 2 

Little Deauer CD 1 

McCone Co CD 
Phillips Co CD 4 

Roosevelt Co CD 3 

Richland Co CD 3 

Sheridan Co CD 
WibauH Co CD 1 

UaJl~.y .. J;JL~Jl? 

Responses Yes No Total Hpplic6tions HCRES 

694 
480 
500 
UK 
UK 
118 
UK 
UK 
NA 
NO 
380 

90 
UK 

16 35 51 3 
28 44 72 34 
42 33 75 21 
UK UK UK UK 
UK UK 3 1 
12 6 18 14 
36 UK UK 14 
UK UK UK UK 

6,141 
2,367 
1,439 

50 
1,030 
6,124 

NA NA NA 21 24,979 
NA NA NA 1 6 11 ,141 

220 UK UK 309 42,679 
15 6 21 30 1 ,174 
._!,j2 U~ UK . __ to. U5Q 

TOTAL HCRES 1 00,374 
1 District Supervisors identified additional projects for inclusion in 
their water reservation application. 
2 Questionnaires for Liberty and Dalley counties wereintitially sent 
out as part of the Upper Basin proceedings. . 
j Surveys were not used to identify projects in the Richland and 
Rooseuelt Counities. 
4 Phillips and Hill Countie~ had responses to the survey but no 
oro iQcts WArA found to t~r~ feasiblQ. 
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lllWS PE.RT IIInln6 TO COnSE.RUtfl10n DISTRICTS 
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~------

Montana Water Law - MCA 85-2-316 (8) Reservation of waters states: 
"Any person desiring to use water reserved to a conservation district for 
agricultural purposes shall make application for the use with the district, 
and the district, upon approval of the application, shall inform the 
department of the approved use. The department shall maintain records of 
all uses of water reserved to conservation districts and be responsible, 
when requested by the department's staffing and budgeting limitations in 
the preparation and processing of such appl icat ions for the conservation 
districts. The department shall, within its staffing and budgeting 
limitations, complete any feasibility stUdy requested by the districts 
within 12 months of the time the request was ma(je. The board shall 
extend the time allowed to develop (] plan identifying projects for' 
utilizing a district's reservation so long as U-le conservation district 
makes a good faith effort, within its staffing and budget limitations, to 
develop a plan." 

The Montana Law, Administrative Rules, Title 36, Chapter 12, Section 
85-2-316 (3) states "the department's (ONRC) costs of giving notice; 
holding the hearings, conducting investigations and making records 
incurrence in acting upon the application to reserve water except ttle cost 
of salaries of the department personnel must be paid by the applicant. In 
addition, a reasonable proportion of the departments cost of preparing on 
environmental impact statement must be paid by the applicant unless 
waived by the department upon showing of good cause by the applicant. 

The Law Pertaining to the Conservation Districts Law MCA 76-15-102 
Declaration or Policy - states "it is hereby declared to be the policy of the 
legislature to providE' for the conservation of soi I and soi I resources of 
this state, for the control and prevention of soil erosion, for the 
prevention of floodwater and sediment damages and for futherinq the 
conservation, development utilization and disposal of water and thereby 
to preserve natural resources, control floods, prevent impairment of dams 
and reservoirs preserved wildlife, protect tt)e tax base, protect public 
lands and protect and promote the health, safety and general welfare of 
the people of this state." 

Conservation Districts Law MCI\ 76-15-51~) "regular assessments for 
conservation district anyone year shall not exceed 1.5 mills on the dollar 
of total taxable valuation of REAL property within the District." 



1989 

July 1991 

1991-92 

Nov 1992 

Oct 1993 

Oct 1993 

, 

Jan 1994 

IU1E._fRAME._ FO_R_ . .c.Ot1PL.EIJ NG 
WA lER RESERV A liON PROCESS 

EXHIBIT __ a.<;..;;.~_!_· __ _ 

DATE 2 - 3- 93 
fzlS ______ _ 

Began soliciting interest in water development ahd 
pub Ii c part ic i pati on. 

App I ieations for reserved water due to DNRC 

Researching feasibility of proposed projects. 

Began "seoping" meetings for the Enviommental Impact 
Statement 

Complete draft Enviornmental Impact Statement. (EIS) 

Begin comment period for the draft EI5 

Notices sent to all existing water right holders and 
f'eserved water applicants. Public notices in loca!" 
newspapers. 

April 1994 Final EIS Published 

June 1994 Contested case hearings 

Oct 1994 Oral arguments t)eard from objectors. 

Dec 31, 1994 Final decision to grant, grant in part or deny the water 
r'eservation applications. 
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THE HISTORY OF MA..."l IS THE RECORD OF A HUNGRY CREATURE IN SEARCH OF FOOD - HENDRIK VAN LOON 

Roosevelt County Soil Conservation Districts 
CULBERTSON, MONTANA 

STUBBLE MULCH 
TILLAGE 

GRASSED 
WATERWAYS 

STOCK WATER 
DEVELOPMENTS 

STRIP 
CROPPING 

FEED 
RESERVES 

CONTOUR 
CULTIVATION 

STORAGE OF 
IRRIGATION WATER 

COMPLETE 
FARM PLANS 

CONSERVATION 
ON WATERSHEDS 

FLOOD 
IRRIGATION 

February 2, 1993 EXHIBIT­
DATE ,J - ;3 

~'-----

MONTANA LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE 

The Roosevelt County Conservation District urges your 
consideration of Little Beaver's grant request for 
approximately $47,000 to provide legal defense of 
water reservations on the Little Missouri and the Lower 
Missouri below Fort Peck. 

The legal defense 
eastern Montana. 
future irrigation 

is for II Conservation Districts in 
We feel this is very important for 
development in this area. 

Time is very important as this will come before the 
court before 1995 if present time table is held to. 

Pete Purvis 
Chairman 

consideration. 

OUR BUSINESS: CONSERVATION OF SOIL, WATER AND HUMAN RESOURCES 



EXHISrl--­

DATL-d - 3 
Kf£-----==--

However, Information gathered would provide additional data for determining long-term, water quality 
changes in the area's groundwater. Information for the study should be coordinated and collected 
simultaneously with the study funded under the Montana Groundwater Assessment Act. 

In developing a grant agreement for this project, DNRC would prepare a checklist if the 
proposed project's scope Is amended in any way that would create potential adverse impacts beyond 
those previously described. A checklist also would be prepared to reconsider impacts before any 
change of approach is undertaken. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, and after 
matching funds have been secured. University indirect costs and university salaries included in 
legislatively approved university budgets and authorized in a 1994-95 appropriations bill shall not be 
reimbursed with grant funds. Any reduction in the scope of work will require a proportional reduction in 
the grant amount. 

APPUCANT NAME 

PROJECT NAME 

AMOUNT REQUESTED 

OTHER FUNDING SOURCES 

TOTAL PROJECT COST 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED 

PROJECT NO. 25 

CUSTER COUNTY 

Recycling Project 

$18,900 GRANT 

$ 3.200* (Project Sponsor) 
$37,050 (Eastern Montana Industries) 

$57,150 

$ 4,725 GRANT 

*The applicant has increased the county's funding commitment by $2,000. It is unclear whether costs 
will be increased or the grant request decreased. 

PROJECT ABSTRACT (Prepared and submitted by applicant) 

The primary purpose of this project is to reduce landfill use in Custer County and surrounding 
communities. As regulations that govern landfills become more stringent, Custer County wants to 
develop a comprehensive recycling program to reduce the flow of recyclable material into the county 
landfill. The county believes that this type of project can serve as a demonstration model for other 
Montana communities. 

While confident that the recycling program will prove self-supporting once it begins operating, 
the county is requesting funding to purchase some of the machinery needed to develop the program. 
The actual recycling project will be operated by Eastern Montana Industries. a nonprofit corporation that 
provides services to disabled individuals. This corporation has provided recycling services to the Miles 
City area for more than 15 years. It needs to upgrade its equipment, however, to meet the demand of 
recycling additional waste products. 

70 



The project has received widespread community support, which the joint effort behind this 
proposal exemplifies. Along with grant administration by the county and program operation by the 
sheltered workshop, an active citizens group (Citizens for Recycling) will continue its public education 
and fundraising efforts that focus on recycling. 

Materials targeted for recycling from the landfill include newsprint, plastic, glass, and cardboard, 
all items generally deemed only marginally profitable to recycle. Equipment requests are being made for 
a larger baler and a used forklift. 

TECHNICAL ASSESSMENT (Prepared by DNRC) 

The project sponsor first submitted an application for funding in 1990. Since then, funds were 
raised to purchase a glass crusher, and a community recycling drop was constructed. In its current 
application, the project sponsor is requesting funds to purchase a baler for plastics and cardboard, and 
a forklift to handle the bales. 

While other communities struggle to pay for the labor used to handle recycled materials, Miles 
City has benefitted from the recycling role that Eastem Montana Industries has played throughout the 
past 15 years. However, more eqUipment is needed to handle the volume of materials now being 
recycled. As with other local govemments, Custer County has looked toward recycling as a promising 
way to extend the life of the local landfill. Under current federal regulations, the cost to site a new 
landfill when the existing landfill meets capacity is extreme. 

Custer County relies on Eastem Montana Industries to handle and process the community's 
recycled materials. As a result, social service funds provide multiple benefits to the community. The 
county's approach toward recycling merits recognition as a viable altemative. The funds re,quested will 
provide a baler that can handle and load larger bales, which will place more value on materials at the 
local level and thereby increase profits. 

The project is supported by limited technical documentation, and no evidence is presented to 
indicate that the county has undertaken any waste management planning or assessment to determine 
long-range goals. No deSCription of the physical plant, floor plan, or other evidence of the site's 
suitability is provided, and the revenue increase expected from the proposed baler's operation is not 
estimated. The cost of the used forklift-estimated at $10,000-is neither documented nor justified. 

Custer County could benefit from the project and should consider recycling revenue as a 
potential funding source for continued expansion of its recycling facilities. A long-term agreement 
should be executed between Eastem Montana Industries and the county to ensure that recycling efforts 
will continue to expand to meet a growing need. 

The proposal submitted by Custer County lacks support from the Department of Health and 
Environmental Sciences and the Department of Social and Rehabilitation Services. However, good 
coordination exists between the county and Eastem Montana Industries. A broader planning effort with 
long-term goals would have provided additional documentation to support the project. Also, the budget 
submitted for equipment was neither adequately documented nor supported. 

ANANCtAL ASSESSMENT 

Although matching funds for salaries and operations are listed, these would be spent whether 
the project was funded and whether new equipment was purchased. Thus, the project essentially 
represents an equipment purchase and administration of the contract. 
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EXHIBIT ___ 3_~-
<fl -2 c 7-'-? 

DATE '6 - 2--· ~ 

~-----
The proposal's· $57,150 budget Includes current operating costs of $37,050. The remaining 

$20,100 includes $1,200 for administration and $18,900 for equipment. Costs listed in the grant request 
include $16,900 to purchase new and used equipment. 

BENEFIT ASSESSMENT 

DNRC's project review values only those benefits described by statute. Public benefits are 
found in projects that support the State Water Plan; promote reserved water rights; conserve, manage, 
or protect water resources; exhibit broad citizen support and public use; display tangible benefits; or 
replace benefits-economic or otherwise-currently derived from Montana's mineral resources. 

The county will benefit from the project by being able to manage a higher volume of recycled 
materials. Recycling local materials will bring In revenue and help prolong the life of the county's landfill. 
Recycling materials from other communities also will provide revenue to Custer County and help those 
communities preserve their valuable landfill areas. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 

The proposed project will not directly cause any Increase of adverse or beneficial effects beyond 
those now taking place. An increased Interest in recycllng would indirectly and cumulatively provide 
beneficial Impacts by reducing the demands on Custer County's landfill and surrounding county landfills. 
If the project develops into a regional recycling and transfer station, adverse impacts may result In 
developing a grant agreement for the project, DNRC would complete an environmental checklist to 
determine whether the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences' Solid and Hazardous Waste 
Bureau would have to review or approve the project as an area recycling transfer station.lhvarranted, 
an environmental assessment should be conducted before any funding was awarded to determine the ' 
role this project would play in long-range solutions to the area's solid waste management problems;' If 
the review is made, the public would be given the opportunity to comment before the project was 
implemented. 

If the proposed project's scope is amended in any way, the potential for adverse environmental 
effects will be reconsidered before any change of approach is undertaken. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The project's total cost of $57,150 is calculated by using the annual cost of recycling materials 
at this site. Supervision and salaries, site, and other expenses are considered normal operating costs. 
This project proposes to purchase equipment to make the program's operation more profitable. 
Therefore, the project's cost is considered to be $20,100, including $18,900 for equipment and $1.200 for 
grant and loan administration. Since the project sponsor is able to assess fees or collect tax revenue to 
recover the project's cost, the project is considered to have "payback capability" and thus qualifies for 
only 25 percent of the project cost or $50,000, whichever is less. DNRC recommends a $4,725 grant. 

Grant funds will be provided after DNRC approves a scope of work and a budget, after matching 
funds have been secured, and after DNRC has determined that the project complies with Montana 
Environmental Policy Act (MEPA) requirements. Any outstanding MEPA requirements shall be stipulated 
in the project agreement and incorporated as part of the project's scope of work. 
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3Y 
EXHIBIT_ ~ 

I - , 

DATE..-; - -::: 
Project Name: custer County Recycling Project 
Applicant: CUster County 

1dH _____ _ 

Due to a scheduled 3-year accreditation process at our facility, we are 
unable to attend; but we wish to submit this additional material in 
response to D.N.R.C.'s assessment of our grant. 

Technical Assessment 

D.N.R.C.'s assessment indicates that the budget submitted for 
equipment ,vas neither adequately documented or supported. We disagree 
with this assessment. In our financial feasibility narrative in our 
grant we indicate the exact model of baler needed (G.P.I. Model M60STD) 
and the cost given to us by a Montana firm ($7,900 plus $500 for 
freight). The exact specifications of this baler are also included in 
the grant, including photos. Our documentation on the cost of a fork­
lift IvaS not specific due to the request for a used forklift rather 
than a new one (we wished to request as little money as possible 
given the financial condition of the state). Knowledgeable sources 
advised us that a used forklift in good condition would run about 
$10,000. We did list forklift specifications in our grant as a propane, 
triple-stage mast forklift capable of lifting 4,000 lbs .. We also 
listed pneumatic tires due to our exterior gravel surfaces. An exact 
cost on such a used forklift is of course impossible to determine until 
one is actually located and purchased. 

We also believe the need of such equipment is documented and 
supported. As noted, over 500,000 lbs. of marginally profitable lvaste 
have been kept out of the local landfill by using inadequate equipment 
on loan from Montana Recycling. The solid lvaste board has contributed 
$2,000 to this effort and is strongly backing our efforts at increased 
recycling. Secondly, the small baler we have necessitates us going 
through a middle man 'rather than direct mill shipments. This means, for 
example, that a 300 lb. bale of cardboard that currently taJ<es us an 
hour to make is only ,"orth $5 delivered into Billings. We currently 
lose money on every cardboard and plastic bale shipped. 

D.N.R.C.'s recommendation that the county should consider recycling 
revenue to fund recycling expansion is simply not realistic with current 
market conditions. The materials ,·le are discussing; glass, paper, 
cardboard, and plastic are simply not profitable in small communities 
due to 1m" volume and high transportation costs. If they were, profi t­
oriented companies such as Pacific Recycling would be doing so. In 
towns like Miles City, they, are not. 

While long term goals are not in place, I believe a broader 
planning effort could not have been made. With sponsorship by the county, 
money from the solid waste board, operation by the sheltered ,,,orkshop, 
and fund-raising by a non-profit citizens group; ,,,e believe our effort 
is well coordinated. In addition, the city sponsored the grant 2 years 
ago and remains active in all recycling efforts. 

We acknowledge that support was not solicited from S.R.S. or the 
Department of Health and Environmental Sciences. We were una,vare that 
it was a necessary part of a D.N.R.C. grant to obtain their support 
for an equipment purchase. 



EXHIBIT- -- - -
"I 'J ~ :::;> 

DATE ez< - ""'I - 7' 2-

Conclusion 
Wil, __ -----

In 1990 we requested $96,500 for a similar project and ",ere 
recommended for full funding by the D.N.R.C •. During final-cornmdttee 
action we were dropped out of the funding level allocated. This year 
we reduced our request by almost $78,000 (80%) to $18,900 and have only 
been recornmended for partial funding ($4,725). 

The amount recommended by the D.N.R.C. will not cover the cost 
of either piece of equipment, both of which are essential to the 
project. All non-essential requests have already been cut from 
our request. We therefore ask that you-consider funding our grant 
request to the full amount less the $2,000 contribution from the 
solid waste board (for a total of $16,900). 

Two years ago we instituted an extensive letter-writing campaign 
to this committee. This year, in respect for the difficult job you 
will have in finding any funding at all, 've are not doing so. We do 
asl<: that you give our application careful consideration for what 
funding may be available. Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

Sherman Weimer 
Eastern Montana Industries 

klb 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

~.,\:?,. (26.y\ 92 / PI6J;...~) ,'A 9......--:: SUBCOMMITTEE 
'J U 0 

DATE ___ ~~)_(_~_/~~?_?s~ __ _ 
DEPARTMENT (S) _\~D..J-(1_V---L' g~(..;:::C=--____ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

INAME I REPRESENTING 

.~ 
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